The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology

In support of submission for the degree of Doctor of Medicine (MD)

Dr Thomas G. Gray MBChB(Hons) MRCOG MSc University of Sheffield July 2019

Table of contents

1 Acknowledgments	3
2 Abstract	4
3 List of abbreviations	10
4 List of papers together with contribution leading to MD thesis	11
5 Commentary	15
5.1 Introduction, background and systematic literature reviews	15
5.1.1 Patient reported outome measures	15
5.1.2 Patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology	16
5.1.3 Electronic patient reported outcome measures and ePAQ-Pelvic Floor	17
5.1.4 Focussed gynaecology PROMs systematic literature reviews: paper 1 and paper 2	20
5.2 Development and psychometric testing of ePROMs in gynaecology	24
5.2.1 Overview of development and testing of PROMs	24
5.2.2 Patient involvement in the development of ePROMs	26
5.2.3 Psychometric testing of patient reported outcome measures	28
5.3 The utility of ePROMs as research tools in gynaecology	36
5.3.1 Quantitative research using ePROMs in gynaecology	36
5.3.2 Qualitative research using ePROMs in gynaecology	41
5.4 Using ePROMs to increase reporting of sensitive symptoms	43
6 Bibliography	47
7 Published papers	58
7.1 Paper 1	58
7.2 Paper 2	110
7.3 Paper 3	137
7.4 Paper 4	161
7.5 Paper 5	190
7.6 Paper 6	219
7.7 Paper 7	240
8 Conclusions and areas for future research	266
Appendix 1: Journal permissions	269
Appendix 2: Co-author permissions	28

1. Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge the pioneering work of Professor Stephen Radley, without whom this thesis would not have been possible. Professor Radley's enormous contribution to the development of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology is unrivalled. The tools he has been responsible for developing have allowed thousands of women to have improved care in gynaecology.

I would like to thank Professor Pacey and Professor Radley for their encouragement and support with my completion of this MD thesis and for acting as my supervisors. Also Professor Georgina Jones for her support with terminology and questionnaire psychometrics.

I would also like to thank Professor Radley, Dr Jha and Mr Farkas for their encouragement and support as I start along the career path of a consultant urogynaecologist. Without their inspiration and assistance, the papers forming this narrative thesis would not have been published.

I would particularly like to acknowledge the seven medical students and foundation doctors who are co-authors on papers forming this narrative thesis. Without their support with data extraction and analysis, the publication of these papers would not have been possible.

Finally, and most importantly, I would like to thank my wife Hannah and children Lottie and Clara for their undying support and care. I know I have spent many evenings and late nights on my laptop completing this body of work. I would like to thank my wife and children for bearing with me through this.

2. Abstract

Aims and Objectives: Patient reported outcome measures (PROMs) are tools which seek to ascertain patients' views of their symptoms, their functional status and their healthrelated quality of life, without interruption from a healthcare professional. Usually PROMs are questionnaires, they may include multiple choice components and/or free text answers. In order for the use of these tools to be considered reliable and valid in clinical practice, psychometric testing to provide evidence of reliability, validity and functionality should be undertaken. Electronic PROMs or ePROMs are such tools which are delivered electronically and completed on a computer or handheld device, often with responses uploaded onto the internet allowing remote completion and access of results.

The ePAQ system is an ePROM platform which utilises an online electronic response system for completion of PROMs. The original ePROM for which the ePAQ system was developed is ePAQ-Pelvic Floor (ePAQ-PF). This is a pelvic floor questionnaire widely used in clinical practice with excellent evidence foe reliability, validity and functionality.

This thesis aims to present a narrative on the development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology, including systematic literature reviews of existing tools prior to development/utilisation of ePROMs (**papers 1 and 2**), development and initial psychometric testing of two novel gynaecology ePROMs using the ePAQ system (**papers 3 and 4**) and discussion of the utility of ePROMs in gynaecology both as tools for clinical practice and in research (**papers 5, 6 and 7**).

Methods: Two systematic reviews following PRISMA guidelines and registered prospectively on the PROSPERO database (CRD42017082508 and CRD42017084710)

were undertaken. **Paper 1** was a systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth; to assess the existing PROMs for this purpose with a view to deploying the ePROM ePAQ-PF for this purpose in a future study. **Paper 2** was a systematic review of PROMs, and their psychometric properties, used to assess body image in a urogynaecology patients. This was done to evaluate existing tools available, to inform development of a domain (area within a questionnaire) in ePAQ-PF to assess body image.

The development and initial psychometric testing of a two novel gynaecology ePROMs based on the ePAQ system is described in **papers 3 and 4.**

Three ethically approved retrospective cohort studies using data collected from ePAQ-PF as part of routine clinical practice are described in **papers 5-7**. Each of these papers deals with different symptom complexes and issues occurring in urogynaecology with the aim of presenting the utility of ePROMs in gynaecology both as clinical tools and research tools. In **paper 5** the aim was to measure the prevalence of coital urinary incontinence (leakage of urine during sexual intercourse). In this study 2312 women completed ePAQ-PF in advance of their urogynaecology consultation. Logistic regression and Spearman's rank correlation evaluated associations between types of coital incontinence and different types of urinary incontinence (urgency incontinence and stress incontinence). Mann-Witney test evaluated the relationship between coital incontinence and self-reported quality-of-sex-life and self -avoidance and partner-avoidance of sex using data from ePAQ-PF. A subgroup analysis was undertaken to analyse outcomes in 84 women with coital incontinence undergoing tension free vaginal tape (an operation to treat stress incontinence).

In **paper 6** the aim was to use data from ePAQ-PF to assess the relationship between pelvic organ prolapse symptoms, subjective outcomes of surgery and body mass index (BMI) in women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for treatment of prolapse. Pre- and post-operative data from ePAQ-PF were collected prospectively from 60 women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse. Of these, 20 were normal weight (BMI 18.5 – 24.9), 20 were overweight (BMI 25 – 29.9) and 20 were women with obesity (BMI 30 – 34.9). The relationship between BMI and symptom scores for prolapse, impact on vaginal symptoms on quality of life and 'overall change in condition' was assessed. Pre- and post-operative symptom scores were compared using repeated mixed ANOVA test for BMI as a categorical variable (Normal, Overweight and Obese). Spearman's rank order correlation test was carried out to evaluate BMI as a continuous variable. All women underwent vaginal hysterectomy using a standardised technique.

ePAQ-PF uses a free test question to assess the concerns and treatment goals of patients completing this ePROM. All patients are asked: *'Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?'*. The objectives of the study presented in **paper 7** were to undertake a content analysis of the free-text concerns and goals recorded by patients completing this item in ePAQ-PF and measure how these related to self-reported symptoms and health-related quality-of-life (HRQOL) data also recorded using ePAQ-PF. In total, 1996 consenting patients completed ePAQ-PF. Content analysis was undertaken of the free-text item responses. Key content themes were identified by the lead researcher, and three researchers read and coded all

recorded responses. Student's *t* test was used to compare ePAQ-PF domain scores for patients reporting concerns in the relevant domain with those who did not.

Results: Paper 1: 109 studies were included from 1602 screened articles. 36 studies utilising 15 different PROM instruments were identified. Mean response rates were 92% up to six weeks after childbirth. Non-personalised assessment modalities (PROMs) were associated with reporting of higher rates of anal incontinence compared to patient interview at all periods of follow up after childbirth, this was statistically significant between six weeks and one year after childbirth (p<0.05).

Paper 2: 17 studies were included from 3207 screened articles. Seven different PROMs used to assess body image in a urogynaecological population were identified. Two of these PROMs (Genital Self-Image Scale-20 and Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire) had good psychometric evidence for use but this was only in the context of women with prolapse. Evidence for validity and reliability was limited for the other five PROMs identified.

Paper 3 (development/testing of ePAQ-Vulva): Factor analysis identified five principal components. These were reviewed and amended to provide a putative domain structure of six domains. Internal reliability of these domains was assessed using Cronbach's alpha, producing values of 0.715 to 0.917. Inter-rater reliability of the picture items produced a Kappa statistic of 0.405. Spearman's rank showed moderate correlation between multiple choice answers and free-text concerns (r=0.364 – 0.462) in three of the six domains (Pain, Sex and Dyspareunia).

Paper 4 (development/testing of ePAQ-Menstrual, Pain and Hormonal (ePAQ-MPH)): Exploratory factor analysis identified 18 domains (Cronbach's $\alpha >0.7$) and 30 redundant items. Test-retest analysis found acceptable intra-class correlations of 0.6–0.9 (p<0.05). Eight domains were compared with Menstrual Distress Questionnaire showing moderate or strong correlation in seven domains. Ten domains were compared with Women's Health Questionnaire, six of which showed moderate correlation. Mean QQ-10 Value and Burden scores were 76 and 25, respectively (SD=15.8 and 15.5). The mean completion time for ePAQ-MPH was 31 minutes. Confirmatory factor analysis of the revised version 2 instrument with 15 domains showed good model fit.

Paper 5: Prevalence of coital incontinence in the cohort was 30%. Symptoms of both urgency incontinence (p<0.005) and stress incontinence (p<0.005) were significantly and independently associated with both types of coital incontinence (orgasm & penetration). In women with coital incontinence compared with those without, there was significant self-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005), partner-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005) and impaired quality-of-sex-life due to sexual problems (p<0.005). Subgroup analysis of 84 women undergoing TVT showed significant improvement in all coital incontinence symptoms three months post-operatively.

Paper 6: Overall, 93% of women reported improvement in their condition. The main finding was that 'Overall change in condition' was negatively correlated with increasing BMI (r_s = - 0.324, *p*=0.028). Irrespective of BMI, significant improvements were observed in symptoms

of prolapse and vaginal symptoms impact on health-related quality of life at three-months post operation.

Paper 7: 63% of participants who completed the questionnaire, recorded at least one freetext item. Content analysis identified 1560 individual concerns coding into the 19 ePAQ-PF domains. Symptom scores were significantly higher for patients reporting free-text concerns in 18 domains (p<0.05) indicating convergent validity of ePAQ-PF. Additional concerns relating specifically to body image were recorded by 11% of patients.

Conclusions: This narrative thesis presents good evidence for the use of ePROMs in gynaecology, both as clinical and research tools. Electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology have an important role in supporting self- expression and increasing disclosure of potentially taboo or embarrassing symptoms. Their use as research tools is valuable allowing symptom complexes to be explored and outcomes after interventions measured accurately. Further research and development of ePROMs in gynaecology will be needed to support the NHS Long Term Plan.

3. List of abbreviations

AMED	Allied and complimentary MEdicine Database
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
BMI	Body Mass Index
CINAHL	Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature
EMBASE	Excerpta Medica dataBase
ePAQ	Electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire
ePAQ-MPH	Electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire- Menstrual,
	Pain and Hormonal
ePAQ-PF	Electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire- Pelvic Floor
ePAQ-Vulva	Electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire- Vulva
ePROM	Electronic patient reported outcome measure
HRQoL	Health-related Quality of Life
MCQ	Multiple Choice Question
OAB	Overactive bladder
РОР	Pelvic organ prolapse
POP-Q	Pelvic organ prolapse Quantification system
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic reviews and meta-
	Analysis
PROM	Patient reported outcome measure

QQ-10	Questionnaire Quotient -10 item
SUI	Stress urinary incontinence

4. List of papers together with contribution to publications leading to MD thesis

Paper 1: Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(6):869-79.

As the first author, I devised the systematic review with support from Dr Jha, registered the project (PROSPERO: CRD42017082508) and undertook the literature review, I was one of two reviewers to review all potentially relevant studies. I undertook all the data analysis. I wrote the manuscript. My co-author Dr. Vickers also reviewed the potentially relevant studies. The other authors reviewed papers where there was a disparity about whether these should be included in the data analysis and they also edited the manuscript.

Paper 2: Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(5):673-81. As the first author, I devised the systematic review, registered the project (PROSPERO: CRD42017084710) and undertook the literature review alongside Dr Sneyd and Dr Scurr. I was one of three reviewers to review all potentially relevant studies. I undertook all the data analysis. I wrote the manuscript. The other authors reviewed papers where there was a disparity about whether these should be included in the data analysis and they also edited the manuscript.

Paper 3: Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017;21(4):319-26. Ethical approval for the study was from the University of Sheffield, UK. Project registration number: 001980. As first author, I completed the data collection to assess the literature for patient reported outcome measures in vulval disease, I undertook collection of the pilot data for patient involvement, including all analysis. I was part of the panel which devised the items in ePAQ-Vulva and I collated and analysed the data for psychometric testing, alongside Dr Alexander and supported by Professor Jones. I wrote the paper, which was edited by my co-authors.

Paper 4: Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019;238:148-56.

Ethical approval was obtained from the Sheffield Local Research Ethics Committee (Reference number 09/H1308/21). As first author, I completed the data collection to assess the literature for patient reported outcome measures in menstrual disease, the initial study

data for version 1 of ePAQ-MPH was collected and analysed by Dr James and Professor Jones. I undertook data collection and analysis for version 2 of ePAQ-MPH, including for the confirmatory factor analysis alongside Professor Jones. I reviewed and restructured the PROM alongside Professor Radley and Professor Jones following the confirmatory factor analysis. I wrote the manuscript. My Co-authors edited the manuscript.

Paper 5: Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018;29(7):969-78.

I arranged for ethical approval for this study, which was obtained from the University of Sheffield (Registration Number 011338). As first author I conceived the study, created the database for the study, collected the data, analysed the data alongside Dr Li and wrote the manuscript. My Co-authors contributed to writing sections of the paper and with manuscript editing.

Paper 6: Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8.

I co-arranged for ethical approval for this study, which was obtained from the University of Sheffield (Registration Number 006343). The study was conceived by Dr Patrick Campbell. As first author I co-created the database for the study, co-collected the data, co-analysed the data alongside Dr Li and wrote the manuscript. My Co-authors contributed to manuscript editing.

Paper 7: Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(1):33-41. I arranged for ethical approval for this study, which was obtained from the University of Sheffield (Registration Number 015337). As first author, I wrote the paper. I also conceived the study, created a database of free-text data and collected and analysed the data. My coauthors, Ms Strickland and Ms Pooranawattanakul also undertook collection of free text data. I wrote the manuscript. My Co-authors edited the manuscript.

5. Commentary

5.1 Introduction, background and systematic literature reviews

5.1.1 Patient reported outcome measures

Patient reported outcome measures (PROMs) are tools which seek to ascertain patients' views of their symptoms, their functional status and their health-related quality of life (HRQoL)¹. An individual's beliefs and perspective on his or her condition, including personal goals and concerns are important to understand in any medical field. This is particularly true for intimate gynaecological and urogenital disorders, which may be taboo, embarrassing and have significant psychological and psychosocial components.

PROMs are completed by the patient without interpretation of the patient's response by a clinician or anyone else². Their function as an outcome measure refers to the ability of these tools to compare patients' health at different times, measuring the effect a treatment or intervention has had on symptoms, functional status or HRQoL. PROMs are usually questionnaires, ideally completed by the patient, which allow for subjective data to be collected and measured in an objective way³.

The use of PROMs in all areas of healthcare has become increasingly widespread^{4,5} and their use in sensitive conditions, where patients may not disclose embarrassing symptoms is potentially invaluable⁶⁻⁸. Since 2009 the NHS has made it a requirement to collect PROM data

from patients before and after surgery for hip and knee replacements, varicose veins and groin hernias⁵. Increasingly, their use is being recommended in clinical practice and they are being integrated as part of standard clinical care in many areas.

PROMs were originally developed as tools for use in research studies, but their value and utility in clinical care is increasingly understood and development of PROM tools and usage thereof is steadily increasing.

5.1.2 Patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology

Gynaecology concerns disease of the female reproductive and genitourinary systems. Almost all the conditions in gynaecology have symptoms which are considered to be embarrassing or taboo in nature. Gynaecological conditions, such as heavy menstrual bleeding, pelvic pain, urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse can have a profound and significant impact on HRQoL. There is good evidence that many patients do not seek help for intimate and potentially embarrassing symptoms, resulting in decreased HRQoL and delays in accessing care^{7.9}. Using PROMs as a tool for assessment in gynaecological conditions, especially if administered indirectly (by post or by the internet), can potentially result in increased disclosure of embarrassing symptoms and their impact on HRQoL; allowing for a better assessment of health than a conventional history may be able to achieve. PROMs have been used in gynaecological disorders since the 1960s¹⁰ and since the 1990s many tools (150+) have been developed and validated within urogynaecology, which concerns female pelvic floor dysfunction including urinary incontinence, pelvic organ prolapse, anal incontinence and sexual dysfunction.

5.1.3 Electronic Patient Reported Outcome Measures (ePROMs) and ePAQ-Pelvic Floor

One of the key disadvantages of paper based PROMs is the ability to review the data easily and look at patterns and trends across multiple groups of patients. In order to achieve this with paper based PROMs, the data needs to be entered by hand into a database which is time consuming and costly.

ePROMs offer patients the opportunity to complete the assessment when it is convenient for them and in their own home. This may mean that the answers to the questions asked are more honest and open as the patient may feel more comfortable in a non-medical setting and have a better opportunity to reflect on their symptoms¹¹ and the impact of these on function and HRQoL, compared to completing the PROM on paper in an outpatient clinic waiting room.

ePROMs also offer clinicians the opportunity to assess the patient remotely, via a virtual clinic. This has considerable benefits for follow-up patients who may be able to have a telephone consultation after completion of an ePROM at home to assess progress, rather than having to re-attend the outpatient department¹². ePROM data could also be utilised to give tailored advice to patients on self-management, as well as providing healthcare professionals with detailed symptom and HRQoL data between scheduled appointments¹³.

Previous research has found that electronic systems can gain better response rates and patients may find them easier and more satisfying to complete¹⁴.

The first ePROM developed for use in gynaecology was the electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire- Pelvic Floor (ePAQ-PF)¹⁵. This was previously a paper based tool, comprising a battery of validated paper based PROMS: the Birmingham Bowel and Urinary Symptoms Questionnaire (BBUS-Q)¹⁶, Sheffield Prolapse Symptoms Questionnaire (SPS-Q)¹⁷ and Female Sexual Function Index (FSFI)¹⁸. In development of ePAQ-PF, an expert panel reviewed the items included and revised the format of the instrument as well as adding items assessing impact, patients concerns, patient goals and patient questions.

ePAQ-PF is now utilised as a web-based instrument that provides a comprehensive assessment of a patient's pelvic floor symptoms and their impact on HRQoL. The instrument is completed on-line, prior to clinic attendance by 80% of users, or alternatively, using a touchscreen-computer or tablet in a private room in the urogynaecology clinic. Patients may choose to have their partner/family member present with them when they complete the questionnaire and if they complete it in the hospital a nurse can sit with them to support them if they wish. The majority of patients complete the questionnaire alone, unaided. Previous studies have shown that most patients find the questionnaire easy to use and a useful process which helps them to reflect and prepare for their consultation⁶. The mean completion time of ePAQ-PF, including the free-text components, is 26 minutes¹⁵. A questionnaire report may be printed or viewed

electronically for use by the attending clinician, supporting consultation, diagnosis and management¹⁹.

The core element of ePAQ-PF comprises of standardised multiple-choice questions, which assess both the frequency and impact of pelvic floor symptoms across four dimensions: Urinary, Bowel, Vaginal and Sexual. Each item is presented on a separate screen, with individual 'help' pages and navigation buttons. Response options for all these items are on a four-point scale 'Never', 'Occasionally', 'Most of the time' or 'All of the time' and scored 0, 1, 2 or 3 respectively. The impact attributed to each of these symptoms is also recorded, using a standard sub-question *'How much of a problem is this for you?'* and graded as 'Not a problem', 'A bit of a problem', 'Quite a problem' or 'A serious problem' and scored 0, 1, 2 and 3 respectively. The degree of frequency and bothersomeness are thereby assessed for each symptom.

The electronic instrument automatically generates scores across 20 validated domains (areas assessing different themes within a PROM or questionnaire), providing graphic representation of these both the severity and the impact for each condition. Domain scores are derived by dividing the sum of all item scores in that domain by the total possible item score and multiplying this by 100 to produce a scale ranging from 0 (best possible health status) to 100 (worst possible health status)^{15, 20}. In addition to the multiple-choice items within ePAQ-PF, the instrument also includes a free-text question which asks: *'Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help,*

advice or treatment?'. Patients are invited to record up to three free-text responses, each of up to 100 characters.

Five of the papers incorporated into this narrative thesis are studies which use the ePAQ system developed for ePAQ Pelvic Floor. Two of the studies describe the development and initial psychometric testing of two novel gynaecology ePROMs using the ePAQ base format for software engineering and PROM production. Three further papers utilise data from ePAQ-Pelvic Floor for purposes of research in urogynaecology and demonstrate both the potential utility and value of PROMs for this purpose as well as within clinical practice.

5.1.4 Focused gynaecology PROMs systematic literature reviews: paper 1 and paper 2

In order to inform development of patient reported outcome measures, it is essential to have a deep awareness of the existing tools available for the same or similar purposes and the evidence of psychometric testing for these tools. Therefore, before using an existing tool for a new or different purpose or before developing a completely new PROM literature reviews should be undertaken. Ideally, these reviews should be systematic in nature using standardised methods of data collection, analysis and reporting of results. Paper 1 and Paper 2 of this thesis are systematic reviews undertaken to inform using an existing ePROM (ePAQ-PF) in a different way (**paper 1**) and developing new domain areas in an existing ePROM (**paper 2**). **Paper 1**²¹ of this thesis is a systematic review of non-invasive modalities (PROMs) used to identify women with anal incontinence problems following childbirth. Anal incontinence is the involuntary leakage of faeces or flatus. Anal incontinence following childbirth is prevalent and has a significant impact upon quality-of-life. At the present time, there is no standard assessment for women after childbirth using a PROM to identify these symptoms. This systematic review aimed to identify non-invasive modalities including all PROMs that have been used to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth and assess response rates and reporting rates of anal incontinence for these modalities. The reason for undertaking this systematic review was to assess whether ePAQ-Pelvic-Floor may be a suitable tool to deploy for this purpose.

Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane Collaboration, EMBASE and Web of Science databases were searched for studies using non-invasive modalities to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth, published from January 1966 to May 2018. Study data including type of modality, response rates and reported prevalence of anal incontinence were extracted and critically appraised.

In total, 109 studies were included from 1602 screened articles. Three types of noninvasive modality were identified: validated PROMs (n=36 studies utilising 15 different instruments, including ePAQ-Pelvic Floor in one study), non-validated PROMs (n=50 studies) and patient interviews (n=23 studies). Mean response rates were 92% up to six weeks after childbirth. Non-personalised assessment modalities (PROMs) were associated with reporting of higher rates of anal incontinence compared to patient interview at all periods of follow up after childbirth, this was statistically significant between six weeks and one year after childbirth (p<0.05).

This systematic review confirmed that PROMs can be used effectively after childbirth to identify women with anal incontinence and these are likely to be more effective than interviews with patients. The main strengths of this systematic review were the rigorous search strategy employed, which has identified the relevant studies, allowing identification of the PROMs available which have been used successfully to identify women with anal incontinence after childbirth. The limitations of this systematic review include the heterogeneity in the definitions used to describe anal incontinence symptoms in the studies included, which is some cases may have underestimated the prevalence of anal incontinence. Disparity in the definition, or lack of definition, of what constitutes obstetric anal sphincter injury may also have contaminated the results. The use of non-validated PROMs and patient interviews may have also resulted in over or under-reporting of anal incontinence symptoms. The small numbers of studies for the three different non-invasive modalities at various different points of follow-up may have resulted in type 2 statistical errors when comparing prevalence rates using paired *t* test. The use of a search strategy which excluded papers not published in English may have also resulted in missing noninvasive modalities potentially relevant to this systematic review. Grey literature searches were also not undertaken, this may have resulted in relevant conference abstracts being excluded. Nevertheless, this is an up to date systematic review which demonstrates the most appropriate PROMs to use for women with anal incontinence following childbirth. Further research aims to evaluate the use of ePAQ-Pelvic Floor (one of the validated PROMs identified in this review) in a large cohort of women following childbirth.

Paper 2²² of this thesis is a systematic review of PROMs which have been used to assess body image concerns in women with urogynaecology and pelvic floor problems. It is well established that urogynaecological conditions can have a significant impact on body image²³⁻²⁷. This systematic review aimed to identify currently available PROMs used to assess body image within a urogynaecological population and to identify the most psychometrically robust and appropriate PROM tools to use in this context. This was undertaken following a study which identified that women using ePAQ-Pelvic Floor had body image concerns which were not addressed by this ePROM (**Paper 7** of this thesis)²⁸. Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane Collaboration, EMBASE and Web of Science databases were searched from January 1966 to November 2018, to identify studies that had administered a PROM to assess body image to patients diagnosed with a urogynaecological condition. The information extracted and critically appraised included; study setting, PROM instrument used and the reported psychometric properties of the PROM.

In total, seventeen studies were included from 3207 screened articles. Seven different PROMs used to assess body image in a urogynaecological population were identified. Two of these PROMs (Genital Self-Image Scale-20²⁹ and Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire³⁰) had good psychometric evidence for use but this was only in the context of women with prolapse. Evidence for validity and reliability was limited for the other five PROMs identified. The main strength of this systematic review was the rigorous and transparent search strategy employed, which allowed the identification of all the relevant studies and identifying seven PROMs used in a urogynaecology population. The review

was able to identify the most psychometrically robust tools available for use to assess body image within a urogynaecology setting.

The limitations of this systematic review were that the data was only as good as that which has been provided in the included studies. Not all the psychometric testing for each PROM may have been included, especially details about content validity, criterion validity and responsiveness, which were often not reported. To minimise the risk of bias and subjectivity with using the Oxford PROM group's appraisal system which was used to complete this systematic review³¹, each reviewer independently extracted data on the quality of the psychometric properties and functionality of the included PROMs. The use of a search strategy which excluded papers not published in English may have also resulted in missing both instruments and related studies potentially relevant to this systematic review. This review has identified that further development and psychometric testing of PROMs to assess body image in urogynaecology, both for research purposes and clinical practice, is required. Likewise, further research to investigate the relationship between body image and urogynaecological symptomatology is required and developing valid, reliable and functional PROMs will be integral to this. The next stage is to develop and undertake psychometric testing of a domain to assess body image in the ePAQ-PF ePROM.

5.2 Development and psychometric testing of PROMs in gynaecology

5.2.1 Overview of development and testing of PROMs

The development of patient reported outcome measures should follow a set pattern. This includes the assessment of the views of both healthcare professionals and patients on the

development of the PROM, what items (questions or themes the PROM should cover) should be included and how it should work. Drafting of PROM items is undertaken and this process may be reviewed by both healthcare professionals and patients who are stakeholders in the development of the PROM. Once the PROM is completed it should be administered to a group of patients large enough to allow for psychometric properties which assess reliability, validity and functionality of the PROM to be appropriately evaluated. After initial testing of the PROM, further refinement of items and structure, taking into account the results of the psychometric testing, should be undertaken. A further or final version of the PROM may then be tested in a similar manner and the PROM revised as indicated until the reliability, validity and functionality are shown to be optimal. Only then should the instrument be used in clinical practice and as a research tool.

Paper 2²² of this thesis is a systematic which identified all the currently available PROMs to assess body image in urogynaecology. One of the main findings of this systematic review was that of the seven tools identified by the review, only two had been appropriately tested in a urogynaecology population and had good evidence of reliability, validity and functionality. The other five tools had all been used in a research setting without adequate evidence of their ability to do the task they have been designed to do. The most frequently used instrument identified in this systematic review was the modified Body Image Scale (mBIS)²³, which was used in 11 studies^{23,24,32-40}. This PROM was initially developed to assess body image concerns in relation to medical conditions or treatment in cancer patients and was adapted for use in patients with pelvic organ prolapse. This was done by simply changing questions regarding 'prolapse'. No evidence at all was provided for the

content validity of this tool in a urogynaecology population and the available evidence for its reliability and construct validity was very limited, despite it being the most widely used PROM to assess body image in a urogynaecology setting. For this tool to be considered valuable for research and use in clinical practice, further psychometric testing within a urogynaecology population would be required. This paper helps to underline the importance of robust PROM development and testing to ensure that the results it produces are not biased or inaccurate.

5.2.2 Patient involvement in the development of ePROMs

In order to ensure that a PROM truly captures the perspectives of patients, it is essential that patients are directly involved in the development of a PROM⁴². This is mainly because only patients will be able to determine which elements of health outcomes are important to them and if the PROM is able to access this information.

A large scoping review which aimed to review the different ways that patients are involved in PROM development, the extent to which patients are involved and whether patient involvement has increased over time found that in just over a quarter of the 189 included studies did not actively utilise any involvement from patients⁴³. Of the PROM development studies which did include patients, 58% involved patients in item development, 51% involved patients in testing the comprehensibility or reading level of the PROM. In only 7% of the studies included were patients involved in each step of PROM development. The scoping review also found that patient involvement did not improve over time.

Paper 3⁴⁴ of this thesis is a PROM development study describing the development and primary psychometric testing of an electronic PROM to assess patients with vulval disorders. During the development of the ePROM concerned (ePAQ-Vulva), patients' views were sought on ePROM development in this area. A survey of six free text questions was completed by 62 patients with vulval disorders attending the vulval clinic at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals over a three-week period. Of the patients who completed the survey, 75% were positive about the idea of an electronic PROM to aid with the assessment of with vulval disorders, 74% of patients listed advantages ePROMs in this context, compared to 26% who listed disadvantages. There were two emerging key themes from advantages listed by patients completing the survey. These were the ability to express their feelings or concerns via the ePROM (35%) and the ability to receive information and knowledge about vulval-disorders via the ePROM (33%). The responses to the survey helped to inform the development of items within the PROM, alongside the expert panel and national guidelines. Patients were not involved in assessments of reading level for the ePAQ-Vulva PROM and were only involved at the very start of PROM production. Given the evidence for the benefits of patient involvement in PROM production, this lack of patient involvement could be seen as a limitation of paper 3 of this thesis.

Paper 4⁴⁵ of this thesis is also an ePROM development paper, concerning the development and initial psychometric testing of ePAQ-MPH (Menstrual, Pain and Hormonal). This is an ePROM designed to assess menstrual disorders, gynaecological pain syndromes and gynaecological hormone disorders. In order to guide development of PROM items, semistructured interviews with 25 patients were conducted by a social scientist working as part of the ePROM development team. These interviews were voice-recorded, transcripts made and then subjected to thematic content analysis⁴⁶. The thematic content analysis identified the themes which were salient to the patients participating, including assessments of pain, the ability to say how much symptoms impacted on HRQoL and the inclusion of perimenopausal symptoms.

Measures of ePROM acceptability were assessed using another questionnaire based tool. In total, 279 women completing the ePAQ-MPH ePROM during the pilot phase also completed a validated questionnaire called Questionnaire Quotient 10-item (QQ-10). This is a tool which measures face validity (the degree to which the ePROM appears to measure what it is purporting to measure, from the patient's perspective in this case), feasibility and utility of the PROM (all from the patients' perspective)⁴⁷. The QQ-10 tool produces a value score and a burden score, the greater the value score then the more acceptable the ePROM appears to be to patients. Conversely, the greater the burden score then the ePROM appears less acceptable to patients. Mean scores for Value and Burden in this ePROM development study for ePAQ-MPH were 76 (SD = 15.8) and 25 (SD = 15.5), respectively, suggesting high Value and low Burden for the majority of patients. Of the six items relating to Value, 'ease of use' and 'happy to complete again' were the most highly rated responses (92% and 90%, respectively). Of the four Burden items; 'The questionnaire is too long' was the most frequently reported response (25% of subjects). Therefore, patients were involved in both the development of the ePROM and in assessing acceptability. They were not involved in the revision and further psychometric testing of ePAQ-MPH, which may be a limitation of its development. This is of concern, because if an ePROM does not adequately

represent the patients' perspective, it can lead to patients failing to complete the ePROM, resulting in a negative impact on the validity⁴⁸.

5.2.3 Psychometric testing of patient reported outcome measures

Testing of psychometric properties of a PROM provides evidence that the instrument is working correctly and measuring what it purports to measure (validity) and doing this in a consistent and reproducible way (reliability). The ability of a PROM to accurately collect symptom data and HRQoL data is dependent on the strength of the psychometric properties of the instrument. The two most important psychometric properties are reliability and validity and the evidence for these two properties sits along a continuum whereby there can be no evaluation of these properties at all, up to full evaluation in the relevant study population. This means that it is not correct or proper to claim that a PROM is absolutely valid or reliable, as this is a continuous process⁴⁹. This also means that to state that an instrument is 'validated', meaning psychometric testing has been completed and good evidence for validity, is incorrect. This statement simply means that the psychometric performance has been tested and may show promise. The more psychometric testing is done, then the more that patients and healthcare professionals can have confidence in the reliability, validity and functionality of the tool being considered.

Reliability assesses the extent to which a PROM tool yields consistent and reproducible results⁵⁰. Internal reliability is the extent to which items within an instrument measure the same concepts⁵¹. It also ensures that no two items in a PROM are measuring exactly the same concept and may therefore be used as a tool for item reduction during PROM

development; with the aim of reducing the burden of completing the instrument. The Cronbach's α statistic is used to measure internal reliability. Scores greater than 0.7 indicate that items are measuring related constructs. Likewise, scores greater than 0.94 suggest a degree of item redundancy, and provide a basis for item reduction⁴⁴. A further measure of reliability is test-retest reliability, which provides evidence of stability of the PROM. In test-retest reliability the patient completes the PROM on two separate occasions at least one week apart. Typically, Wilcoxon signed-rank test is used to measure any differences between Cronbach's alpha values for the two completions and then inter-class correlations are calculated.

Validity is the extent to which a PROM measures what it purports to measure⁵². This has to be absolutely specific to the population and setting²². For example, as in **paper two** of this thesis, a PROM designed to assess body image in cancer patients may not be reliable in a urogynaecology population. Broadly, there are three main types of validity. These are content validity, criterion validity and construct validity.

Content validity is extent to which a PROM measures appropriate content and includes a variety of attributes which make up the measured construct of the instrument⁴⁹. This is represented by evidence of the adequacy and appropriateness of development of the material included in the PROM. Ideally, a plan for the content of the PROM should be made before the instrument is developed and the source of the content should be from focus groups or cognitive interviewing (with patients who would be using the PROM, but also

with experts in the field). A group of experts in the field can then further examine items and endorse the content validity and identify any gaps in content⁴⁹. Face validity is where the content of a PROM is assessed in terms of how it is perceived by patients and experts with regard to its ability to measure what it is supposed to be measuring. If the PROM appears to measure what it is supposed to be measuring, this is evidence of face validity. It is a subjective judgement and there are different means of assessing this including interviews with patients/experts completing the PROM or questionnaire tools, such as QQ-10⁴⁷.

Criterion validity is when the extent to which the PROM agrees with an external standard measure, usually another PROM which has undergone psychometric testing and is used in clinical practice or research⁴⁹. Correlation between the PROM and another (usually validated and well-established) PROM is usually measured using Spearman's rank correlation²². Often, during PROM development, if the concept of the tool is novel (as in **paper 3** of this thesis) there may not be an appropriate measure of criterion validity available.

Construct validity describes the relationship of a construct to other variables⁵². Convergent construct validity is the degree to which two measures of constructs that should be related, are in fact related. For example, the relationship between women who report urinary incontinence and quality of life, which would be anticipated to be related. This is often explored using correlation coefficients, whereby >0.5 indicates adequate convergent validity and <0.5 indicates adequate divergent validity (two concepts which should be

unrelated, are proven to be)⁵³. Responsiveness of a PROM measures the instrument's ability to measure change, for example, before and after treatment⁵⁴.

Functionality, refers to the practical properties of a PROM and includes things such as acceptability, feasibility and reading level of the administration of the PROM. Strictly speaking, these are not psychometric properties per se. However, these details are often important in practical terms; ensuring that it is feasible for patients to complete the PROM and the it is user friendly. Details such as the completion rate (levels of missing data), number of items in the PROM, completion time and scored reading level provide evidence of the functionality of a PROM.

Paper 3⁴⁴ of this thesis describes the initial psychometric testing of ePAQ-Vulva, an ePROM developed for the assessment of patients with vulval disease. Initial psychometric testing of this novel ePROM was undertaken. Factor analysis is a statistical procedure which enables the underlying domains, or scales, of a patient-reported outcome measure/patient questionnaire to be determined and for appropriate measures of reliability and validity to be measured thereof⁵⁰. In order to identify the domains of ePAQ-Vulva, factor analysis using Varimax rotation (a statistical procedure to identify domains in a PROM or questionnaire) was carried out. Cronbach's α was used to measure internal reliability. Convergent validity was partially assessed by comparing the multiple-choice PROM responses with the free-text items in the PROM recording patient concerns and goals. The free text comments were each reviewed to assess if the concern recorded by the patient

was assessed by a questionnaire item in a particularly domain. Free-text data for concerns were then categorized according to domain and the rank correlation coefficient with the relevant domain scores for quality of life calculated (Spearman's rank correlation). During the evaluation period 98 vulval clinic patients completed the instrument either online prior to clinic attendance or in the vulval clinic at a touch screen computer in a private room. The average time to complete the questionnaire was 32 minutes.

Factor analysis indicated the presence of five components or domains. The expert panel reviewed and intuitively amended these components to provide a structure comprising of six clinically meaningful domains. Internal reliability of the six domains was assessed using Cronbach's α ; all six domains achieved an alpha level of ≥ 0.7 . Inter-rater reliability of the picture items showed agreement between clinician and patient 54% of the time regarding the presence of symptoms. Agreement regarding absence of symptoms was 85%. The Cohen's Kappa measure of agreement for this was moderate at 0.405. Spearman's rank showed significant moderate correlation between multiple-choice components and free-text items in three of the five domains. The initial testing and validation of ePAQ-Vulva has provided some evidence of reliability and validity but the data analysed so far represent a relatively small sample in a single-centre specialist vulval clinic. ePAQ-Vulva therefore requires further testing, including confirmatory factor analysis of its domain structure in larger numbers of women. Changes will be made to the instrument to remove redundant items, though with some caution to ensure that clinical detail is not lost through item reduction. Further psychometric testing will then be undertaken in further ethically approved studies.

Paper 4⁴⁵ of this thesis regards the initial psychometric testing of ePAQ-MPH, a novel ePROM assessing menstrual disorders, gynaecological pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders. Again, psychometric testing consisted of exploratory factor analysis with Varimax rotation to identify a domain structure. The internal reliability of items that intuitively constituted a domain was also evaluated, whether loading collectively in the factor analysis or not. Items failing to be included in any domain were reviewed by the expert panel regarding their value and possible removal, this was in order not to prioritise statistical significance over clinical significance (and is a measure of face validity from the clinicians' perspective).

To measure criterion validity, a sample of 213 patients also completed two validated PROMs (Women's Health Questionnaire (WHQ)⁵⁵ and the Menstrual Distress Questionnaire (MDQ)¹⁰. These two PROMs were used as there is evidence for their validity and both instruments cover almost all the content incorporated in ePAQ-MPH. Scores from ePAQ-MPH were compared with salient domain scores from WHQ and MDQ using rank correlation to assess the degree of correlation. Test-retest reliability to evaluate stability over time was undertaken with 30 participants who completed ePAQ-MPH on two occasions, at least one week apart. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to measure differences between Cronbach's alpha values for the two completions and inter-class correlations were calculated.

Complete questionnaire data were obtained from 291 completions of ePAQ-MPH. Mean completion time was 31 minutes. Eighteen domains of ePAQ-MPH with Cronbach's alpha values of >0.7 were identified. Factor analysis demonstrated that the Menstrual dimension had two redundant items and identified six domains; the Pelvic Pain dimension had four

redundant items and five domains; the Hormonal dimension had seven redundant items and four domains. Within the hormonal dimension a putative polycystic ovary syndrome domain including items relating to hair loss, acne and hirsutism was evaluated; these items were tested for internal reliability and produced a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.42 suggesting that this was not a reliable domain. The final dimension of Non-menstrual Bleeding & Discharge (NMBD) had 5 redundant items and three domains were identified. All redundant items were removed from Version 1 of ePAQ-MPH (102 items reduced to 72 items). Test retest reliability of ePAQ-MPH was undertaken with 30 participants using Version 1 of ePAQ-MPH. Intra-class correlation coefficient values ranged from 0.45 to 0.9; the minimum accepted value of 0.5, was not achieved in the hormonal / sexual function domain (0.45). Interclass correlation >0.5 was seen in all other domains. For criterion validity of Version 1 of ePAQ-MPH, 180 patients completed the MDQ PROM and 213 completed the WHQ PROM. Two of the 18 domains of ePAQ-MPH (Version 1) had a relevant domain in both MDQ and WHQ. Eight domains were compared with MDQ showing moderate or strong correlation in seven domains. Ten domains were compared with WHQ, six of which showed moderate correlation.

Following this initial psychometric testing, all redundant items were removed from version 1 of ePAQ-MPH and the PROM restructured. To confirm the conceptual model of ePAQ-MPH, a confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) using Mplus version 8.0 (Muthen & Muthen, 2017, Los Angeles, CA) was undertaken by on 254 completed questionnaires (ePAQ-MPH Version 2)⁵⁶. Overall, the findings suggested that that the ePAQ-MPH structure fits the data moderately well⁵⁷. Having confirmed the conceptual framework for ePAQ-MPH, the PROM structure for patient administration was reorganised. The single NMBD domain (intermenstrual bleeding) was relocated into the Menstrual dimension and the five domains relating to sexual function (menstruation and sexual function, dyspareunia, pain and sexual function and hormones and sexual function) were moved into a new Sexual dimension, thus version 3 of ePAQ-MPH was finalised. Initial psychometric testing of ePAQ-MPH has shown good internal reliability, testretest reliability and criterion validity. The results of the initial psychometric testing has enabled remodelling of the instrument. The confirmatory factor analysis of the revised instrument has shown that the domain structure of ePAQ-MPH fits the data it is intended to collect moderately well and good model fit was also demonstrated, confirming the conceptual framework of the instrument. Whilst this paper reports the development of version 3 of ePAQ-MPH, to allow other research groups to scrutinise and review the data generated thus far, wider evaluation and psychometric testing of this latest and current version of ePAQ-MPH is now required in larger samples and in different settings, including tests of stability, tests of data quality, sensitivity and responsiveness to change. So far, ePAQ-MPH shows good potential as an ePROM; providing objective patient-based data which could be utilised for assessment, service evaluation and research.

5.3 The utility of ePROMs as research tools in gynaecology

5.3.1 Quantitative research using ePROMs in gynaecology

PROMs in gynaecology were first developed as research tools to measure the outcome following an intervention (or control) as part of a study. The value of using patient focussed tools as part of routine clinical care has become apparent over time, although there is still little agreement on which tools should be used in which settings.
Good quality research assessing patient outcomes depends on using PROMs which have good evidence for reliability and validity. Studies which use non-validated tools are at risk of creating biased and unreliable results. The tool used in the three gynaecology ePROM original research papers forming part of this thesis (**Paper 5**, **Paper 6** and **Paper 7**) all utilise ePAQ-Pelvic Floor which has excellent evidence for reliability and validity^{6, 15, 20}.

A key advantage of using an ePROM as part of routine clinical care, both at initial assessment and follow up after interventions, is that a large amount of data is prospectively collected and available for analysis. However, in order to ensure good research governance, it is essential that appropriate consent for use of the data in research is obtained from each patient, each time they complete the ePROM. In addition, each research project should be appropriately registered and approved. The final item in ePAQ-Pelvic Floor asks patients: "Are you willing to allow confidential use of your answers to this questionnaire for appropriate approved and regulated research, audit or service evaluation projects?". Only data from patients who answer 'yes' to this question is then able to be used in approved studies. Separate ethical approval for each of the three original research studies using ePAQ-Pelvic Floor data in this thesis was obtained in addition to the patients' individual permissions.

ePAQ-Pelvic Floor presents 132 items across four symptom dimensions. It is able to assess urinary symptoms, bowel symptoms, vaginal symptoms and sexual symptoms; all of these symptom areas are important in urogynaecology. The twenty scored domains each consist of three to five questions assessing symptoms and their impact on HRQoL. Thus, a very large amount of data is collected and processed. Each individual symptom question is

scored out of four and each domain (comprising three-six questions in related areas) is scored out of 100 using an algorithm. This system of quantitative data and scoring allows for symptoms occurring in different domains to be compared using statistical tests to measure associations. It also allows for symptom scores to be compared before and after an intervention. The datasets accumulated by ePAQ-Pelvic Floor are large, demonstrating statistical significance of associations and changes after intervention is both feasible and potentially very valuable.

Paper 5⁸ of this thesis is a retrospective cohort study assessing the prevalence and associations of coital urinary incontinence in women attending the urogynaecology teaching clinic at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, using data from ePAQ-Pelvic Floor. Coital incontinence is the complaint of involuntary loss of urine associated with sexual intercourse (coitus). This can be further divided into coital incontinence occurring with penetration at the start of intercourse and that occurring at orgasm⁵⁸. The aim of the study was to accurately measure the prevalence of coital incontinence in women attending the urogynaecology clinic and evaluate the association between different types of coital incontinence and different types of urinary incontinence (stress incontinence and overactive bladder) and HRQoL. Previously it was thought that coital incontinence at orgasm was due to overactive bladder (OAB) (inappropriate bladder contractions causing leakage) and that incontinence at penetration was due to stress incontinence (SUI) (leakage with raised intra-abdominal pressure secondary to weakness of the muscles at the bladder neck. Data from 2212 patients who had completed ePAQ-Pelvic Floor and consented for use of their data was analysed. The results

showed that the prevalence of coital incontinence in the cohort was 30%. Symptoms of overactive bladder (p<0.005) and stress urinary incontinence (p<0.005) were *both* significantly and independently associated with both types of coital incontinence (orgasm & penetration). This was in contrast to the previously held view that coital incontinence at orgasm was only associated with overactive bladder. In women with coital incontinence compared with those without, there was significant self-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005), partner-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005) and impaired quality-of-sex-life due to sexual problems (p<0.005). The impact of this was significant in each group. Therefore, the symptom of coital incontinence may be a significant factor in sexual dysfunction in women with coital incontinence.

Paper 6⁵⁹ of this thesis was a retrospective cohort study using quantitative data from ePAQ-Pelvic Floor. The aim of this study was to assess the relationship between pelvic organ prolapse (POP) symptoms as assessed by ePAQ pelvic floor, subjective outcomes of surgery and the patients" body mass index (BMI) in women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for POP. The rationale for undertaking this study is that obesity is a significant risk factor for pelvic organ prolapse (POP), but the effects of obesity on outcomes of surgery for POP are poorly understood⁶⁰⁻⁶³.

Pre- and post-operative data from ePAQ-Pelvic floor were collected prospectively from 60 women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for POP. Of these women, 20 were normal weight (BMI 18.5 – 24.9), 20 were overweight (BMI 25 – 29.9) and 20 were women with obesity (BMI 30 – 34.9). The relationship between BMI and symptom scores for prolapse, impact on vaginal symptoms on quality of life and 'overall change in condition' was assessed. Pre- and

post-operative symptom scores were compared using repeated mixed ANOVA test for BMI as a categorical variable (Normal, Overweight and Obese). Spearman's rank order correlation test was carried out to evaluate BMI as a continuous variable. All women underwent vaginal hysterectomy using a standardised technique undertaken by four surgeons.

The results showed that 93% of women reported improvement in their condition. The main finding was that 'Overall change in condition' was negatively correlated with increasing BMI (r_s= -0.324, *p*=0.028). Irrespective of BMI, significant improvements were observed in symptoms of prolapse and the impact of vaginal symptoms on quality of life at three-months post operation. Therefore, with increasing BMI, women may be more likely to report lower levels of satisfaction following prolapse surgery, despite reporting equivalent improvements in symptoms compared to those with normal BMI. Previous studies have shown that BMI is known to affect how individuals perceive their general health and well-being with obese individuals reporting poorer levels of subjective health status⁶⁴⁻⁶⁶. Therefore, women with obesity may actually perceive change in their condition after prolapse surgery differently to women of normal weight. Reduction of weight prior to prolapse surgery could be considered in obese women to improve subjective outcomes of surgery.

The main limitations of this study were the short follow up period after surgery (three months) and lack of pre- and post-operative objective data, including pelvic organ prolapse quantification (POP-Q) scores, although this would have looked at objective outcomes which are now widely recognized to be less important than subjective outcomes^{67, 68}. Of course, it is possible that patients who were not satisfied with their surgery may have disengaged from the follow up process and not completed the post-op questionnaire that was requested,

thereby introducing reporting bias. However, the comprehensive pre- and post-operative questionnaire data collected with ePAQ-Pelvic Floor from 60 patients undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse has permitted a detailed comparison of subjective outcomes between different BMI groups in this small study. The main recommendation following this small study could be that, because women with increasing BMI are likely to be satisfied to a lesser degree with the outcome of prolapse surgery, they should perhaps be counselled about this pre-operatively; or else weight loss prior to surgery be recommend. Future studies in this area should investigate the impact of obesity on outcomes of surgery for anterior and posterior compartment prolapse, assessing both subjective and objective outcomes, with long term follow up to assess the impact of BMI on prolapse recurrence in addition.

5.3.2 Qualitative research using ePROMs in gynaecology

Most PROMS used in gynaecology use multiple choice questions (MCQs) to assess for the presence of symptoms and their impact on function and HRQoL. Data collected using these types of questions provides quantitative data, but in reality it may lack both sensitivity and acuity required to individualise each patient's concerns and goals. This is especially important with regard to treatment which is often highly individualised and dependent on many different factors, such as personal preference and previous treatments⁶⁹.

The use of free text responses within PROMs, which allow the patient to provide their own written response to a question, can help to provide a qualitative component to the data collected and provides an important opportunity for the patient to express themselves. ePAQ-Pelvic Floor uses free text components in this way. The penultimate item in ePAQ-Pelvic Floor is a free-text question: '*Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?*'. The patient's freetext responses to this question are then presented at the very top of the structured report which the clinician uses to review the results prior to and during the consultation (face to face or virtual) with the patient. The purpose of using this free-text information is to give an additional qualitative and personalised component to patient assessment, alongside quantitative data from the closed MCQ elements of the ePAQ-Pelvic Floor.

Although free-text data are commonly included in patient reported outcome measures alongside quantitative components, these types of data are rarely used in research as components of free-text responses may vary in relevance to the research question posed⁷⁰ and analysis of qualitative data presents methodological challenges. Reading through free text comments and analysing/categorising them can be very time consuming and difficult to approach in a standardised way. As a result, free-text data are often neglected even though they may represent a potentially rich source of data, which can supplement, augment and compliment more traditional quantitative data⁷¹.

Paper 7²⁸ of this thesis is a content analysis⁴⁶ of free-text data from ePAQ-Pelvic Floor. The objective of this study was to analyse themes and content of free-text concerns and goals recorded in response the free-text concerns and goals item and measure how these responses related to the quantitative data recorded in MCQ items in ePAQ-PF. A further objective was to identify any elements of urogynaecology care not currently addressed by

the ePROM. The main findings were the free-text component of ePAQ-PF was used by over 60% of patients completing the ePROM. The majority (x=90%) of themes which were identified from the content analysis fitted into the existing domain structure of ePAQ-Pelvic Floor. An important finding was that specific body-image concerns were recorded by 10% (n=136) of patients responding to the free-text question. Body image in urogynaecology is an issue which is not currently addressed by the MCQ items of ePAQ-Pelvic Floor. The most commonly reported patient goals identified by the content analysis related to seeking improvement or cure of urogynaecology conditions and improved physical or sexual function. As a result of this study a new domain to assess body image within ePAQ-Pelvic Floor has been developed and is currently undergoing psychometric testing which will be submitted for publication. **Paper 1**²¹ of this thesis assessed the existing tools which can do this in a urogynaecology setting and was used to inform content validity of the new domain.

5.4 Using ePROMs to increase reporting of sensitive symptoms

It has previously been shown that ePROMs can increase discussion rates in consultations about sensitive symptoms. This was because patients had completed the ePROM in private and therefore felt better able to disclose potentially embarrassing symptoms. This then allowed the clinician to initiate a discussion with the patient about these sensitive symptoms and therefore devise a management strategy which aimed to address these issues. Using ePROMs therefore should be considered in symptom areas with sensitive,

taboo and potentially embarrassing symptoms, as patients may not disclose these symptoms, even when direct questioning is employed.

A good example of this is in **paper 5**⁸ of this narrative thesis. The reported prevalence of coital urinary incontinence (leaking urine during sexual intercourse) in this study was 47% in women reporting urinary incontinence. This is the largest study to-date relating to coital incontinence in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. These results are comparable to a previous study in an earlier cohort of women from the same unit, which found a coital incontinence prevalence of 60% in women undergoing urodynamic studies for urinary incontinence⁷².

A review of the literature shows that six previous studies have shown rates of coital incontinence in women with urinary incontinence to vary between 10% - 66%⁷²⁻⁷⁷. Including this study, three of these seven studies have assessed coital incontinence in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. The prevalence was 10%⁷⁴ when direct questioning was used to assess prevalence and 36%⁷³ and 47%⁸ when a validated questionnaire was used. Four studies assessed the prevalence of coital incontinence in women undergoing urodynamics, these women are likely to have a more severe degree of coital incontinence. Two of these studies used direct questioning to assess this and both found a prevalence of 11%^{77, 78}. The other two studies used validated (ePAQ-Pelvic Floor) or non-validated (author's own) PROMs to assess prevalence and found it to be 60%⁷² and 66%⁷⁶ respectively. The substantially higher prevalence of coital incontinence in women undergoing urodynamics, compared with women attending a urogynaecology clinic, is likely to be a reflection of more severe symptoms in women undergoing urodynamics. It is

apparent that using a PROM, does significantly increase the disclosure of coital urinary incontinence and therefore the reported prevalence of coital incontinence, compared with direct questioning. This is likely to be due to embarrassment and the taboo nature of this intimate problem.

Similarly, in **paper 1**²¹ of this narrative thesis, which assessed tools (including PROMs and ePROMs) available to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms following childbirth, the type of tool (PROM or patient interview) was shown to be a significant factor in the reported prevalence of anal incontinence symptoms in studies included. Lower rates of anal incontinence were observed when personalised data collection methods (i.e. face to face interview or telephone interview) were used, compared with non-personalised methods (PROM or ePROM). This important finding was demonstrated at both short and long-term periods of follow up and was found to be statistically significant at the six weeks to one year follow-up period. Interestingly, this finding mirrored those of systematic reviews of the prevalence of faecal incontinence where reporting of faecal incontinence symptoms was found to be lower when face-to-face and telephone interviews were used to assess these embarrassing symptoms, when compared to PROMs⁷⁹.

In a previous study, two of the main barriers to accessing care for anal incontinence were shown to be embarrassment and stigma which were manifested as deeply felt shame in violating a social taboo to not talk about bowel symptoms⁸⁰. This means that many women living with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth may not seek healthcare, despite a number of healthcare contacts during the post-natal period, such as routine postnatal follow up, infant vaccinations and development assessments; which lead to interactions

with healthcare professionals including midwives, health visitors and general practitioners. These contacts could present a number of opportunities where a PROM or ePROM could be administered routinely to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms; potentially enabling access to care for such affected women. Using ePAQ-Pelvic Floor in this context will be the subject of a further study.

As there is good evidence that ePROMs result in increased disclosure of taboo and embarrassing symptoms, it could be argued that their routine use in gynaecology should be mandatory; to enhances self-expression and improve access to care. This would require consensus and recommendations from governing bodies, making recommendations based on the available evidence.

6. Bibliography

- Black N. Patient reported outcome measures could help transform healthcare. BMJ. 2013;346:f167.
- Higgins JPT, Greene S, editors. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011.
- Mestre M, Lleberia J, Pubill J, Espuña-Pons M. Questionnaires in the assessment of sexual function in women with urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. Actas Urológicas Españolas (English Edition). 2015;39(3):175-82.
- Moss HA, Havrilesky LJ. The use of patient-reported outcome tools in Gynecologic Oncology research, clinical practice, and value-based care. Gynecologic oncology. 2018;148(1):12-8.
- 5. Dawson JD, Helen Fitzpatrick, R Jenkinson, C Carr, A J. The routine use of patient reported outcome measures in healthcare settings. BMJ 2010:340;c186.
- Dua A, Jones G, Wood H, Sidhu H. Understanding women's experiences of electronic interviewing during the clinical episode in urogynaecology: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal 2013:24(11);1969-75.

- Schüssler-Fiorenza Rose SM, Gangnon RE, Chewning B, Wald AJ. Increasing Discussion Rates of Incontinence in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Womens Health 2015:24(11);940-9.
- Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal 2018:29(7);969-78.
- Kinchen KS, Burgio K, Diokno AC, Fultz NH, Bump R, Obenchain R. Factors associated with women's decisions to seek treatment for urinary incontinence. Journal of women's health. 2003;12(7):687-98.
- Moos RH. The development of a menstrual distress questionnaire. Psychosomatic Medicine 1968:30(6);853–867.
- 11. Snyder CF, Aaronson NK, Choucair AK, Elliott TE, Greenhalgh J, Halyard MY, Hess R, Miller DM, Reeve BB, Santana M. Implementing patient-reported outcomes assessment in clinical practice: a review of the options and considerations. Quality of Life Research. 2012;21(8):1305-14.
- 12. Jones G, Brennan V, Jacques R, Wood H, Dixon S, Radley S. Evaluating the impact of a 'virtual clinic'on patient experience, personal and provider costs of care in urinary incontinence: A randomised controlled trial. PloS one. 2018;13(1):e0189174.
- 13. Kyte D, Bishop J, Brettell E, Calvert M, Cockwell P, Dutton M, Eddington H, Hadley G, Ives NJ, Jackson LJ, Stringer S. Use of an electronic patient-reported outcome measure in the management of patients with advanced chronic kidney disease: the RePROM pilot trial protocol. BMJ Open. 2018;8(10):e026080.

- 14. Velikova G, Wright EP, Smith AB, Cull A, Gould A, Forman D, Perren T, Stead M, Brown J, Selby PJ. Automated collection of quality-of-life data: a comparison of paper and computer touch-screen questionnaires. Journal of clinical oncology. 1999;17(3):998.
- 15. Radley SC, Jones GL, Tanguy EA, Stevens VG, Nelson C, Mathers NJ. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire in primary and secondary care. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2006;113(2):231-8.
- 16. Hiller L, Radley S, Mann CH, Radley SC, Begum G, Pretlove SJ, Salaman JH. Development and validation of a questionnaire for the assessment of bowel and lower urinary tract symptoms in women. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2002;109(4):413-23.
- 17. Bradshaw HD, Farkas AG, Chapple CR, Radley S, Radley SC. Validation of a symptom questionnaire for pelvic organ prolapse. Proceedings of the International Continence Society. Tampere, Finland. 2000. (Conference abstract).
- 18. Rosen, C. Brown, J. Heiman, S. Leiblum, C. Meston, R. Shabsigh, D. Ferguson, R. D'Agostino R. The Female Sexual Function Index (FSFI): a multidimensional self-report instrument for the assessment of female sexual function. Journal of sex & marital therapy. 2000;26(2):191-208.
- 19. Radley SC, Jones GL. Measuring quality of life in urogynaecology. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2004;111:33-6.

- 20. Jones GL, Radley SC, Lumb J, Jha S. Electronic pelvic floor symptoms assessment: tests of data quality of ePAQ-PF. International Urogynecology Journal. 2008;19(10):1337-47.
- 21. Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(6):869-79.
- 22. Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019;30(5):673-81.
- 23. Jelovsek JE, Barber MD. Women seeking treatment for advanced pelvic organ prolapse have decreased body image and quality of life. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2006;194(5):1455-61.
- 24. Lowenstein L, Gamble T, Deniseiko Sanses TV, Van Raalte H, Carberry C, Jakus S, Kambiss S, McAchran S, Pham T, Aschkenazi S, Hoskey K. Sexual function is related to body image perception in women with pelvic organ prolapse. The journal of sexual medicine. 2009;6(8):2286-91.
- 25. Roos AM, Thakar R, Sultan AH, Burger CW, Paulus AT. Pelvic floor dysfunction: women's sexual concerns unraveled. The Journal of Sexual Medicine. 2014 Mar;11(3):743-52.
- 26. Srikrishna S, Robinson D, Cardozo L. Qualifying a quantitative approach to women's expectations of continence surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(7):859-65.

- 27. Iles D, Khan R, Naidoo K, Kearney R, Myers J, Reid F. The impact of anal sphincter injury on perceived body image. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2017;212:140-3.
- 28. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International urogynecology journal. 2019;30(1):33-41.
- 29. Zielinski RE, Kane-Low L, Miller JM, Sampselle C. Validity and reliability of a scale to measure genital body image. Journal of sex & marital therapy. 2012;38(4):309-24.
- 30. Lowder JL, Ghetti C, Oliphant SS, Skoczylas LC, Swift S, Switzer GE. Body image in the pelvic organ prolapse questionnaire: Development and validation. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2014;211(2):174-e1.
- 31. Gibbons E, Mckintosh A, Fitzpatrick R. A structured review of patient-reported outcome measures for people undergoing elective procedures for benign gynaecological conditions of the uterus: report to the Department of Health. Oxford. University of Oxford. 2011.
- 32. Barber MD, Amundsen CL, Paraiso MF, Weidner AC, Romero A, Walters MD. Quality of life after surgery for genital prolapse in elderly women: obliterative and reconstructive surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2007;18(7):799-806.
- 33. Lowenstein L, Gamble T, Sanses TV, Van Raalte H, Carberry C, Jakus S, Pham T, Nguyen A, Hoskey K, Kenton K. Changes in sexual function after treatment for prolapse are related to the improvement in body image perception. The journal of sexual medicine. 2010;7:1023-8.

- 34. Patel M, Mellen C, O'sullivan DM, LaSala CA. Impact of pessary use on prolapse symptoms, quality of life, and body image. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2010;202(5):499-e1.
- 35. Crisp CC, Book NM, Smith AL, Cunkelman JA, Mishan V, Treszezamsky AD, Adams SR, Apostolis C, Lowenstein L, Pauls RN. Body image, regret, and satisfaction following colpocleisis. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2013;209(5):473-e1.
- 36. Meriwether KV, Komesu YM, Craig E, Qualls C, Davis H, Rogers RG. Sexual function and pessary management among women using a pessary for pelvic floor disorders. The journal of sexual medicine. 2015;12(12):2339-49.
- 37. Crisp CC, Book NM, Cunkelman JA, Tieu AL, Pauls RN. Body image, regret, and satisfaction 24 weeks after colpocleisis: a multicenter study. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2016;22(3):132-5.
- 38. Lukacz ES, Warren LK, Richter HE, Brubaker L, Barber MD, Norton P, Weidner AC, Nguyen JN, Gantz MG. Quality of life and sexual function 2 years after vaginal surgery for prolapse. Obstetrics and gynecology. 2016;127(6):1071.
- 39. Weidner AC, Barber MD, Markland A, Rahn DD, Hsu Y, Mueller ER, Jakus-Waldman S, Dyer KY, Warren LK, Gantz MG, Meikle S. Perioperative behavioral therapy and pelvic muscle strengthening do not enhance quality of life after pelvic surgery: Secondary report of a randomized controlled trial. Physical therapy. 2017;97(11):1075-83.
- 40. Levin PJ, Siddiqui NY, Wu JM, Amundsen CL. Psychosocial factors related to the use of InterStim® for the treatment of refractory overactive bladder. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2014;20(5):272-5.

- 41. Hopwood P, Fletcher I, Lee A, Al Ghazal S. A body image scale for use with cancer patients. European journal of cancer. 2001;37(2):189-97.
- 42. McKenna SP. Measuring patient-reported outcomes: moving beyond misplaced common sense to hard science. BMC Medicine, 2011;9:86.
- 43. Wiering B, de Boer D, Delnoij D. Patient involvement in the development of patient-reported outcome measures: a scoping review. Health Expectations. 2017;20(1):11-23.
- 44. Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and psychometric testing of an electronic patient-reported outcome tool for vulval disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017;21(4):319-26.
- 45. Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019;238:148-56.
- 46. Bryman A. Social Research Methodology. (3rd Edition). Oxford: Oxford University Press. 2008
- 47. Moores KL, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development of an instrument to measure face validity, feasibility and utility of patient questionnaire use during health care: the QQ-10. International Journal for Quality in Health Care 2012:24(5);517-24.
- 48. Meadows KA. Patient-reported outcome measures: an overview. British Journal of Community Nursing, 2011;16:146–151.
- 49. Frost MH, Reeve BB, Liepa AM, Stauffer JW, Hays RD, Mayo/FDA Patient-Reported Outcomes Consensus Meeting Group. What is sufficient evidence for the reliability

and validity of patient-reported outcome measures?. Value in Health. 2007;10:S94-105.

- 50. Fayers PM, Machin D. Quality of Life: The assessment, analysis and interpretation of patient-reported outcomes 2nd Edition. New York: Wiley. 2013.
- 51. Fink, A. Reliable and Valid Survey Instruments. The Survey Handbook. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc; 2003.
- 52. Streiner DL, Norman GR, Cairney J. Health measurement scales: a practical guide to their development and use. Oxford. Oxford University Press. 2015.
- 53. Fitzpatrick R, Davey C, Buxton MJ, Jones DR. Evaluating patient-based outcome measures for use in clinical trials. Health Technology Assessment. 1998;2:1-74.
- 54. Thissen D, Wainer H. Some standard errors in item response theory. Psychometrika. 1982;47(4):397-412.
- 55. Hunter MS. The Women's Health Questionnaire: a measure of mid-aged women's perceptions of their emotional and physical health. Psychol & Health 1992:7;45–54.
- 56. Schermelleh-Engel K, Moosbrugger H, Müller H. Evaluating the fit of structural equation models: Tests of significance and descriptive goodness-of-fit measures. Methods of psychological research online 2003:8(2);23-74.
- 57. Steiger JH, Lind JC. May. Statistically Based Tests for the Number of Factors. In Annual Meeting of the Psychometric Society (1980 Iowa City, IA).
- 58. Haylen BT, De Ridder D, Freeman RM, Swift SE, Berghmans B, Lee J, Monga A, Petri E, Rizk DE, Sand PK, Schaer GN (2010) An International Urogynecological Association (IUGA)/International Continence Society (ICS) joint report on the

terminology for female pelvic floor dysfunction. International Urogynaecology Journal 21(1):5-26.

- 59. Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell PC, Radley SC. What Is the Effect of Body Mass Index on Subjective Outcome Following Vaginal Hysterectomy for Prolapse?. International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):136-43.
- 60. Bradley CS, Kenton KS, Richter HE, et al. Obesity and outcomes after sacrocolpopexy. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2008; 199(6): 690.e1-690.e8.
- 61. McDermott CD, Park J, Terry C, Woodman P, Hale D. Surgical Outcomes of Abdominal Versus Laparoscopic Sacral Colpopexy Related to Body Mass Index. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada 2012; 34(1): 47-56.
- 62. Menzella D, Thubert T, Joubert T, Lauratet B, Kouchner P, Lefranc JP. Influence of body mass index on the outcomes of robotic-assisted laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy: a comparative retrospective study. Progressive Urology 2013; 23(17): 1482-8.
- 63. Lo TS, Tan YL, Khanuengkitkong S, Dass AK. Surgical outcomes of anterior transobturator mesh and vaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation for severe pelvic organ prolapse in overweight and obese Asian women. International Urogynaecology Journal 2013; 24: 809-816.
- 64. Fontaine KR, Barofsky I. Obesity and health-related quality of life. Obesity Reviews 2001; 2: 173–182.
- 65. Jia H, Lubetkin EI. The impact of obesity on health-related quality of life in the general adult population. Journal of Public Health 2005; 27(2): 156-164.

- 66. Renzaho A, Wooden M and Houng B. Associations between body mass index and health-related quality of life among Australian adults. Quality of Life Research 2010; 19: 515–520.
- 67. Tincello DG, Alfirevic Z. Important clinical outcomes in urogynecology: views of patients, nurses and medical staff. International Urogynecology Journal. 2002;13(2):96-8.
- 68. Robinson D, Anders K, Cardozo L, Bidmead J. Outcome measures in urogynaecology: the clinicians' perspective. International Urogynecology Journal. 2007;18(3):273-9.
- 69. Srikrishna S, Robinson D, Cardozo L. Qualifying a quantitative approach to women's expectations of continence surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(7):859-65.
- 70. Hilgart J, Phelps C, Bennett P, Hood K, Brain K, Murray A. "I have always believed I was at high risk..." The role of expectation in emotional responses to the receipt of an average, moderate or high cancer genetic risk assessment result: a thematic analysis of free-text questionnaire comments. Familial Cancer. 2010;9(3):469-77.
- 71. Pill R, Wood FC, Renold E, Robling M, Edwards A, Wilkinson C. Welsh women's comments about breast problems and the care given: a qualitative study in the community. European Journal of Cancer Care. 2003;12(3):240-8.
- 72. Jha S, Strelley K, Radley S. Incontinence during intercourse: myths unravelled. International Urogynecology Journal. 2012;23(5):633-7.
- 73. Pons ME, Clota MP. Coital urinary incontinence: impact on quality of life as measured by the King's Health Questionnaire. International Urogynecology Journal. 2008;19(5):621-5.

- 74. Moran P Dwyer S, Ziccone P. Urinary leakage during coitus in women. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. 1999;19(3):286-8.
- 75. Bekker M, Beck J, Putter H, Venema P, à Nijeholt AL, Pelger R, Elzevier H. Sexual function improvement following surgery for stress incontinence: the relevance of coital incontinence. The Journal of Sexual Medicine. 2009;6(11):3208-13.
- 76. El-Azab AS, Yousef HA, Seifeldein GS. Coital incontinence: relation to detrusor overactivity and stress incontinence. Neurourology and urodynamics. 2011;30(4):520-4.
- 77. Serati M, Salvatore S, Uccella S, Cromi A, Khullar V, Cardozo L, Bolis P. Urinary incontinence at orgasm: relation to detrusor overactivity and treatment efficacy. european urology. 2008;54(4):911-7.
- 78. Madhu C, Hashim H, Enki D, Yassin M, Drake M. Coital incontinence: what can we learn from urodynamic assessment?. Urology. 2015;85(5):1034-8.
- 79. Sharma A, Yuan L, Marshall RJ, Merrie AE, Bissett IP. Systematic review of the prevalence of faecal incontinence. British Journal of Surgery. 2016;103:1589-1597.
- 80. Brown HW, Rogers RG, Wise ME. Barriers to seeking care for accidental bowel leakage: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal. 2017;28(4):543-551.
- 81. NHS England. The NHS long term plan. London. 2019. Available at: <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/long-term-plan/</u> (Accessed 9th July 2019)

7. Published papers

7.1 Paper 1: Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(6):869-79.

<u>Abstract</u>

Aim: Anal incontinence following childbirth is prevalent and has a significant impact upon quality-of-life. Currently, there is no standard assessment for women after childbirth to identify these symptoms. This systematic review aimed to identify non-invasive modalities that have been used to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth and assess response rates and reporting rates of anal incontinence for these modalities. **Methods:** Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane Collaboration, EMBASE and Web of Science databases were searched for studies using non-invasive modalities to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth, published from January 1966 to May 2018. Study data including type of modality, response rates and reported prevalence of anal incontinence were extracted and critically appraised.

<u>Results</u>: 109 studies were included from 1602 screened articles. Three types of noninvasive modality were identified: validated questionnaires/symptom scales (n=36 studies

utilising 15 different instruments), non-validated questionnaires (n=50 studies) and patient interviews (n=23 studies). Mean response rates were 92% up to six weeks after childbirth. Non-personalised assessment modalities (validated and non-validated questionnaires) were associated with reporting of higher rates of anal incontinence compared to patient interview at all periods of follow up after childbirth, this was statistically significant between six weeks and one year after childbirth (p<0.05). **Conclusion:** This systematic review confirms that questionnaires can be used effectively after childbirth to identify women with anal incontinence. Given the methodological limitations associated with non-validated questionnaires; the role of providing assessment for all women following childbirth using validated questionnaires to assess pelvic-floor symptomatology, including anal incontinence, should be considered.

<u>**Keywords:**</u> Anal incontinence, faecal incontinence, postnatal, patient reported outcomes, questionnaires

Brief Summary

This systematic review identified 14 validated patient reported outcome measures which could potentially be used routinely to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth.

Introduction

Anal incontinence is a common condition affecting up to 20% of adult women [1]. It has a profound and significant effect on quality of life [2] and is associated with significant healthcare costs [3]. The joint International Urogynaecological Association/International Continence Society definition of anal incontinence symptoms include faecal incontinence; defined as involuntary loss of faeces (solid and/or liquid stool) and flatus incontinence; defined as involuntary loss of flatus [4].

The main aetiological factor in the development of anal incontinence in women is childbirth; causing injury either to the anal sphincter complex, pelvic nerves or both [5]. The condition often goes unrecognised at the time of delivery and, even when managed appropriately, can lead to lasting problems, which are also frequently unreported to healthcare providers [6].

Many women may perceive anal incontinence symptoms such as flatus incontinence to be normal following childbirth and barriers to accessing care in this context include shame and embarrassment, as well as a lack of knowledge of potential treatments; many of which are minimally invasive [7]. Many general practitioners are also unaware of treatments and local care pathways for women with anal incontinence following childbirth [8]. In the UK and many other countries, there is currently no standardised assessment for women in the postnatal period to identify those who are affected by anal incontinence symptoms. This is despite a number of routine healthcare contacts during this time, including with midwives, general practitioners and health visitors; potentially yielding an opportunity for the condition to be assessed and appropriate access to care provided if indicated. There are a number of patient reported outcome measures and symptom scales available which could potentially be used in this context.

If women with anal incontinence symptoms are identified in a timely fashion after childbirth, there is an opportunity to offer them access to appropriate care. This may include physiotherapy and assessment in a functional bowel clinic under the care of a colorectal team with access to endoanal ultrasound scanning and manometry, followed by appropriate treatment.

The primary aim of this systematic review was to identify non-invasive modalities used to detect women with anal incontinence symptoms following childbirth. Secondary aims were comparison of response rates and prevalence rates of anal incontinence symptoms using the different types of modalities identified. It was anticipated that the non-invasive modalities would include tools such as questionnaires and patient-reported outcome measures, which are increasingly used in clinical practice to identify patients with sensitive and potentially embarrassing symptoms.

Methods

This systematic review of the literature followed the PRISMA guidelines [9] and was designed to capture studies where a population of women had been studied after childbirth and a non-invasive modality or tool was used to identify anal incontinence symptoms. This systematic review was registered prospectively on the PROSPERO database (registration number: CRD42017082508).

The study population was women following childbirth. The intervention studied was any non-invasive modality which enabled the identification of anal incontinence symptoms.

Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane library, EMBASE and Web of Science databases were searched using medical subject heading (MeSH) theme 'faecal incontinence' and the keyword 'anal incontinence' (which is not currently a MeSH theme). These were combined using Boolean AND operators with the following MeSH themes: 'prevalence', 'incidence', 'communication', 'decision making', 'surveys and questionnaires', 'access', 'pathway', 'care', 'antenatal', 'postnatal', 'computer/internet' for studies published between January 1966 and May 2018 (inclusive). Studies included were limited to adult female human subjects and were restricted to English language publications. Conference abstracts were excluded. The rationale for restricting to English language was to identify tools suitable for use in the UK population and also because the research team lacked the language skills and resources to translate those papers published in languages other than English.

Only studies that specifically assessed women following childbirth, or studies in which this group was identified separately within the results of the study were included. The following were excluded:

- Studies assessing prevalence in community-based adults
- Studies in which women had already been identified with anal incontinence following childbirth (interventional studies including women with known incontinence after childbirth)

• Studies which used invasive modalities, such as endoanal ultrasound or manometry The primary outcome was the type of modality used to identify women with anal incontinence after childbirth. Secondary outcomes included response rates to the identified modalities and prevalence rates of anal incontinence reported following childbirth (including rates of incontinence to flatus, liquid stool and solid stool where reported) in order that the prevalence reported for the different types of modalities could be compared.

Two reviewers (TGG and SCR) independently reviewed all the abstracts identified by the literature search to identify papers of potential interest. All papers of potential interest to the review were obtained and read by two reviewers (TGG and HV) to identify those that were relevant. Studies were included only with the agreement of both reviewers following evaluation of full manuscripts. Any disparities were resolved by consensus and, if required, arbitration by a third reviewer (SJ). A manual search of the reference list of each manuscript was also conducted by both reviewers to identify further studies of relevance to the systematic review.

The same two reviewers independently extracted data from the included studies onto an electronic data collection form. These were compared and a summary table of consensus data was compiled. Critical appraisal of study quality was undertaken according to the principles of the STROBE statement for observational studies and Centre for Evidence Based Medicine questionnaires for cross-sectional surveys [10, 11], to assess the data quality of included studies similarly to methods used in previous comparable systematic reviews. Studies were scored out of four for data quality- one point being given for use of representative sampling, one point for response rate greater than 50%, one point for use of a self-administered and robustly validated assessment tool (administered in its original format and language of validation and not altered by the authors of the relevant study) and one point for 95% confidence interval for the estimated prevalence of anal incontinence of no more than 2%. Studies scoring 3+ were deemed to be of high quality. Differences in the mean prevalence of anal incontinence were compared for the different modalities identified using paired t- test. A p value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

A total of 1602 studies (excluding any duplicates) were identified for screening with 1296 discarded on title and abstract alone. Of the remaining studies, 306 manuscripts were reviewed in full with 109 studies ultimately being included for final analysis (figure 1). A total of 80,935 women were included in this systematic review. In total 33 of the 109 studies scored three or higher for data quality (Supplementary Tables 1, 2 and 3).

Three types of modality were used to identify anal incontinence symptoms in women following childbirth: validated patient-reported outcome measures or symptom scales (i.e. instruments that have undergone an element of psychometric testing) (36 studies-Supplementary Table 1) [2, 12-46], non-validated questionnaires (50 studies-Supplementary Table 2) [47-96] and patient interview, both face to face and telephone (23 studies- Supplementary Table 2) [47-96] and patient interview, both face to face and telephone (23 studies- Supplementary Table 3) [97-119]. Of the 36 studies using a validated patientreported outcome measure or symptom scale, 15 different instruments were used (Table 1).

The duration of follow up in the 109 studies varied between 38 days and 34 years. Eleven studies conducted follow-up within six weeks of delivery [12, 47-49, 64-66, 82, 97, 108-109], fifty two conducted follow up after six weeks and up to one year [13-21, 28-33, 40-41, 46, 50-58, 67-72, 83-86, 98-107, 110-115,119], sixteen studies conducted follow up between two and five years [22, 32, 42-45, 59-60, 73, 87-91, 94-95], and twenty six studies conducted follow up at greater than five years [2, 23-27, 33-38,61-63, 74-79, 92-93, 116-118]. Four included studies did not collect data on length of time to follow up after childbirth [39, 80-81, 96].

Seven studies did not report response rates to the modality used to assess anal incontinence symptoms in postnatal women [47, 57, 84, 93, and 99,111,119]. The mean response rate was 84% when follow up was at six weeks or less, 72% when follow up was between six weeks and one year, 70% when follow up was between two and five years and

68% when follow up was at greater than five years. Reported response rates for questionnaires and patient interviews were similar (Supplementary Table 4).

The populations of women in the studies included different characteristics, with four broadly different population types being identified: (1) Forty four studies included only primiparous women following different modes of delivery, including spontaneous vaginal delivery, instrumental delivery and caesarean section [12-27, 47-63, 97-107],) (2). Thirty seven studies included women with mixed parities and mixed modes of delivery [28-39, 64-81, 96, 108-112] (3). Twenty four studies included only women who had been diagnosed with obstetric anal sphincter injury (OASI) [42-45, 82-93, 113-118] (4). Four studies included only women who had undergone instrumental delivery with forceps or ventouse [46,94-95,119].

A variety of different definitions were used for anal incontinence in the studies. Generally, definitions were based on functional bowel symptom criteria or symptom severity scales. The reported rates for overall anal incontinence at different points of follow-up is shown in Table 2. Supplementary Tables 1-3 show anal incontinence prevalence for each study, including different rates for flatus incontinence, incontinence to liquid stool, incontinence to solid stool and overall anal incontinence (as per Sultan et al, 2017[4]) where reported in each study.

Overall reported rates of different types of anal and faecal incontinence varied between study populations and follow-up period. Reported prevalence of anal incontinence was higher when non-personalised assessment tools (questionnaires and patient-reported

outcome measures, both validated and non-validated) were used, compared with patient interview (Table 2). There were statistically significant differences in the prevalence of anal incontinence at follow up between six weeks and one year when validated and nonvalidated questionnaires were used, compared to patient interview (Table 3 and 4). At all other points of follow-up there was no statistically significant difference in prevalence of anal incontinence identified by the three different non-invasive modalities (Table 3-5).

Discussion

This is an up-to-date systematic review of non-invasive modalities which have been used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms following childbirth and is the first to specifically assess the tools used for this purpose; identifying fourteen validated instruments that appear to be suitable. The present systematic review has also confirms that the prevalence of anal incontinence symptoms in women following childbirth is high, affecting up to 50% of first-time mothers in the first year after childbirth in studies published in 2014 and 2016 [16,19].

The strengths of this systematic review are the rigorous search strategy employed, which has identified the relevant studies, allowing identification of the non-invasive modalities available which have been used successfully to identify women with anal incontinence after childbirth. The limitations of this systematic review include the heterogeneity in the definitions used to describe anal or faecal incontinence symptoms in the studies included, which is some cases may have underestimated the prevalence of anal incontinence. Disparity in the definition, or lack of definition, of what constitutes obstetric anal sphincter

injury may also have contaminated the results. The use of non-validated questionnaires and patient interviews (supplementary tables 2 and 3) may have also resulted in over or under-reporting of anal incontinence symptoms. The small numbers of studies for the three different non-invasive modalities at various different points of follow-up may have resulted in type 2 statistical errors when comparing prevalence rates using paired *t* test. The use of a search strategy which excluded papers not published in English and the grey literature may have also resulted in missing non-invasive modalities potentially relevant to this systematic review.

Whilst there was a degree of heterogeneity in the definitions used to report anal incontinence in the studies included in this review, these definitions were based on functional bowel symptom criteria or symptom severity scales. Some studies had sought to only assess faecal incontinence (excluding flatus incontinence), potentially underestimating anal incontinence rates, and some had reported as 'faecal incontinence' rates which actually included flatus incontinence. When extracting data from all papers, the current IUGA/ICS definition of anal incontinence [4] was used (supplementary tables 1, 2 and 3). Flatus incontinence is the most common symptom in the spectrum of anal incontinence. Frank faecal incontinence of liquid or solid stool is less common, but has a greater impact on quality of life [120]. However, studies assessing patient preferences for end points in anal incontinence treatment have indicated that flatus incontinence, faecal frequency and faecal urgency are among the most bothersome symptoms, having a significant impact on quality of life [121] and are therefore it is important to include and assess for flatus incontinence in addition to faecal incontinence.

A number of studies (n=31) in this systematic review were published before Sultan's classification system for obstetric anal sphincter injury (OASI) was published and became well established in clinical practice [122]. The populations identified in this systematic review include studies which may contain a larger number of patients with either unrecognised or inadequately repaired third or fourth degree perineal tears, resulting in a higher rate of anal incontinence symptoms than would be expected with current practices. However, the reported rates of third and fourth degree perineal tears (obstetric anal sphincter injury) have actually risen in the last ten years [123,124]. This has previously been attributed in part to increased detection and reporting of third and fourth degree tears, however, this is also now considered to be due to inconsistencies in preventing OASI in different units, inconsistencies in midwifery and obstetric training and skills, lack of awareness of risk factors and the long-term impact of OASI and variations in practice between midwives and obstetricians [124]. Measures to help reverse this trend are being put in place with a current trial of a national care bundle devised by the Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (UK) and supported by the Royal College of Midwives (UK) [125], which makes use of the increasing evidence for specific manual perineal protection maneuvers [126]. It is clear that women are currently at risk of anal incontinence following childbirth and there is currently a lack of interventions to identify such affected women following childbirth and help them to access care and treatment.

The type of modality used (validated questionnaire/symptom scale, non-validated questionnaire and patient interview) was shown to be a significant factor in the reported prevalence of anal incontinence symptoms in studies included in this systematic review

(Table 2). Lower rates of anal incontinence symptoms were observed when personalised data collection methods (face to face interview or telephone interview) were used, compared with non-personalised self-completed questionnaires (both validated and non-validated)(Tables 2-5). This was demonstrated at both short and long-term periods of follow up (Table 2) and was statistically significant at the six weeks to one year follow-up period (Tables 3 and 4). This finding mirrors those of systematic reviews of the prevalence of faecal incontinence [1] where reporting of faecal incontinence symptoms was found to be lower when face-to-face and telephone interviews were used to assess these embarrassing symptoms, when compared to self-completed questionnaires. Differences in the prevalence rates of anal incontinence between the different modalities did not reach statistical significance at the other points of follow up. This may be due to a type two statistical error due to the small sample sizes for these periods of follow up, compared to the six week-one year follow up period where the sample sizes were large enough to demonstrate a statistically significant effect.

It has previously been shown that using non-personalised methods (self-completed questionnaires), which may be perceived as less intimidating, results in increased rates of disclosure for urinary incontinence compared to patient interview [127, 128]. We would anticipate that this would also be the case for reporting of anal incontinence symptoms.

Two of the main barriers to accessing care for faecal incontinence in a recently published, well-designed qualitative study were embarrassment and stigma which were manifested as deeply felt shame in violating a social taboo to not talk about bowel symptoms [7]. This is

often compounded by normative thinking, with patients feeling that faecal incontinence may be a normal symptom following childbirth and a lack of knowledge about the condition and fear of investigation or treatment. Therefore, many women living with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth may not seek healthcare. This is despite a number of healthcare contacts during the post-natal period, such as routine postnatal follow up, infant vaccinations and development assessments; which lead to interactions with healthcare professionals including midwives, health visitors and general practitioners. These contacts present a number of opportunities where a self-completed questionnaire could be administered routinely to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms; potentially enabling access to care for affected women. The relatively high response rates to the modalities evaluated in this systematic review (Table 1) suggest that using an appropriate questionnaire to assess pelvic floor symptoms, including anal incontinence in the first year after childbirth would result in good response rates in clinical practice.

The fifteen validated patient-reported outcome measures/symptom scales identified by this systematic review have all undergone psychometric testing in populations of women with anal incontinence. The comparison of psychometric properties of these instruments is outside the scope of this systematic review. Fourteen of these tools would appear to be suitable for identifying anal incontinence symptoms following childbirth. The Faecal Incontinence Quality of Life (FIQoL) questionnaire [129] is used to assess health related quality of life in patients previously identified as having faecal incontinence, rather than as a means to identify those with the symptom and is therefore not suitable for

administration to women following childbirth, unless they are known to have anal incontinence.

The Jorge and Wexner score [5], Vaizey incontinence score [130], Colorectal Anal Distress Inventory [131], Danish Anal Sphincter Rupture Questionnaire [132], St Mark's Score [133], Park's score [134], Bowel Symptom questionnaire[135],Fecal Incontinence questionnaire [136], Anal Incontinence score [137] and Manchester Health Questionnaire [138](now modified Manchester Health questionnaire [139]) are all paper-based instruments which assess anal incontinence and bowel symptoms.

The Australian Pelvic Floor Questionnaire [140], Epidemiology of Prolapse and Incontinence Questionnaire [141] and the Personal Assessment Questionnaire (PAQ) [142] are comprehensive pelvic-floor questionnaires which are also paper-based, assessing prolapse, vaginal symptoms and urinary incontinence in addition to anal incontinence symptoms. The Personal Assessment Questionnaire (PAQ) [142] has subsequently been further validated in an electronic format (ePAQ) [143]. The validated questionnaires in this systematic review were administered to populations including ten different languages (Supplementary Table 1). All of the identified instruments had been previously validated in the language in which they were used for in this study. The majority of the symptom scales and validated questionnaires identified in this systematic review have also been validated in translated forms into multiple languages (Table 1).
When using patient reported outcome measures including questionnaires and symptom scales, it is important to use instruments that are psychometrically robust with evidence of their validity, reliability and functionality. This reduces bias and ensures the validity of results. Studies which use questionnaires that have not been validated for use in the population of interest may potentially be subject to measurement error and lack ability to measure changes in health status accurately [144]. Therefore, any conclusions drawn cannot be made with confidence. Where a validated instrument is available, it should be used in preference to a non-validated instrument.

In conclusion, this systematic review has identified three types of non-invasive modality which can be used to identify women with anal incontinence following childbirth. The key clinical message is that using non-personalised assessment methods (validated and nonvalidated questionnaires/symptom scales) is likely to be more effective than patient interview when assessing intimate and embarrassing symptoms such as anal incontinence; which is a prevalent symptom following childbirth, with a significant potential for impact on health related quality of life. Therefore, the role of a national standard assessment for all women following childbirth using validated questionnaires to assess for pelvic floor symptoms, including anal incontinence, should be considered. Validated questionnaires and symptoms scales should be used in preference to nonvalidated tools owing to the methodological limitations of using non-validated instruments. Further psychometric validation of the validated measures identified in this systematic review is required, in populations of postnatal women, before recommending their use as part of routine clinical practice in this context. The value and cost of using

73

appropriate validated tools to identify affected women, and subsequently providing access to care and support, also warrants further research.

Acknowledgements

The researchers would like to acknowledge the MASIC Foundation and Professor Michael Keighley for providing the impetus for this systematic review and further planned program of research and service delivery on this subject.

References

- 1. Sharma A, Yuan L, Marshall RJ, Merrie AE, Bissett IP. Systematic review of the prevalence of faecal incontinence. British Journal of Surgery. 2016;103:1589-1597.
- Samarasekera DN, Bekhit MT, Wright Y, Lowndes RH, Stanley KP, Preston JP, Preston P, Speakman CT. Long-term anal continence and quality of life following postpartum anal sphincter injury. Colorectal Disease. 2008;10(8):793-9.
- Mellgren A, Jensen LL, Zetterström JP, Wong WD, Hofmeister JH, Lowry AC. Long-term cost of fecal incontinence secondary to obstetric injuries. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 1999;42(7):857-65.
- Sultan AH, Monga A, Lee J, Emmanuel A, Norton C, Santoro G, Hull T, Berghmans B, Brody S, Haylen BT. An International Urogynecological Association (IUGA)/International Continence Society (ICS) joint report on the terminology for female anorectal dysfunction. Neurourology and Urodynamics. 2017;36(1):10-34.
- Jorge JM, Wexner SD. Etiology and management of fecal incontinence. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 1993;36(1):77-97.

- Brown HW, Wexner SD, Lukacz ES. Factors associated with care seeking among women with accidental bowel leakage. Female Pelvic Medicine & Reconstructive Surgery. 2013;19(2):66-71.
- 7. Brown HW, Rogers RG, Wise ME. Barriers to seeking care for accidental bowel leakage: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal. 2017;28(4):543-551.
- Thekkinkattil DK, Lim M, Finan PJ, Sagar PM, Burke D. Awareness of investigations and treatment of faecal incontinence among the general practitioners: a postal questionnaire survey. Colorectal Disease. 2008;10(3):263-267.
- 9. Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JP, Clarke M, Devereaux PJ, Kleijnen J, Moher D. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. PLoS medicine. 2009;6(7):e1000100.
- 10. Von Elm E, Altman DG, Egger M, Pocock SJ, Gøtzsche PC, Vandenbroucke JP, Strobe Initiative. The Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) Statement: guidelines for reporting observational studies. International Journal of Surgery. 2014;12(12):1495-9.
- 11. Munn Z, Moola S, Riitano D, Lisy K. The development of a critical appraisal tool for use in systematic reviews addressing questions of prevalence. International journal of health policy and management. 2014;3(3):123.
- 12. Fynes M, Donnelly VS, O'Connell PR, O'Herlihy C. Cesarean delivery and anal sphincter injury. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1998;92(4):496-500.

- 13. Solans-Domènech M, Sánchez E, Espuña-Pons M. Urinary and anal incontinence during pregnancy and postpartum: incidence, severity, and risk factors. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2010 Mar 1;115(3):618-28.
- 14. Frudinger A, Halligan S, Bartram CI, Spencer J, Kamm MA, Winter R. Assessment of the predictive value of a bowel symptom questionnaire in identifying perianal and anal sphincter trauma after vaginal delivery. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2003;46(6):742-7.
- 15. Donnelly V, Fynes M, Campbell D, Johnson H, O'Connell PR, O'Herlihy C. Obstetric events leading to anal sphincter damage. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1998;92(6):955-961.
- 16. Rogers RG, Leeman LM, Borders N, Qualls C, Fullilove AM, Teaf D, Hall RJ, Bedrick E, Albers LL. Contribution of the second stage of labour to pelvic floor dysfunction: a prospective cohort comparison of nulliparous women. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2014;121(9):1145-54.
- 17. Hatem M, Pasquier JC, Fraser W, Lepire E. Factors associated with postpartum urinary/anal incontinence in primiparous women in Quebec. Journal of obstetrics and gynaecology Canada. 2007;29(3):232-9.
- 18. Leeman L, Rogers R, Borders N, Teaf D, Qualls C. The effect of perineal lacerations on pelvic floor function and anatomy at 6 months postpartum in a prospective cohort of nulliparous women. Birth. 2016;43(4):293-302
- 19. Johannessen H, Wibe A, Stordahl A, Sandvik L, Backe B, Mørkved S. Prevalence and predictors of anal incontinence during pregnancy and 1 year after delivery: a prospective cohort study. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2014;121(3):269-80.

- 20. Chan SS, Cheung RY, Yiu KW, Lee LL, Chung TK. Prevalence of urinary and fecal incontinence in Chinese women during and after their first pregnancy. International urogynecology journal. 2013;24(9):1473-9.
- 21. Durnea CM, Khashan AS, Kenny LC, Tabirca SS, O'Reilly BA. The role of prepregnancy pelvic floor dysfunction in postnatal pelvic morbidity in primiparous women. International urogynecology journal. 2014;25(10):1363-74.
- 22. Gartland D, MacArthur C, Woolhouse H, McDonald E, Brown SJ. Frequency, severity and risk factors for urinary and faecal incontinence at 4 years postpartum: a prospective cohort. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2016;123(7):1203-11.
- Damon H, Bretones S, Henry L, Mellier G, Mion F. Long-term consequences of first vaginal delivery-induced anal sphincter defect. Diseases of the colon & rectum.
 2005:48(9):1772-6.
- 24. Evers EC, Blomquist JL, McDermott KC, Handa VL. Obstetrical anal sphincter laceration and anal incontinence 5-10 years after childbirth. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2012;207(5):425-e1.
- 25. Dolan LM, Hilton P. Obstetric risk factors and pelvic floor dysfunction 20 years after first delivery. International urogynecology journal. 2010;21(5):535-544.
- 26. Nilsson I, Åkervall S, Milsom I, Gyhagen M. Long-term effects of vacuum extraction on pelvic floor function: a cohort study in primipara. International urogynecology journal. 2016;27(7):1051-6.
- 27. Gyhagen M, Bullarbo M, Nielsen TF, Milsom I. The prevalence of urinary incontinence 20 years after childbirth: a national cohort study in singleton primiparae after vaginal or

caesarean delivery. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2013;120(2):144-51

- 28. Soligo M, Livio S, De Ponti E, Scebba I, Carpentieri F, Serati M, Ferrazzi E. Pelvic floor assessment after delivery: how should women be selected?. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2016;206:153-7.
- 29. Torrisi G, Minini G, Bernasconi F, Perrone A, Trezza G, Guardabasso V, Ettore G. A prospective study of pelvic floor dysfunctions related to delivery. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2012;160(1):110-115.
- 30. Pinta TM, Kylänpää ML, Teramo KA, Luukkonen PS. Sphincter rupture and anal incontinence after first vaginal delivery. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2004;83(10):917-22.
- 31. Guise JM, Morris C, Osterweil P, Li H, Rosenberg D, Greenlick M. Incidence of fecal incontinence after childbirth. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2007;109(2, Part 1):281-8.
- 32. Wagenius J, Laurin J. Clinical symptoms after anal sphincter rupture: a retrospective study. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2003;82(3):246-50.
- 33. Mous M, Muller SA, De Leeuw JW. Long-term effects of anal sphincter rupture during vaginal delivery: Faecal incontinence and sexual complaints. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2008;115(2):234-8.
- 34. Baud D, Meyer S, Vial Y, Hohlfeld P, Achtari C. Pelvic floor dysfunction 6 years post-anal sphincter tear at the time of vaginal delivery. International urogynecology journal. 2011;22(9):1127-34.

- 35. Handa VL, Blomquist JL, Knoepp LR, Hoskey KA, McDermott KC, Muñoz A. Pelvic floor disorders 5-10 years after vaginal or cesarean childbirth. Obstetrics and gynecology. 2011;118(4):777.
- 36. Altman D, Ekström Å, Forsgren C, Nordenstam J, 1993erström J. Symptoms of anal and urinary incontinence following cesarean section or spontaneous vaginal delivery. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2007;197(5):512-e1
- 37. Faltin DL, Otero M, Petignat P, Sangalli MR, Floris LA, Boulvain M, Irion O. Women's health 18 years after rupture of the anal sphincter during childbirth: I. Fecal incontinence. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2006;194(5):1255-9.
- 38. Soerensen MM, Buntzen S, Bek KM, Laurberg S. Complete obstetric anal sphincter tear and risk of long-term fecal incontinence: a cohort study. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 2013;56(8):992-1001.
- 39. Fritel X, Ringa V, Varnoux N, Zins M, Bréart G. Mode of delivery and fecal incontinence at midlife: a study of 2,640 women in the Gazel cohort. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2007;110(1):31-8.
- 40. Vaccaro C, Clemons JL. Anal sphincter defects and anal incontinence symptoms after repair of obstetric anal sphincter lacerations in primiparous women. International Urogynecology Journal. 2008;19(11):1503-8.
- 41. Andrews V, Thakar R, Sultan AH. Outcome of obstetric anal sphincter injuries (OASIS) role of structured management. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(8):973.
- 42. Norderval S, Nsubuga D, Bjelke C, Frasunek J, Myklebust I, Vonen B. Anal incontinence after obstetric sphincter tears: incidence in a Norwegian county. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2004;83(10):989-94.

- 43. Richter HE, Nager CW, Burgio KL, Whitworth R, Weidner AC, Schaffer J, Zyczynski HM, Norton P, Jelovsek JE, Meikle SF, Spino C. Incidence and predictors of anal incontinence after obstetric anal sphincter injury in primiparous women. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2012;21(4):182.
- 44. Tin RY, Schulz J, Gunn B, Flood C, Rosychuk RJ. The prevalence of anal incontinence in post-partum women following obstetrical anal sphincter injury. International urogynecology journal. 2010;21(8):927-32.
- 45. Jangö H, Langhoff-Roos J, Rosthøj S, Sakse A. Mode of delivery after obstetric anal sphincter injury and the risk of long-term anal incontinence. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2016;214(6):733-e1.
- 46. Fitzpatrick M, Behan M, O'Connell PR, O'Herlihy C. Randomised clinical trial to assess anal sphincter function following forceps or vacuum assisted vaginal delivery. BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics & gynaecology. 2003;110(4):424-429.
- 47. Rieger N, Schloithe A, Saccone G, Wattchow D. A prospective study of anal sphincter injury due to childbirth. Scandinavian journal of gastroenterology. 1998 Jan 1;33(9):950-955.
- 48. Zetterström J, Mellgren A, Jensen LL, Wong WD, Kim DG, Lowry AC, Madoff RD, Congilosi SM. Effect of delivery on anal sphincter morphology and function. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 1999;42(10):1253-1260.
- 49. Donnelly VS, O'herlihy C, Campbell DM, O'Connell PR. Postpartum fecal incontinence is more common in women with irritable bowel syndrome. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 1998;41(5):586-589.

- 50. Faltin DL, Sangalli MR, Roche B, Floris L, Boulvain M, Weil A. Does a second delivery increase the risk of anal incontinence?. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2001;108(7):684-688.
- 51. Chaliha C, Sultan AH, Bland JM, Monga AK, Stanton SL. Anal function: effect of pregnancy and delivery. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2001;185(2):427-432.
- 52. Faltin DL, Boulvain M, Irion O, Bretones S, Stan C, Weil A. Diagnosis of anal sphincter tears by postpartum endosonography to predict fecal incontinence. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2000;95(5):643-647.
- 53. Hatem M, Pasquier JC, Fraser W, Lepire E. Factors associated with postpartum urinary/anal incontinence in primiparous women in Quebec. Journal of obstetrics and gynaecology Canada. 2007;29(3):232-239.
- 54. Fenner DE, Genberg B, Brahma P, Marek L, DeLancey JO. Fecal and urinary incontinence after vaginal delivery with anal sphincter disruption in an obstetrics unit in the United States. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2003;189(6):1543-1549.
- 55. Zetterstrom JP, López A, Anzén BO, Dolk A, Norman M, Mellgren A. Anal incontinence after vaginal delivery: a prospective study in primiparous women. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 1999;106(4):324-330.
- 56. van Brummen HJ, Bruinse HW, van de Pol G, Heintz AP, van der Vaart CH. Defecatory symptoms during and after the first pregnancy: prevalences and associated factors. International Urogynecology Journal. 2006;17(3):224-30.
- 57. Brown SJ, Gartland D, Donath S, MacArthur C. Fecal incontinence during the first 12 months postpartum: complex causal pathways and implications for clinical practice. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2012;119(2):240-9.

- 58. Svare JA, Hansen BB, Lose G. Prevalence of anal incontinence during pregnancy and 1 year after delivery in a cohort of primiparous women and a control group of nulliparous women. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2016;95(8):920-5.
- 59. Koops SS, Vervest HA, Oostvogel HJ. Anorectal symptoms after various modes of vaginal delivery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2003;14(4):244-249.
- 60. Pollack J, Nordenstam J, Brismar S, Lopez A, Altman D, Zetterstrom J. Anal incontinence after vaginal delivery: a five-year prospective cohort study. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2004;104(6):1397-402.
- 61. Nordenstam J, Altman D, Brismar S, Zetterström J. Natural progression of anal incontinence after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009 Sep 1;20(9):1029-35.
- 62. Gyhagen M, Åkervall S, Milsom I. Clustering of pelvic floor disorders 20 years after one vaginal or one cesarean birth. International urogynecology journal. 2015;26(8):1115-21.
- 63. Halle TK, Salvesen KÅ, Volløyhaug I. Obstetric anal sphincter injury and incontinence
 15–23 years after vaginal delivery. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica.
 2016;95(8):941-7.
- 64. Rajeshkannan N, Pathmeswaran A. Prevalence of postpartum anal incontinence: a cross sectional study in Northern Sri Lanka. Ceylon Medical Journal. 2013;58(2).
- 65. Hall W, McCracken K, Osterweil P, Guise JM. Frequency and predictors for postpartum fecal incontinence. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2003;188(5):1205-1207.

- 66. Abramowitz L, Sobhani I, Ganansia R, Vuagnat A, Benifla JL, Darai E, Madelenat P,Mignon M. Are sphincter defects the cause of anal incontinence after vaginal delivery?.Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 2000;43(5):590-596.
- 67. Hannah ME, Hannah WJ, Hodnett E, Chalmers B, Kung R, Willan A, Amankwah K, Cheng M, Helewa M, Hewson S, Saigal S, Whyte H, Gafni A. Outcomes at 3 months after planned cesarean vs planned vaginal delivery for breech presentation at term: the international randomized Term Breech Trial. JAMA. 2002;287(14):1822-1831.
- 68. Haadem K, Dahlström JA, Lingman G. Anal sphincter function after delivery: a prospective study in women with sphincter rupture and controls. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 1990;35(1):7-13.
- 69. MacArthur C, Glazener CM, Wilson PD, Herbison GP, Gee H, Lang GD, Lancashire R. Obstetric practice and faecal incontinence three months after delivery. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2001;108(7):678-683.
- 70. Eason E, Labrecque M, Marcoux S, Mondor M. Anal incontinence after childbirth. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2002;166(3):326-30.
- 71. Obioha KC, Ugwu EO, Obi SN, Dim CC, Oguanuo TC. Prevalence and predictors of urinary/anal incontinence after vaginal delivery: prospective study of Nigerian women. International urogynecology journal. 2015;26(9):1347-54.
- 72. Glazener CM, Abdalla M, Stroud P, Templeton A, Russell IT, Naji S. Postnatal maternal morbidity: extent, causes, prevention and treatment. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 1995;102(4):282-7.

- 73. Palm A, Israelsson L, Bolin M, Danielsson I. Symptoms after obstetric sphincter injuries have little effect on quality of life. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2013;92(1):109-15.
- 74. Ryhammer AM, Bek KM, Laurberg S. Multiple vaginal deliveries increase the risk of permanent incontinence of flatus and urine in normal premenopausal women. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 1995;38(11):1206-1209.
- 75. Fornell EU, Matthiesen L, Sjödahl R, Berg G. Obstetric anal sphincter injury ten years after: subjective and objective long term effects. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2005;112(3):312-316.
- 76. Glazener CM, MacArthur C, Hagen S, Elders A, Lancashire R, Herbison GP, Wilson PD. Twelve-year follow-up of conservative management of postnatal urinary and faecal incontinence and prolapse outcomes: randomised controlled trial. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2014;121(1):112-120.
- 77. MacArthur C, Glazener C, Lancashire R, Herbison P, Wilson D. Exclusive caesarean section delivery and subsequent urinary and faecal incontinence: a 12-year longitudinal study. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2011;118(8):1001-1007.
- 78. Nygaard IE, Rao SS, Dawson JD. Anal incontinence after anal sphincter disruption: a 30year retrospective cohort study. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1997;89(6):896-901.
- 79. Bollard RC, Gardiner A, Duthie GS, Lindow SW. Anal sphincter injury, fecal and urinary incontinence. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2003;46(8):1083-8.
- 80. McKinnie V, Swift SE, Wang W, Woodman P, O'boyle A, Kahn M, Valley M, Bland D, Schaffer J. The effect of pregnancy and mode of delivery on the prevalence of urinary

and fecal incontinence. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2005;193(2):512-7.

- 81. Goldberg RP, Kwon C, Gandhi S, Atkuru LV, Sorensen M, Sand PK. Prevalence of anal incontinence among mothers of multiples and analysis of risk factors. American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2003;189(6):1627-30.
- 82. Sultan AH, Kamm MA, Hudson CN, Bartram CI. Third degree obstetric anal sphincter tears: risk factors and outcome of primary repair. BMJ. 1994;308(6933):887-891.
- 83. Haadem K, Ohrlander S, Lingman G. Long-term ailments due to anal sphincter rupture caused by delivery—a hidden problem. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 1988;27(1):27-32.
- 84. Chaliha C, Kalia V, Stanton SL, Monga AS, Sultan AH. Antenatal prediction of postpartum urinary and fecal incontinence. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1999;94(5):689-694.
- 85. Uustal Fornell EK, Berg G, Haalböök O, Matthiesen LS, Sjödahl R. Clinical consequences of anal sphincter rupture during vaginal delivery. Journal of the American College of Surgeons. 1996;183(6):553-8.
- 86. Mazouni C, Bretelle F, Battar S, Bonnier P, Gamerre M. Frequency of persistent anal symptoms after first instrumental delivery. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2005 Jul 1;48(7):1432-1436.
- 87. Tetzschner T, Sorensen M, Lose G, Christiansen J. Anal and urinary incontinence in women with obstetric anal sphincter rupture. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics. 1997;56(2):222.
- 88. Haadem K, Ling L, Dahlstrom A, Ohrlander S. Anal sphincter function after delivery rupture. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1987;70(1):53-6.

- 89. Gjessing H, Backe B, Sahlin Y. Third degree obstetric tears; outcome after primary repair. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 1998;77(7):736-40.
- 90. Kumar R. Anal incontinence and quality of life following obstetric anal sphincter injury. Archives of gynecology and obstetrics. 2012;285(3):591-597.
- 91. Poen AC, Felt-Bersma RJ, Strijers RL, Dekker GA, Cuesta MA, Meuwissen SG. Thirddegree obstetric perineal tear: long-term clinical and functional results after primary repair. British Journal of Surgery. 1998;85(10):1433-1438.
- 92. Sørensen SM, Bondesen H, Istre O, Vilmann P, Serensen SM. Perineal Rupture Following Vaginal Delivery Long-term Consequences. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 1988;67(4):315-318.
- 93. de Leeuw JW, Vierhout ME, Struijk PC, Auwerda HJ, Bac DJ, Wallenburg HC. Anal sphincter damage after vaginal delivery. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 2002;45(8):1004-10.
- 94. Sultan AH, Johanson RB, Carter JE. Occult anal sphincter trauma following randomized forceps and vacuum delivery. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics. 1998;61(2):113-119.
- 95. Johanson RB, Heycock E, Carter J, Sultan AH, Walklate K, Jones PW. Maternal and child health after assisted vaginal delivery: five-year follow up of a randomised controlled study comparing forceps and ventouse. BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics & gynaecology. 1999;106(6):544-9.
- 96. Kunduru L, Kim SM, Heymen S, Whitehead WE. Factors that affect consultation and screening for fecal incontinence. Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2015;13(4):709-716.

- 97. Belmonte-Montes C, Hagerman G, Vega-Yepez PA, Hernández-de-Anda E, Fonseca-Morales V. Anal sphincter injury after vaginal delivery in primiparous females. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2001;44(9):1244-8.
- 98. Meyer S, Schreyer A, De Grandi P, Hohlfeld P. The effects of birth on urinary continence mechanisms and other pelvic-floor characteristics. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1998;92(4):613-618.
- 99. Groutz A, Fait G, Lessing JB, David MP, Wolman I, Jaffa A, Gordon D. Incidence and obstetric risk factors of postpartum anal incontinence. Scandinavian journal of gastroenterology. 1999;34(3):315-8.
- 100. Farrell SA, Allen VM, Baskett TF. Anal incontinence in primiparas. Journal SOGC.2001;23(4):321-6.
- 101. Borello-France D, Burgio KL, Richter HE, Zyczynski H, FitzGerald MP, Whitehead W, Fine P, Nygaard I, Handa VL, Visco AG, Weber AM. Fecal and urinary incontinence in primiparous women. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2006;108(4):863-72.
- 102. Yang X, Zhang HX, Yu HY, Gao XL, Yang HX, Dong Y. The prevalence of fecal incontinence and urinary incontinence in primiparous postpartum Chinese women. European Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2010 Oct 1;152(2):214-7.
- 103. Jelovsek JE, Piccorelli A, Barber MD, Tunitsky-Bitton E, Kattan MW. Prediction models for postpartum urinary and fecal incontinence in primiparous women. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2013;19(2):110-118.
- 104. Crawford LA, Quint EH, Pearl ML, DeLANCEY JO. Incontinence following rupture of the anal sphincter during delivery. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1993;82(4):527-531.

- 105. Lal M, Mann CH, Callender R, Radley S. Does cesarean delivery prevent anal incontinence?. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 2003;101(2):305-12.
- Brincat C, Lewicky-Gaupp C, Patel D, Sampselle C, Miller J, DeLancey JO, Fenner DE.
 Fecal incontinence in pregnancy and post partum. International Journal of Gynecology &
 Obstetrics. 2009;106(3):236-8.
 - 107. Lipschuetz M, Cohen SM, Liebergall-Wischnitzer M, Zbedat K, Hochner-Celnikier D, Lavy Y, Yagel S. Degree of bother from pelvic floor dysfunction in women one year after first delivery. European Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2015;191:90-4
- 108. Sultan AH, Kamm MA, Hudson CN, Thomas JM, Bartram CI. Anal-sphincter disruption during vaginal delivery. New England journal of medicine. 1993;329(26):1905-1911.
- 109. Sultan AH, Kamm MA, Hudson CN. Pudendal nerve damage during labour: prospective study before and after childbirth. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 1994;101(1):22-28.
- 110. Tetzschner T, Sørensen M, Jønsson L, Lose G, Christiansen J. Delivery and pudendal nerve function. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 1997;76(4):324-331.
- 111. Baydock SA, Flood C, Schulz JA, MacDonald D, Esau D, Jones S, Hiltz CB. Prevalence and risk factors for urinary and fecal incontinence four months after vaginal delivery. Journal of obstetrics and gynaecology Canada. 2009;31(1):36-41.
- 112. MacArthur C, Bick DE, Keighley MR. Faecal incontinence after childbirth. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 1997;104(1):46-50.

- 113. Sørensen M, Tetzschner T, Rasmussen OØ, Bjarnesen J, Christiansen J. Sphincter rupture in childbirth. British journal of surgery. 1993;80(3):392-394.
- 114. Walsh CJ, Mooney EF, Upton GJ, Motson RW. Incidence of third-degree perineal tears in labour and outcome after primary repair. British journal of surgery. 1996;83(2):218-21.
- 115. Laine K, Skjeldestad FE, Sanda B, Horne H, Spydslaug A, Staff AC. Prevalence and risk factors for anal incontinence after obstetric anal sphincter rupture. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2011;90(4):319-24.
- 116. Size EH. Prevalence and severity of anal incontinence in women with and without additional vaginal deliveries after a fourth-degree perineal laceration. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2005 Jan 1;48(1):66-9
- 117. Sangalli MR, Floris L, Faltin D, Weil A. Anal incontinence in women with third or fourth degree perineal tears and subsequent vaginal deliveries. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. 2000;40(3):244-248.
- 118. Size EH. Anal incontinence among women with one versus two complete thirddegree perineal lacerations. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics. 2005 Sep 1;90(3):213-7.
- Sultan AH, Kamm MA, Bartram CI, Hudson CN. Anal sphincter trauma during instrumental delivery. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics. 1993;43(3):263-270
- 120. Rasmussen JL, Ringsberg KC. Being involved in an everlasting fight–a life with postnatal faecal incontinence. A qualitative study. Scandinavian journal of caring sciences. 2010;24(1):108-115.

- Heymen S, Palsson O, Simren M, Whitehead WE. Patient preferences for endpoints in fecal incontinence treatment studies. Neurogastroenterology & Motility.
 2017;29:e13032
- 122. Sultan AH. Obstetrical perineal injury and anal incontinence. Clinical Risk. 1999;5(6):193-196.
- 123. Patterns of maternity care in English NHS Hospitals 2013/2014. Available at: https://www.rcog.org.uk/en/guidelines-research-services/audit-qualityimprovement/clinical-indicators-project/ Accessed 20 Jan 2018.
- 124. Gurol-Urganci I, Cromwell DA, Edozien LC, Mahmood TA, Adams EJ, Richmond DH, et al. Third- and fourth-degree perineal tears among primiparous women in England between 2000 and 2012: time trends and risk factors. BJOG 2013;120:1516–1525
- 125. The OASI Care Bundle Project. Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. Available at: https://www.rcog.org.uk/OASICareBundle Accessed 20 Jan 2018.
- 126. Poulsen MØ, Madsen ML, Skriver-Møller AC, Overgaard C. Does the Finnish intervention prevent obstetric anal sphincter injuries? A systematic review of the literature. BMJ open. 2015;5(9):e008346.
- 127. Bachman JW (2003) The Patient-Computer Interview: A Neglected Tool That CanAid the Clinician. Mayo Clin Proceed 78: 67-78.

128. Gray T, Li W, Campbell P et al. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. Int Urogynecolgy Jounral (2017). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-017-3380-x</u>

91

- 129. Rockwood TH, Church JM, Fleshman JW, Kane RL, Mavrantonis C, Thorson AG, Wexner SD, Bliss D, Lowry AC. Fecal incontinence quality of life scale. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 2000 Jan 31;43(1):9-16.
- 130. Vaizey CJ, Carapeti E, Cahill JA, Kamm MA. Prospective comparison of faecal incontinence grading systems. Gut. 1999;44(1):77-80.
- 131. Barber MD, Kuchibhatla MN, Pieper CF, Bump RC. Psychometric evaluation of 2 comprehensive condition-specific quality of life instruments for women with pelvic floor disorders. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2001 Dec 31;185(6):1388-95.
- 132. Due U, Ottesen M. The Danish anal sphincter rupture questionnaire: validity and reliability. Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica. 2009 Jan 1;88(1):36-42.
- Maeda Y, Vaizey CJ, Norton C. St. Mark's Incontinence Score. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum. 2007 Dec 1;50(12):2252-.
- Browning GG, Parks AG. Postanal repair for neuropathic faecal incontinence:
 correlation of clinical result and anal canal pressures. British Journal of Surgery.
 1983;70(2):101-4.
- 135. Talley NJ, Newman P, Boyce PM, Paterson KJ, Owen BK. Initial validation of a bowel symptom questionnaire* and measurement of chronic gastrointestinal symptoms in Australians. Australian and New Zealand journal of medicine. 1995;25(4):302-8.

- 136. Reilly WT, Talley NJ, Pemberton JH, Zinsmeister AR. Validation of a questionnaire to assess fecal incontinence and associated risk factors. Diseases of the colon & rectum.
 2000;43(2):146-53.
- 137. Pescatori M, Anastasio G, Bottini C, Mentasti A. New grading and scoring for anal incontinence. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 1992;35(5):482-487.
- 138. Bugg GJ, Kiff ES, Hosker G. A new condition-specific health-related quality of life questionnaire for the assessment of women with anal incontinence. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2001;108(10):1057-1067.
- 139. Kwon S, Visco AG, Fitzgerald MP, Ye W, Whitehead WE, Pelvic Floor Disorders Network. Validity and reliability of the Modified Manchester Health Questionnaire in assessing patients with fecal incontinence. Diseases of the colon & rectum. 2005;48(2):323-334.
- 140. Baessler K, O'Neill SM, Maher CF, Battistutta D. Australian pelvic floor questionnaire: a validated interviewer-administered pelvic floor questionnaire for routine clinic and research. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(2):149-58.
- 141. Lukacz ES, Lawrence JM, Buckwalter JG, Burchette RJ, Nager CW, Luber KM. Epidemiology of prolapse and incontinence questionnaire: validation of a new epidemiologic survey. International Urogynecology Journal. 2005;16(4):272-84.

- Hiller L, Radley S, Mann CH, Radley SC, Begum G, Pretlove SJ, Salaman JH.
 Development and validation of a questionnaire for the assessment of bowel and lower urinary tract symptoms in women. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2002 Apr 1;109(4):413-423.
- 143. Radley SC, Jones GL, Tanguy EA, Stevens VG, Nelson C, Mathers NJ. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire in primary and secondary care. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2006;113(2):231-238.
- 144. Dowrick AS, Wootten AC, Murphy DG, Costello AJ. "We used a validated questionnaire": what does this mean and is it an accurate statement in urologic research?. Urology. 2015 Jun 1;85(6):1304-11.

Tables and figures, including legends

Figure 1: PRISMA diagram showing selection of articles for review.

Supplementary Table 1: Summary of results for studies using validated patient reported outcome measures or symptom scales to identify anal incontinence after childbirth,

including the language in which each study was undertaken.

Supplementary Table 2: Summary of results for studies using non-validated questionnaires to identify anal incontinence after childbirth.

Supplementary Table 3: Summary of results for studies using patient interviews to identify faecal incontinence after childbirth.

Table 1: List of validated patient reported outcome measures or symptom scales identified in this systematic review, including other languages of validation these measures are available in

Supplementary Table 4: Response rates for different follow up periods.

Table 2: Comparison of faecal incontinence type and response rates for non-personalised (PROM/questionnaire) and personalised (interview) modalities at different times of follow up.

Table 3: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence usingvalidated questionnaires/symptom scales or patient interview

Table 4: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence using nonvalidated questionnaires/symptom scales or patient interview

Table 5: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence usingvalidated questionnaires/symptom scales or non-validated questionnaires

Table 1: List of validated patient reported outcome measures or symptom scales identified in this systematic review, including other languages of validation these measures are available in

Validated patient reported outcome measure/symptom scale used	Validation paper reference	Format of PROM/Symptom scale	Number of studies using PROM/scale in present	Original language of validation	Subsequent Language(s) of validation
			systematic		
Jorge and Wexner score	Jorge and Wexner, 1993	Paper-based	17	English	Swedish, Danish, French, German, Spanish, Italian, Dutch, Turkish
Anal incontinence score	Pescatori et al, 1992	Paper-based	5	Italian	English, French, Norwegian
Colorectal Anal Distress Inventory (CRADI)	Barber et al, 2001	Paper-based	2	English	Finnish, Korean, Greek, Brazilian Portuguese, Spanish, Hebrew, Turkish, Chinese
Epidemiology of prolapse and incontinence questionnaire (EPIQ)	Lukacz et al, 2005	Paper-based	2	English	Spanish
Fecal incontinence questionnaire	Reilly et al, 2000	Paper-based	1	English	-
Australian Pelvic floor symptom questionnaire	Baesssler et al, 2009	Paper-based	1	English	Serbian, French, German
Bowel symptom questionnaire (BSQ)	Talley et al, 1995	Paper-based	1	English	-
St Marks Score	Maeda at el, 2007	Paper-based	1	English	Norwegian, French, German, Spanish, Italian, Dutch, Turkish
Vaizey incontinence score	Vaizey et al, 1999	Paper-based	1	English	French, German, Spanish, Italian, Dutch, Norwegian, Turkish
Park's score	Browning and Parks, 1983	Paper-based	1	English	Dutch
Personal Assessment Questionnaire (PAQ, now revised to ePAQ-Pelvic Floor)	Hiller et al, 2002 Radley et al, 2006	Electronic	1	English	Italian
Manchester Health Questionnaire	Bugg et al, 2001	Paper-based	1	English	-
Modified Manchester Health Questionnaire	Kwon et al, 2005	Paper-based	1	English	-

Danish Anal Sphincter Rupture Questionnaire (DASRQ)	Due and Ottensen, 2009	Paper-based	1	Danish	-
Faecal incontinence quality of life survey (FIQoL)	Rockwood et al, 2000	Paper-based	1	English	Spanish, Japanese, French, Turkish, Norwegian, German

Modality used	Number	Response	Overall anal
	of	rate	incontinence
	studies	(mean±2SD)	(mean±2SD)
Studies with follow up at 6/52 or less after child	dbirth		
Validated questionnaire/PROM	1	100%	21%
Non-validated questionnaire	7	92%±0.2%	22%±0.2%
Patient interview (telephone/face to face)	3	66%±0.4%	16%±0.1%
Studies with follow up after 6/52 up to 1 year a	fter childbir	th	
Validated questionnaire/PROM	16	65%±0.4%	27%±0.3%
Non-validated questionnaire	18	76% 0.3%	21% 0.4%
Patient interview (telephone/face to face)	17	74%±0.2%	12%±0.2%
Studies with follow up between 2-5 years after	childbirth		
Validated questionnaire/PROM	6	66%0.5%	33%±0.2%
Non-validated questionnaire	10	74%±0.2%	38%±0.3%
Patient interview (telephone/face to face)	0	No Data	No Data
Studies with follow up at greater than 5 years a	after childbir	th	
Validated questionnaire/PROM	12	62%±0.3%	26%±0.3%
Non-validated questionnaire	11	68%±0.3%	31%±0.4%
Patient interview (telephone/face to face)	3	91%±0.1%	22%±0.1%

Table 3: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence using validated questionnaires/symptom scales or patient interview

Follow up Period after childbirth	Validated questionnaire (Mean prevalence of anal incontinence±2SD)	Patient interview (Mean prevalence of anal incontinence±2SD)	T value	P value	95% Confidence interval
6 weeks or less	21% (1 study)	16%±0.1% (3 studies)	1.0	0.500	-64.38 to 75.38
6/52 to 1 year	27%±0.3% (16 studies)	12%±0.2% (17 studies)	3.700	0.0021*	6.04 to 22.46
2-5 years	33%±0.2% (6 studies)	No data	-	-	-
>5 years	26%±0.3% (12 studies)	22%±0.1% (3 studies)	1.162	0.365	-30.57 to 17.57

Table 4: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence using non-validated questionnaires/symptom scales or patient interview

Follow up Period after childbirth	Non-validated questionnaire (Mean prevalence of anal incontinence±2SD)	Patient interview (Mean prevalence of anal incontinence±2SD)	T value	P value	95% Confidence interval
6 weeks or less	22%±0.2%	16%±0.1%	1.672	0.236	-8.07 to 18.34
	(7 studies)	(3 studies)			
6/52 to 1 year	21% 0.4%	12%±0.2%	2.391	0.029*	1.123 to 18.67
	(18 studies)	(17 studies)			
2-5 years	38%±0.3%	No data	-	-	-
	(10 studies)				
>5 years	31%±0.4%	22%±0.1%	1.311	0.320	-15.74 to
	(11 studies)	(3 studies)			29.54

Table 5: Comparison of mean prevalence rates reported for anal incontinence using validated questionnaires/symptom scales or non-validated questionnaires

Follow up	Validated	Non-validated	T value	P value	95%
Period after	questionnaire	Questionnaire			Confidence
childbirth	(Mean prevalence	(Mean prevalence			interval
	of anal	of anal			
	incontinence±2SD)	incontinence±2SD)			
6 weeks or less	21%	22%±0.2%	2.011	0.295	-10.71to
	(1 study)	(7 studies)			14.71
6/52 to 1 year	27%±0.3%	21% 0.4%	0.901	0.382	-7.41 to 18.23
	(17 Studies)	(18 studies)			
2-5 years	33%±0.2%	38%±0.3%	1.571	0.178	-24.70 to 6.00
	(6 studies)	(10 studies)			
>5 years	26%±0.3%	31%±0.4%	0.621	0.552	-29.90 to
	(12 studies)	(11 studies)			17.20

PRISMA Flow Diagram



From: Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, The PRISMA Group (2009). Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses: The PRISMA Statement. PLoS Med 6(7): e1000097. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed1000097

For more information, visit www.prisma-statement.org.

Type of modality: Validated patient reported outcome measures

Study	Study quality	Patient group	Participants	Follow-up	Modality	Language of questionnaire used in study	Response rate to modality	Flatus incontinence	Faecal incontinence (liquid stool)	Faecal incontinence (solid stool)	Overall anal incontinence i study (Sultan 2017)
	Primiparous wo	men (all modes o	f delivery)								
	Follow up 6/52 or les	s									
Fynes et al, 1998	4	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	200	6 weeks	Anal incontinence score	English	100%	11.5%	Not reported	1.5%	21%
	Follow up >6/52 to 1	year									
Solans-Domènech et al, 2010	3	Primiparous women (all modes	876	7 weeks	Jorge and Wexner Score	Spanish	88.2%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	7.3%
Frudinger et al, 2003	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	156	3 months	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	English	95%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	27.6%
Donnelly et al, 1998	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	168	6 months	Anal incontinence score	English	76%	13%	Not reported	4%	13%
Rogers et al, 2014	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	474	6 months	Jorge and Wexner score	English	71%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	9.4%	50.4%
Hatem et al, 2007	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	1355	6 months	Vaizey incontinence score	English	55%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	10.2%
Leeman et al, 2016	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	335	6 months	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	English	74%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	49.7%
Johannessen et al, 2014	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	1030	1 year	St Mark's score	Norwegian	66%	5.8%	8.9%	4.5%	19%
Chan et al, 2013	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	328	1 year	CRADI	Chinese	74.2%	18.3%	4%	0.3%	18%
Durnea et al, 2014	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	872	1 year	Australian Pelvic floor questionnaire	English	72%	44.8%	7.2%	1.9%	44.8%
	Follow up 2-5 years										
Gartland et al, 2016	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	1102	4 years	Bowel Symptom Questionnaire (BSQ)	English	82%	43.4%	Not reported separately	1.5%	43.3%
	Follow up > 5 years										
Damon et al, 2005	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	74	6 years	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	French	73%	13.5%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	14.8%

Evers et al, 2012	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	937	7.5 years	Epidemiology of prolapse and incontinence questionnaire (EPIQ)	English	41%	19.3%	8.3%	1%	19.3%
Dolan et al, 2010	4	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	1861	20 years	Personal Assessment Questionnaire (PAQ)	English	62%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	11%
Nilsson et al, 2016	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	4203	21.5 years	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	Swedish	65.2%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	13.7%	13.7%
Gyhagen et al, 2013	4	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	5118	22 years	Jorge and Wexner Questionnaire	Swedish	65.2%	47%	8.9%	4.7%	47%
	Postnatal wome	en (all parities and	d modes of deliver	·y)							
	Follow up 6/52 to 1 y	vear									
Soligo et al, 2016	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	685	3 months	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	Italian	53%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	10.4%
Torrisi et al, 2012	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	744	3 months	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	Italian	70.9%	12%	3.2%	1.1%	16.3%
Pinta et al, 2004	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	99	4 months	Jorge and Wexner score	Finnish	10%	26.2%	3%	3%	26.2%
Guise et al, 2007	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	8774	6 months	Fecal incontinence survey	English	40%	26.5%	9.4%	8.3%	29.2%
	Follow up 2-5 years										
Wagenius et al, 2003	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	534	4 years	Anal incontinence score	Swedish	82%	21.3%	12.7%	3%	21.3%
	Follow up > 5 years			_							
Mous et al, 2008	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	209	5 years	Park's classification	Dutch	84%	27%	5.7%	5.2%	27%
Baud et al, 2011	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	258	6 years	Jorge and Wexner Score	French	36%	39.9%	12%	3.9%	39.9%
Handa et al, 2011	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	1011	7.5 years	Epidemiology of prolapse and incontinence questionnaire (EPIQ)	English	48.2%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	11%
Altman et al, 2007	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	395	10 years	Jorge and Wexner	Swedish	69%	27.6%	5.3%	1%	27.6%
Samarasekera et al, 2008	4	(all parities and modes of delivery)	175	14 years (mean)	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire Faecal incontinence quality of life scale (FIQoL)	English	60.9%	26%	15.4%	12%	26%
Faltin DL et al, 2006	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	540	18 years	Jorge and Wexner score	French	77%	41%	7.6%	1.6%	41%
Soerensen et al, 2013.	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	363	22.2 years	Jorge and Wexner Questionnaire	Danish	62.9%	21.1%	10.7%	2.5%	35%

	Variable follow up										
Fritel et al, 2007	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	2640	Variable, not reported	Anal incontinence score	French	85%	28.6%	Not reported separately	9.5%	28.6%
	Postnatal wome	en with obstetric a	anal sphincter inju	iry							
	Follow up > 6/52 to 1	L year		•							
Vaccaro et al, 2008	3	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	47	12 weeks	Jorge and Wexner score	English	60%	38%	11%	4%	43%
Andrews et al, 2009	3	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	43	1 year	Manchester Health Questionnaire	English	73%	5%	Not reported	Not reported	5%
	Follow up 2-5 years										
Norderval et al, 2004	3	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	150	2 years	Anal incontinence score	Norwegian	87%	35.3%	15.3%	8%	35.3%
Richter et al, 2015	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	138	2 years	Modified Manchester Health questionnaire	English	40.2%	19%	16%	13%	24%
Tin et al, 2010	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	325	2-5 years	Colorectal Anal Distress Inventory (CRADI)	English	25%	38.2%	19.7%	7.7%	38.2%
Jangö et al, 2016	3	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	1987	5 years	Danish anal sphincter rupture questionnaire	Danish	77%	22%	10.5%	2.9%	36.6%
	Postnatal wome	en after instrumer	ntal delivery								
Fitzpatrick et al, 2003	4	Postnatal women after instrumental delivery	130	12 weeks	Jorge and Wexner questionnaire	English	55%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	45%

Type of modality: Non-validated questionnaires

Study	Study quality	Patient group	Participants	Follow-up	Modality	Response rate in study	Flatus incontinence	Faecal incontinence (liquid stool)	Faecal incontinence (solid stool)	Anal incontinence (Sultan et al. 2017)
Primiparous	women (all mo	odes of delivery)							,,
Follow up to 6/52 or	less									
Rieger et al, 1998	1	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	50	38 days (median), range 20-65 days	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	Non-reported	6%	Not reported	Not reported	20%
Zetterström et al, 1999	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	38	6 weeks	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	100%	18.4%	10.5%	2.6%	18.4%
Donnelly et al, 1998	3	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	312	6 weeks	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	100%	15.4%	Not reported	10.2%	24%
Follow up > 6/52 to 1	year									
Faltin et al, 2001	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	92	3 months	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	92%	17%	Not reported	3%	17%
Chaliha et al, 2001	3	Primiparous women (all modes of	161	3 months	Self- administered questionnaire	56%	12.4%	1.8%	0.6%	12.4%
Faltin et al, 2000	2	delivery) Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	144	4.5 months	(authors own) Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	96%	13.8%	4.1%	4.1%	15%
Hatem et al, 2007	2	Primiparous woman (all modes of delivery)	1291	6 months	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	52%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	20.6%
Fenner et al, 2003	1	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	831	6 months	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	29%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	21.7%
Zetterstrom et al, 1999	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	278	9 months	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	80%	26%	Not reported	Not reported	26%
Van Brummen et al, 2006	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	407	l year	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	93%	30.5%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	30.5%
Svare et al, 2016	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	617	l year	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	85%	48%	18%	5%	48%
Follow up 2-5 years										
Koops et al, 2003	2	Primiparous women (all modes of deliverer)	430	3-4 years	Self administered questionnaire (authors own)	70%	27.4%	18.8%	10.2%	27.4%
Pollack et al, 2004	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	242	5 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	69%	34.2%	Not reported separately	4.9%	35.5%
Follow up > 5 years		denvery)			uunois own					
Nordenstam et al, 2009	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	231	10 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	81%	31%	Not reported separately	5.6%	46%
Gyhagen et al, 2015	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	5236	20 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	65.2%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	13.3%
Halle et al, 2016	2	Primiparous women (all modes of delivery)	1122	15-23 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	52.8%	26%	8.6%	1.6%	26%
Postnatal won Follow up to 6/52 or	nen (all pariti less	es and modes of	delivery)							
Rajeshkannan at al, 2013	2	Postnatal women (all parities and	540	6 weeks	Self- administered	95.2%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	16.5%

		modes of delivery)			questionnaire- authors own					
Hall et al, 2003	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of	50	6 weeks	Self- administered questionnaire	96%	24%	Not reported	10%	24%
Abramowitz et al, 2000	3	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	233	6-8 weeks	(authors own) Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	90%	10.4%	1.4%	1.8%	10.4%
Follow up > 6/52 to 1	year	denvery)			(autions own)					
Hannah et al, 2002	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of	1596	3 months	Self- administered questionnaire	82%	7.8%	Not reported	0.9%	7.8%
Haadem et al, 1990	2	delivery) Postnatal women (all parities and modes of	36	3 months	(authors- own) Self- administered questionnaire	!00%	25%	Not reported	2.7%	25%
MacArthur et al, 2001	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	7879	3 months	(authors own) Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	71.7%	45.3%	Not reported	9.6%	45.3%
Eason et al, 2002	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	948	3 months	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	79%	25.5%	Not reported	3.1%	25.5%
Obioha et al, 2015	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	230	3 months	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	92%	10.4%	Not reported separately	3%	13.5%
Glazener et al, 1995	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	438	l year	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)- faecal incontinence not asked about specifically	86%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	0.2%
Follow up 2-5 years										
Palm et al, 2013	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	417	5 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	69.2%	59%	18.4%	6%	59%
Follow up > 5 years										
Ryhammer et al, 1995.	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	242	Eight years	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	80%	4.95%	Not reported	0.8%	4.95%
Fornell et al, 2005	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	59	10 years	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	71%	13%	14.6%	21.9%	13%
Glazener et al, 2014	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	471	12.7 years (mean)	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	63%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	16.5%
MacArthur et al, 2011	1	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	3763	12 years	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	49%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	12.9%
Nygaard et al, 1997	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	151	30 years	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	67%	68%	Not reported	41%	68%
Bollard et al, 2003	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	92	34 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	64%	31%	6%	4.4%	64%
Variable follow up McKinnie et al, 2005	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of	978	Variable	Self- administered questionnaire-	97.4%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	13%
Goldberg et al, 2003	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery) All had multiple pregnance	733	Variable	administered questionnaire- authors own	95.3%	25.2%	5.9%	1.6%	25.2%
Kunduru et al, 2015	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	1373	N/A	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	100%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	14.2%
Postnatal won Follow up 6/52 or less	<u>en with obst</u>	etric anal sphin	icter injury							
Sultan, Kamm, Hudson, Bartram,1994	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	34	49 days (median) Range 42-651 days	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	68%	41%	8.8%	Not reported	41%
Follow up > 6/52 to 1 Haadem et al, 1988	year 2	Postnatal women with obstetric	59	3 months	Self- administered	54%	28%	Not reported	Not reported	15%

Chaliha et al, 1999	1	anal sphincter injury Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	549	3 months	questionnaire (authors own) Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	Not reported	4.9%	0.5%	0.4%	5%
Uustal Fornell et al, 1996	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	51	6 months	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	94%	24%	16%	0%	40%
Mazouni et al, 2005	2	Postnatal women after instrumental delivery	159	l year	Self- administered Questionnaire (author's own)	75%	7.5%	Not reported	Not reported	8.8%
Follow up 2-5 years Tetzschner et al, 1997	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	72	2-4 years	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	77%	25%	Not reported	17%	25%
Haadem et al, 1987	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	59	3.4 years	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	95%	25.4%	Not reported	6.7%	50.9%
Gjessing et al , 1998	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter	35	3.5 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	75%	34%	11.4%	11.4%	57%
Kumar, 2012	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	41	4-6 years	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	60%	26%	19.5%	4.9%	37%
Poen et al, 1998	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	117	5 years	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	75%	19.6%	5.1%	7%	40%
Follow up > 5 years Sørensen et al, 1988	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	24	6.5 years	Self- administered questionnaire (author's own)	96%	25%	13%	4%	42%
de Leeuw et al, 2002	1	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	34	19 years	Self- administered questionnaire- authors own	Not reported	35%	21%	24%	35%
Postnatal wor	nen following	instrumental de	elivery							
Sultan et al, 1998	2	Postnatal women following instrumental delivery	44	5 years	Self- administered questionnaire (authors own)	73.8%	22.7%	11.3%	3.6%	22.7%
Johanson et al, 1999	2	Postnatal women following instrumental delivery	228	5 years	Self- administered questionnaire- form another author	74.5%	12.2%	4.4%	3%	20.2%

Type of modality: Patient interviews

Study	Study quality	Patient group	Participants	Follow-up	Modality	Response rate to modality	Flatus incontinence	Faecal incontinence (liquid stool)	Faecal incontinence (solid stool)	Anal incontinence (Sultan et al, 2017)
Primiparous wom	en (all modes of	deliverv)						, , , , , ,	·····,	
Follow up 6/52 or less										
Belmonte-Montes C	1	Priminarous	98	6 weeks	Patient interview	42%				21%
et al, 2001	-	women (all modes	50	0 110010		1270				2270
F-II		of delivery)								
	ar	Dutinting and the	140	0.11	Detions interview	000/	Max and a start	Networked	Mat an a start	50/
Meyer et al, 1998	2	women (all modes	149	9-11 weeks	Patient Interview	80%	Not reported	Not reported	Νοτ reported	5%
Groutz et al, 1999	2	Primiparous women (all modes	300	3 months	Patient interview	Not reported	6.3%	Not reported	0.7%	7%
Farrell et al, 2001	2	Primiparous women (all modes	315	6 months	Patient interview	45.7%	22.2%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	22%
Revelle Frence Dist	2	of delivery)	750	Cmantha	Talanhana	0.00/	21.20/	0.20/	4 70/	21.20/
al, 2006	Z	women (all modes of delivery)	759	6 months	interview	8270	21.2%	8.3%	4.7%	21.2%
Yang et al, 2010	2	Primiparous women (all modes	1889	6 months	Telephone interview	77%	0.32%	0.11%	0.05%	0.69%
Jelovsek et al, 2013	2	Primiparous women (all modes	759	6 months	Patient interview (telephone)	82%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	12%
Crawford et al, 1993	2	Primiparous women (all modes	70	9-12 months	Patient interview (telephone)	37%	10%	3%	1.5%	10%
Lal et al, 2003	2	Primiparous women (all modes	284	1 year	Patient interview (telephone)	85%	3%	Not reported	3.7%	3.7%
B · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		of delivery)	454		B	6201	.	.		5.00/
Brincat et al, 2009	2	women (all modes	151	1 year	(telephone)	63%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	5.3%
Lipschuetz et al, 2015	2	Primiparous women (all modes	198	1 year	Patient interview (telephone)	94%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	10.1%
Postnatal women	(all parities and	modes of delivery)							
Follow up 6/52 or less										
Sultan, Kamm, Hudson et al, 1993	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	150	49 days postnatal (median) Range	Patient interview	74%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	10%
Sultan et al, 1994	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	105	6 weeks	Patient interview	82%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	16%
Follow up >6/52 to 1 ye	ar									
Tetzschner, Sørensen,Jønsson, Lose and Christiansen, 1997	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	146	3 months	Patient interview	72%	2%	1%	Not reported	3%

Baydock et al, 2009	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	632	4 months	Patient interview (telephone)	Not reported	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	4%
MacArthur et al, 1997	2	Postnatal women (all parities and modes of delivery)	906	10 months	Patient interview	80%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	1.4%
Postnatal women	with obstetric an	al sphincter injury	,							
Follow up >6/52- 1 year										
Sørensen et al, 1993	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal sphincter injury	38	3 months	Patient interview	100%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	23.7%
Walsh CJ, 1996	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal	81	3 months	Patient interview	87%	12%	Not reported	7.4%	20%
Laine et al, 2011	2	Postnatal women with obstetric anal	455	10 months	Patient interview	77%	33%	Not reported separately	6%	38%
Follow up > 5 years		sprinceer injury								
Sze EH, et al, 2005 (A)	2	Postnatal women with with obstetric anal sphincter	148	5-10 years	Patient interview (telephone)	98%	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	Not reported separately	29.7%
Sangalli et al, 2000	3	injury Postnatal women with with obstetric anal sphincter	177	13 years	Patient interview (telephone)	86%	5.6%	7.3%	2.3%	15.2%
Size EH, 2005 (B)	2	injury Postnatal women with with obstetric anal sphincter injury	172	Variable 2.5-14 years	Patient interview (telephone)	90%	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	19.7%
Postnatal women	following instrum	nental deliverv								
Sultan, Kamm, Bartram et al, 1993	1	Primiparous women undergoing instrumental delivery	43	5.3 months	Patient interview	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	Not reported	20.9%
Supplementary Tal	ole 4									
---------------------	---	---	-------------------------	-----------------------------						
Follow up period	Number of studies in review reporting follow-up period	Total number of patients in studies reporting follow-up period	Median response rate	Mean response rate ± 2SD						
Validated questi	onnaire/sympto	m scale (validated	patient reported o	utcome measures)						
6 weeks or less	1	200	100%	100%						
>6 weeks to 1	17	17473	71%	64.5%±0.4						
year										
2-5 years	6	4236	66%	80%±0.5						
>5 years	12	15144	64%	62%±0.1						
Non-validated qu	iestionnaires									
6 weeks or less	7	1257	96%	92%±0.2						
>6 weeks to 1	18	15766	81%	76%±0.4						
year										
2-5 years	10	1685	75%	74%±0.2						
>5 years	11	11425	66%	69%±0.3						
Patient interview	7									
6 weeks or less	3	353	74%	66%±0.4						
>6 weeks to 1	17	7175	80%	74%±0.3						
year										
2-5 years										
>5 years	3	497	90%	91%±0.1						

7.2 Paper 2: Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patientreported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(5):673-81.

<u>Abstract</u>

<u>Aim:</u> Urogynaecological conditions can have a significant impact on body image. Patientreported outcome measures (PROMs) are widely used in urogynaecology to assess symptoms and their impact on quality-of-life.

This systematic review aimed to identify currently available PROMs used to assess body image within a urogynaecological population and to identify the most psychometrically robust and appropriate PROM tools to use in this context.

Methods: Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane Collaboration, EMBASE and Web of Science databases were searched from January 1966 to November 2018, to identify studies that had administered a PROM to assess body image to patients diagnosed with a urogynaecological condition. The information extracted and critically appraised included; study setting, PROM instrument used and the reported psychometric properties of the PROM.

<u>Results</u>: Seventeen studies were included from 3207 screened articles. Seven different PROMs used to assess body image in a urogynaecological population were identified. Two of these PROMs (Genital Self-Image Scale-20 and Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire) had good psychometric evidence for use but this was only in the context of women with prolapse. Evidence for validity and reliability was limited for the other five PROMs identified. **Conclusion:** Further development and psychometric testing of PROMs to assess body image in urogynaecology, both for research purposes and clinical practice , is required. Further research is also required to investigate the relationship between body image and urogynaecological symptomatology and developing valid, reliable and functional PROMs will be integral to this.

Keywords: Body image, patient report outcome measures, surveys and questionnaires

Brief Summary

This systematic review has identified two patient-reported outcome measures that could be recommended for use in assessment of body image in women with prolapse.

Introduction

Patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) are well established in urogynaecology and are utilised both as clinical and research tools. PROMs provide patients' perspectives on their conditions, without interruption or influence from the clinician and can include assessments of condition-specific symptomatology and impact on health-related quality of life (HRQoL) [1]. Evaluation of PROMs through psychometric testing is deemed important for each population the specific tool is to be used, to ensure reliable and valid results.

PROMs are particularly valuable in urogynaecology, where conditions are often of a sensitive nature. PROMs are clearly shown to help self-expression, discussion and the disclosure of embarrassing or intimate conditions [2, 3]. Although the assessment of the impact of urogynaecological conditions on both sexual function and HRQoL is increasingly well understood, understanding the relationships, impact and outcomes of these conditions in relation to body image is a relatively new area of research within the subspecialty.

'Body image' refers to the mental picture that an individual has of themselves, which depicts not only details available to objective investigation by others (e.g. height, weight, hair colour etc.), but also details that have been learned about themselves, either from personal experiences or by internalising the judgments of others [4].

In addition, the term 'genital self-image' has also been used to describe the internal mental picture (body image) that an individual has of his or her external genitalia [4] and may include components such as appearance, attractiveness, scarring, function and the perceptions of others (including both partners, family and healthcare professionals).

Urogynaecological conditions including prolapse, urinary incontinence and perineal trauma [5 - 9] have been shown to have a negative effect on body-image as a whole, and specifically on genital self-image [10, 11]. Previous qualitative studies have also found that a significant proportion of new patients attending urogynaecology outpatient clinics have body image concerns [8, 12].

The aim of this systematic review was to identify from the existing literature the PROMs that have been used to assess body image within a urogynaecological population and also to identify the most psychometrically robust and appropriate PROM(s) to use in this context.

<u>Methods</u>

A systematic review of the literature using well established methodology [13] was undertaken. This followed the PRISMA guidelines [14] and was designed to capture studies where a population of women specifically with urogynaecology conditions had been administered a PROM which assessed body image. This systematic review was registered prospectively on the PROSPERO database (registration number: CRD42017084710).

The study population was women with urogynaecological conditions. In particular, this covered the following conditions: pelvic organ prolapse, urinary incontinence, faecal incontinence and sexual dysfunction.

The intervention studied was any PROM which assessed body image concerns. The comparison was the reported psychometric properties of the identified instruments in the included studies.

Ovid Medline, AMED, CINAHL, Cochrane library, Dissertations and theses (PhD only), EMBASE, PSYCHInfo and Web of Science databases were searched using medical subject heading (MeSH) theme "body image", combined with Boolean AND operators with the MeSH themes "patient reported outcome measures", "surveys and questionnaires", "urinary incontinence", "pelvic organ prolapse", "sex", "fecal incontinence" for studies published between January 1966 and November 2018 (inclusive). Studies included were limited to adult female human subjects and were restricted to English language publications.

In addition, the following journals were hand searched for relevant studies:

- International Urogynaecology Journal
- Neurourology and Urodynamics
- American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology
- BJOG: an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology
- Quality of Life Research

Three reviewers (TGG, RS and KS) independently reviewed all the abstracts identified by the literature search to identify papers of potential interest. All papers of potential interest to the review were obtained and read by three reviewers (TGG, RS and KS) to identify those that were relevant. Studies were included only with the agreement of all three reviewers following evaluation of full manuscripts. Any disparities were resolved by consensus and, if required, arbitration by a fourth and fifth reviewer (SCR and SJ). A manual search of the reference list of each manuscript was also conducted by the reviewers to identify further studies of relevance to the systematic review.

The same reviewers (TGG, RS and KS) independently extracted data from the included studies onto an electronic data collection form adapted from previous reviews of the psychometric properties of PROMs [13, 15]. The information extracted included study setting, population, PROM instrument used, the domains included in the PROM and the psychometric properties of the PROM. These were compared and a summary table of consensus data compiled.

Only studies that specifically included women with urogynaecological conditions, or studies in which this group was identified separately within the results of the study were included. The following were excluded: papers reporting clinician completed questionnaires or proformas, review articles or interim reports superseded by full reports. The primary outcome was the number of PROM tools used to assess body image in urogynaecological conditions. Secondary outcomes were evidence of reliability, validity and responsiveness of these tools in a urogynaecology population.

Psychometric properties including reliability and validity provide a level of evidence that an instrument works effectively and measures what it has been designed to measure. For this systematic review the psychometric properties of the identified PROMs were assessed using data from studies where the instrument had been used within a urogynaecology population, providing evidence for its potential validity in this setting.

Reliability assesses the extent to which a PROM tool yields consistent and reproducible results [16]. Both internal consistency and test-retest reliability were assessed as measures of reliability in this review.

Validity describes the extent to which an instrument (PROM) measures what it purports to measure [17]. This is absolutely specific to the population and setting. Therefore, for example, a PROM designed to assess body image in cancer patients may not be reliable in a urogynaecology population. Construct validity describes the relationship of a construct to other variables [17]. This is often explored using correlation coefficients, whereby >0.5 indicates adequate convergent validity and <0.5 indicates adequate divergent validity [15, 17]. Other methods used to assess validity were evidence of criterion validity, where a correlation between the PROM and another (usually validated and well-established) PROM had been assessed. Content validity assessing the extent to which the PROM topic (or domain) had been described by the items (individual questions) with it, and usually involving patient groups, was also measured. Information on responsiveness (change before and after an intervention) was also collected.

Functionality, or details on practical properties, of each PROM was assessed by data reported on acceptability, feasibility and reading level of the administration of the PROM. Details of the type, size and range of the populations in which the identified PROMs were

administered was collected, as well as domains and scoring, to identify the most psychometrically robust PROM tools available to assess body image in urogynaecology patients.

<u>Results</u>

A total of 3207 studies (excluding duplicates) were identified for screening with 3158 being discarded on title and abstract alone. Of the remaining studies, 49 manuscripts were reviewed in full with 17 studies identified as meeting the inclusion criteria (**Figure 1**). This resulted in seven PROMs being identified that had been used in a urogynaecology population. A full summary of the seven PROMs is presented in **Table 1** and a full summary of the psychometric properties presented in each of the 17 studies is presented in **Table 2**.

In terms of population, 15 studies included women with pelvic organ prolapse (5, 6, 10, 18-29), one study also included patients with perineal trauma following childbirth as well as patients with prolapse [21], one study included patients with overactive bladder [30] and one study included patients attending a urogynaecology clinic but did not specify their symptomatology [11]. Two identified studies utilised two PROMs within their study design [10, 27]. A full summary of study setting and participants is reported in **Table 3**.

Two of the PROMS identified (modified Body Image Scale- mBIS and Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse- BIPOP) were condition specific, each only able to be used in women with pelvic organ prolapse as the questions relate directly to this condition. One PROM (Body Exposure during Sexual Activities Questionnaire- BESAQ) was specific to a population of women who were currently sexually active. The remaining four PROMs (Gential Self image Scale-20- GSIS-20, Body Esteem Scale- BES, Body Image Quality of Life Inventory- BIQLI and the Vaginal changes, Sexual and Body Esteem questionnaire- VSBE) were all generic instruments which could be to be used in any population of women, regardless of condition.

The seven PROMs identified varied considerably in their length, the domains covered and how they were scored. The number of items varied from 10-30, resulting in variations in the scope of the PROMs identified and in different completion times, all of which affect the acceptability, value and burden of a PROM.

Information on the psychometric properties of the identified PROMs was assessed following the methodology of the Oxford PROMS group [13] and replicated the methodology employed in previous systematic reviews [31]. This is a subjective method of appraisal, but is arguably a useful and helpful indicator of how comprehensively the psychometric properties have been assessed and provides an indication of the level of evidence for each PROM tool [31]. **Table 4** presents an appraisal of the psychometric properties and functionality of the identified PROMs which helps to indicate which tools can be best recommended for use in clinical practice within a urogynaecology setting.

Two of the PROMs (BIPOP and GSIS-20) identified had undergone formal psychometric testing in a population with pelvic organ prolapse and/or perineal trauma [21, 28]. Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse is a 10 item PROM scored out of 50 which assesses how

pelvic organ prolapse directly affects body image perception. Good evidence in favour of reliability, content validity, construct validity and criterion validity was presented for the Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire (BIPOP). However, no data on responsiveness or acceptability was presented. The Genital Self Image Scale-20 is a longer 20 item PROM scored out of 40, and relates to body image in relation to genitalia. It has undergone formal psychometric testing in a population of women with pelvic organ prolapse and/or perineal trauma and good evidence in favour of reliability, content validity, construct validity, criterion validity, responsiveness and acceptability was presented [28].

None of the other five instruments identified (mBIS, BESAQ, BIQLI, VSBE and BES) had such comprehensive evidence of reliability or validity within a urogynaecological population (**Table 4**). Two of these instruments (VSBE and BES) had no evidence of reliability in a urogynaecological population presented and none of these five instruments had evidence of content validity for their use within a urogynaecological population. However, apart from the Body Image Quality of Life Inventory- BIQLI, all the tools identified had some good evidence in favour of construct validity in a urogynaecological population and all had some favourable evidence for acceptability presented.

Discussion

This systematic review of PROMs used within a urogynaecology population has identified seven instruments used for the assessment of body image. Of these, two instruments have been identified as suitable for use in women with pelvic organ prolapse (GSIS-20 and BIPOP) [21, 28]. Suitable PROMS to assess body image in other areas of urogynaecology,

including urinary and faecal incontinence or as part of a comprehensive PROM tool, were not identified.

The nature of urogynaecology, which includes a spectrum of related conditions such as urinary incontinence, pelvic organ prolapse, faecal incontinence and sexual dysfunction, often occurring concurrently, makes identifying a single PROM for use to assess body image across the whole subspecialty challenging. Issues to consider include the scope, length (and therefore burden) of the tools available and rationale for their administration in a urogynaecology population. Also, considering which aspects of body image to assess within a urogynaecological population is important. Whether this is an assessment of global body image satisfaction or specifically in relation to genital self-image or sexual function would impact on the choice of PROM.

The rationale for administration of PROMs in a clinical setting includes supporting individualised care as part of routine use in clinical practice, as well as service evaluation and research [32]. For this reason, it is essential to establish psychometric evidence of reliability, validity and feasibility of use of the tool intended for this purpose; especially if data are to be used for research purposes. The seven instruments identified in this systematic review have been developed for use in clinical practice and not purely as research tools. Only one of the PROMs identified has been developed specifically for a urogynaecology population (BIPOP) [28].

The body image in pelvic organ prolapse questionnaire (BIPOP) has been specifically developed and validated in a population of women with pelvic organ prolapse [28]. The study reported clear evidence of content validity, internal consistency reliability, construct validity, criterion validity and acceptability. Though no assessment of responsiveness was presented.

The Genital Self Image Scale-20 (GSIS-20) was not initially developed for use within a urogynaecological population, but has now undergone formal validation in a population of women with perineal trauma or pelvic organ prolapse [21]. The study reports good evidence for content validity, internal consistency reliability, construct validity, criterion validity, responsiveness and acceptability.

All of the other five PROMs identified in this systematic review have been developed and validated in different patient settings and all their published formal validation has been in non-urogynaecological populations. The most frequently used instrument identified was the modified Body Image Scale (mBIS), which was used in 11 studies [5, 6, 18-20, 22-26, 30]. This PROM was Initially developed to assess body image concerns in relation to medical conditions or treatment in cancer patients and was adapted for use in patients with pelvic organ prolapse. This was achieved by changing questions regarding 'disease or treatment' from Hopwood's original body image scale [33] to questions regarding 'prolapse'. This tool is therefore only able to be utilised in populations where patients with pelvic organ prolapse symptoms are assessed. No evidence has been provided for the content validity of this tool in a urogynaecology population and the

available evidence for its reliability and construct validity is very limited, despite it being the most widely used PROM to assess body image in a urogynaecology setting. Following its initial use in a urogynaecology population by Jelovsek et al in 2006 [5], ten further studies have utilised mBIS. However, in order for this tool to be considered valuable for research and use in clinical practice, further psychometric testing within a urogynaecology population is required.

The other four tools identified in this review, the Body Exposure during Sexual Activities Questionnaire (BESAQ), Body Esteem Scale (BES), Body Image Quality of Life Inventory (BIQLI) and Vaginal changes/Sexual and Body Esteem (VSBE) questionnaire are each all used in only one study; each time in a population of patients with pelvic organ prolapse. None of these four tools has been developed in a urogynaecology population and there is no evidence for content validity for these tools in a urogynaecology setting. There is some limited evidence for reliability for BESAQ [27] and BIQLI [27] and some good evidence for construct validity for BESAQ [27], VSBE [29] and BES [10]. However, more comprehensive formal psychometric testing in a urogynaecology population is recommended prior to using these instruments in clinical practice or research.

We did not identify any studies where a PROM tool has been used to assess body image in patients with stress urinary incontinence or faecal incontinence and only one study in which body image was assessed in patients with overactive bladder [30]. The relationship between conditions including stress urinary incontinence, overactive bladder, faecal incontinence *and* body image is clearly an area for further research. This requires the

development and psychometric testing of appropriate PROMs to assess this. The interplay between body image, sexual function and quality of life within urogynaecology populations is also an important area of future research.

Whilst the relationship between body image and pelvic organ prolapse is now becoming well established, there are still significant questions about how patients who report negative body image should be advised and managed. There is some evidence that body image improves following surgical intervention for prolapse [18, 22, 27] or the use of pessaries [20, 23], though studies which evaluate the value of counselling or cognitive behavioural therapy in this context are also needed, again demanding psychometrically robust PROMs which assess body image in the relevant urogynaecological setting.

The main strength of this systematic review is the rigorous and transparent search strategy employed, which has identified the relevant studies, allowing identification of seven PROM tools used in a urogynaecology population. We have been able to identify the most psychometrically robust tools available for use to assess body image within a urogynaecology setting.

The limitations of this systematic review are that the data is only as good as that which has been provided in the included studies. Not all the psychometric testing for each PROM may be included, especially details about content validity, criterion validity and responsiveness, which were often not reported. To minimise the risk of bias and subjectivity with using the Oxford PROM group's appraisal system, each reviewer independently extracted data on the quality of the psychometric properties and functionality of the included PROMs. The use of a search strategy which excluded papers not published in English may have also resulted in missing both instruments and related studies potentially relevant to this systematic review.

Conclusions

This systematic review aimed to identify the most psychometrically robust patient reported outcome measures which could be used to assess body image in a urogynaecology population. Two of the identified PROMs (GSIS-20 and BIPOP) [21, 28] can be recommended for use in clinical practice, service evaluation and research for patients with pelvic organ prolapse. Development of a PROM/PROM(s) to identify and measure body image issues in other areas of urogynaecology including urinary incontinence and faecal incontinence is required.

Further research is required to investigate the relationship between body image and urogynaecological symptomatology, quality of life and sexual function and changes after interventions, which would valuably utilise such tools.

References

- Devlin NJ, Appleby J. Getting the most out of PROMs. Putting health outcomes at the heart of NHS decision-making. London: The King's Fund. 2010.
- Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018;29(7):969-78.
- Schüssler-Fiorenza Rose SM, Gangnon RE, Chewning B, Wald A. Increasing discussion rates of incontinence in primary care: a randomized controlled trial. Journal of Women's Health. 2015;24(11):940-9.
- Waltner, R. Genital identity: A core component of sexual- and self-identity. Journal of Sex Research. 1986;22: 399–408.
- Jelovsek JE, Barber MD. Women seeking treatment for advanced pelvic organ prolapse have decreased body image and quality of life. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2006;194(5):1455-61.
- Lowenstein L, Gamble T, Deniseiko Sanses TV, Van Raalte H, Carberry C, Jakus S, Kambiss S, McAchran S, Pham T, Aschkenazi S, Hoskey K. Sexual function is related to body image perception in women with pelvic organ prolapse. The journal of sexual medicine. 2009;6(8):2286-91.
- Roos AM, Thakar R, Sultan AH, Burger CW, Paulus AT. Pelvic floor dysfunction: women's sexual concerns unraveled. The journal of sexual medicine. 2014 Mar;11(3):743-52.

- Srikrishna S, Robinson D, Cardozo L. Qualifying a quantitative approach to women's expectations of continence surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(7):859-65.
- Iles D, Khan R, Naidoo K, Kearney R, Myers J, Reid F. The impact of anal sphincter injury on perceived body image. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2017;212:140-3.
- 10. Zielinski R, Miller J, Low LK, Sampselle C, DeLancey JO. The relationship between pelvic organ prolapse, genital body image, and sexual health. Neurourology and Urodynamics. 2012;31(7):1145-8.
- Handelzalts, J.E., Yaakobi, T., Levy, S., Peled, Y., Wiznitzer, A. and Krissi, H., 2017. The impact of genital self-image on sexual function in women with pelvic floor disorders. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2017;211: 164-168.
- 12. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.
- 13. Gibbons E, Mckintosh A, Fitzpatrick R. A structured review of patient-reported outcome measures for people undergoing elective procedures for benign gynaecological conditions of the uterus: report to the Department of Health. Oxford. University of Oxford. 2011
- 14. Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JP, Clarke M, Devereaux PJ, Kleijnen J, Moher D. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic

reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. PLoS medicine. 2009;6(7):e1000100.

- 15. Fitzpatrick R, Davey C, Buxton MJ, Jones DR. Evaluating patient-based outcome measures for use in clinical trials. Health Technology Assessment. 1998;2:1-74.
- 16. Fayers PM, Machin D. Quality of Life: The assessment, analysis and interpretation of patient-reported outcomes 2nd Edition. 2013. New York: Wiley.
- 17. Streiner DL, Norman GR, Cairney J. Health measurement scales: a practical guide to their development and use. Oxford. Oxford University Press; 2015.
- 18. Barber MD, Amundsen CL, Paraiso MF, Weidner AC, Romero A, Walters MD. Quality of life after surgery for genital prolapse in elderly women: obliterative and reconstructive surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2007;18(7):799-806.
- 19. Lowenstein L, Gamble T, Sanses TV, Van Raalte H, Carberry C, Jakus S, Pham T, Nguyen A, Hoskey K, Kenton K. Changes in sexual function after treatment for prolapse are related to the improvement in body image perception. The journal of sexual medicine. 2010;7(2pt2):1023-8.
- 20. Patel M, Mellen C, O'sullivan DM, LaSala CA. Impact of pessary use on prolapse symptoms, quality of life, and body image. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2010;202(5):499-e1.
- Zielinski RE, Kane-Low L, Miller JM, Sampselle C. Validity and reliability of a scale to measure genital body image. Journal of sex & marital therapy. 2012 Jul 1;38(4):309-24.

- 22. Crisp CC, Book NM, Smith AL, Cunkelman JA, Mishan V, Treszezamsky AD, Adams SR, Apostolis C, Lowenstein L, Pauls RN. Body image, regret, and satisfaction following colpocleisis. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2013;209(5):473-e1.
- 23. Meriwether KV, Komesu YM, Craig E, Qualls C, Davis H, Rogers RG. Sexual function and pessary management among women using a pessary for pelvic floor disorders. The journal of sexual medicine. 2015;12(12):2339-49.
- 24. Crisp CC, Book NM, Cunkelman JA, Tieu AL, Pauls RN. Body image, regret, and satisfaction 24 weeks after colpocleisis: a multicenter study. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2016;22(3):132-5.
- 25. Lukacz ES, Warren LK, Richter HE, Brubaker L, Barber MD, Norton P, Weidner AC, Nguyen JN, Gantz MG. Quality of life and sexual function 2 years after vaginal surgery for prolapse. Obstetrics and gynecology. 2016;127(6):1071.
- 26. Weidner AC, Barber MD, Markland A, Rahn DD, Hsu Y, Mueller ER, Jakus-Waldman S, Dyer KY, Warren LK, Gantz MG, Meikle S. Perioperative behavioral therapy and pelvic muscle strengthening do not enhance quality of life after pelvic surgery: Secondary report of a randomized controlled trial. Physical therapy. 2017;97(11):1075-83.
- 27. Lowder JL, Ghetti C, Moalli P, Zyczynski H, Cash TF. Body image in women before and after reconstructive surgery for pelvic organ prolapse. International urogynecology journal. 2010 Aug 1;21(8):919-25.
- 28. Lowder JL, Ghetti C, Oliphant SS, Skoczylas LC, Swift S, Switzer GE. Body image in the pelvic organ prolapse questionnaire: Development and validation. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2014;211(2):174-e1.

- 29. Zielinski R, Low LK, Tumbarello J, Miller JM. Body image and sexuality in women with pelvic organ prolapse. Urologic nursing. 2009;29(4):239.
- 30. Levin PJ, Siddiqui NY, Wu JM, Amundsen CL. Psychosocial factors related to the use of InterStim® for the treatment of refractory overactive bladder. Female pelvic medicine & reconstructive surgery. 2014;20(5):272-5.
- 31. Preston NJ, Wilson N, Wood NJ, Brine J, Ferreira J, Brearley SG. Patient-reported outcome measures for use in gynaecological oncology: a systematic review. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2015;122(5):615-22.
- 32. Radley SC, Jones GL, Tanguy EA, Stevens VG, Nelson C, Mathers NJ. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire in primary and secondary care. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2006;113(2):231-238.
- 33. Hopwood P, Fletcher I, Lee A, Al Ghazal S. A body image scale for use with cancer patients. European journal of cancer. 2001;37(2):189-97.

Acknowledgements

No

Tables and figures, including legends

Figure 1: PRISMA diagram showing selection of articles for review.
Table 1: Summary of the content and scope of the seven PROMs identified in this systematic review
Table 2: Summary of the psychometric properties reported for each PROM in the 17
included studies in this systematic review
Table 3: Summary details of the study populations for each included study.
Table 4: Psychometric properties of PROMS identified by the systematic review, scored according to Preston et al (2015). Key to scoring: 0 not reported, - no evidence in favour, + some limited evidence in favour, ++ some good evidence in favour, ++ good evidence in favour.

PROM name	Populati on for use	Number of times used in review	Number of items	Summary
The modified Body Image Scale	Condition specific- prolapse	11	10	Uses the same 10 questions as the Body Image Scale but substitutes "disease or treatment" to "vaginal prolapse" to make it more relevant to its patient cohort. Answers graded from "Not at all" to "Very much" in four steps.
Genital Self Image Scale - 20	Generic to women	3	20	20 questions assessing body image regarding female genitalia. Scored from 0-40 with an increased score indicating positive genital body image. 10 questions are scored 0-3 (graded) and 10 are 0-1 (yes/no).
Body Exposure During Sexual Activities Questionnaire	Condition specific- sexually active women only	2	28	A 28 item questionnaire assessing body image during sexual activities. Included genitalia specific questions. Answers graded from "never" to "always or almost always" in 5 steps.
Body Esteem Scale	Generic to women	1	30	A measure of "overall" body image. Divided into 3 categories – appearance, weight and attribution with 12, 9 and 9 items respectively. The items are graded in 5 steps from "never" to "always".
The Body Image Quality of Life Inventory	Generic to women	1	19	Assesses the impact body image has on quality of life. It uses 19 items each scored from -3 to +3 giving an overall mark between -54 and +54 with a higher score indicating a higher quality of life.
Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire	Condition specific- prolapse	1	10	A 10 item questionnaire that assesses how pelvic organ prolapse directly affects how women perceive their body image. 5 step grading from strongly agree to strongly disagree.
Vaginal Changes Sexual and Body Esteem	Generic to women	1	10	10 questions with Likert scale responses ranging from 1 (strongly agree), to 5 (strongly disagree).

Table 1

Table 2: Summary of the psychometric properties reported for each PROM in the 17

included studies in this systematic review

Instrument/study	Reliability Cronbach's alpha Interclass correlation/Pearson's (r)	Validity Construct validity	Content/criterion validity	Responsiveness			
The modified Body Image Scal Jelovsek et al (2006)	l e (mBIS) Cronbach's alpha 0.91	Body image correlated moderately (r=0.4) with quality of life and prolapse (r=0.3) and urinary (r=0.4)	Not reported	Not assessed			
Barber et al (2007)	Not reported	Not demonstrated	Not reported	Not demonstrated			
Lowenstein et al (2009)	Not reported	mBIS scores correlated moderately with POPDI scores (r=0.37) and PISQ scores (0.34)	Not reported	Not assessed			
Lowenstiein et al (2010)	Not reported	Improvement in mBIS scores was significantly correlated with improvement in symptoms of prolapse (r=0.27) Patients with higher body image scores also had higher sexual function scores.	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Patel et al (2010)	Cronbach's alpha 0.89	mBIS scores improved significantly following the use of pessary for prolapse management	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Crisp et al (2013)	Not reported	mBIS scores significantly improved post-surgical management of prolapse and this was sustained at 24 weeks	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Levin et al (2014)	Not reported	Statistically significant improvement in mBIS scores following treatment of OAB with Interstim	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Meriwether et al (2015)	Not reported	Changes in mBIS scores were significantly associated with BMI, comorbidity indices and satisfaction with pessary for management of prolapse	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Crisp et al (2016)	Not reported	mBIS scores showed significant improvement	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Lucacz et al (2016)	Not reported	Statistically significant improvement in mBIS scores postoperatively at 6, 12 and 24 months.	Not reported	Significant change in mBIS scores following treatment			
Weidner et al (2017)	Not reported	Not demonstrated	Not reported	Not demonstrated			
Genital Self Image Scale- 20 (GSIS-20)							
Zielinski, Kane-Low et al (2012)	Cronbach's alpha 0.79-0.89	Known group approach: significant correlation of GSIS-20 scores with participants considering genital cosmetic surgery	User group involvement. Clincian expert panel. Content validity index scores calculated.	Pearson's correlation for test-restest reliability= 0.88			
Zielinski et al (2012)	Cronbach's alpha 0.89	GSIS-20 scores significantly lower (worse) than patients	Positive correlation with BES scores (<i>r</i> =0.38)	Not assessed			
Handezalts et al (2017)	Cronbach's alpha 0.85	GSIS scores significant associated with sexual function scores (FSFI)	Not reported	Not assessed			
Body Exposure during Sexual Activities Questionnaire (BESAQ)							
Lowder et al (2010)	Cronbach's alpha 0.95	Statistically significant improvement in BESAQ scores following prolapse surgery Age significantly associated with BESAQ score	Not reported	Significant change in BESAQ scores following treatment			

Body Esteem Scale (BES)

Zielinski et al (2012)	Not reported	Positive correlation between sexual function scores (FSFI) and BES (<i>r</i> =0.34)	Positive correlation with GSIS-20 (<i>r</i> =0.38)	Not assessed
The Body Image Quality of Life	e Inventory (BIQLI)			
Lowder et al (2010)	Cronbach's alpha 0.97	No statistically significant change in BIQLI scores	Not reported	Not demonstrated
Body Image in Pelvic Organ P	rolapse questionnaire (BIPOP)	0 0		
Lowder (2014)	Cronbach's alpha 0.92 Interclass correlation 0.80	Strong correlation (r=0.38 and r= 0.45) with scores for pelvic organ prolapse symptoms (PFDI-20, PFIQ-7)	Patient user group involvement and good evidence of face validity Strong correlation (r=0.70 and r=0.36) with body exposure during sexual activity (BESAQ) and Body image quality of life inventory (BIQLI)	Not assessed
Vaginal Changes Sexual and B	ody Esteem (VSBE)			
Zielinski (2009)	Not reported	Strong correlation (r=0.59) between severity of prolapse and VSBE	Not reported	Not assessed

Table 3: Summary details of the study populations for each included study.

•	• •			
Instrument/study	Number of women in study	Study population		
The modified Body Image Scale (r	nBIS)			
Jelovsek et al (2006) Barber et al (2007) Lowenstein et al (2009) Lowenstiein et al (2010) Patel et al (2010) Crisp et al (2013) Levin et al (2014) Meriwether et al (2015)	47 70 384 239 54 87 28 127	Patients with advanced pelvic organ prolapse Patients undergoing surgery for pelvic organ prolapse Patients with stage 2 or greater pelvic organ prolapse Patients with stage 2 or greater pelvic organ prolapse Patients with pelvic organ prolapse managed by pessary Patients with prolapse undergoing colpocliesis Patients with overactive bladder Patients with pelvic organ prolapse managed with a pessary		
Crisp et al (2016) Lucacz et al (2016) Weidner et al (2017) Genital Self Image Scale- 20 (GSIS	81 307 283 - 20)	Patients with prolapse undergoing colpocliesis Patients undergoing surgery for pelvic organ prolapse Patients with pelvic organ prolapse stage 2 or greater		
Zielinski, Kane-Low et al (2012)	277	Patients with stage 2 or greater prolapse ($n=34$). Patients with peripeal trauma($n=51$)		
Zielinski et al (2012)	74	Patients with prolapse (n=13), surgery for prolapse (n=24) and controls (n=37)		
Handezalts et al (2017) Body Exposure during Sexual Act Lowder et al (2010)	107 i vities Que	Patients attending a urogynaecology clinic stionnaire (BESAQ) Patients with pelvic organ prolapse stage 2 or greater		
Body Esteem Scale (BES)				
Zielinski et al (2012)	74	Patients with prolapse (n=13), surgery for prolapse (n=24) and controls (n=37)		
The Body Image Quality of Life Im Lowder et al (2010)	ventory (B 64	IQLI) Patients with pelvic organ prolapse stage 2 or greater		
Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapsequestionnaire (BIPOP)Lowder (2014)201Patients with pelvic organ prolapse symptomsVaginal Changes Sexual and Body Esteem (VSBE)Zielinski (2009)13Zielinski (2009)13Patients with pelvic organ prolapse				

Table 4: Psychometric properties of PROMS identified by the systematic review, scored according to Preston et al (2015). Key to scoring: 0 not reported, - no evidence in favour, + some limited evidence in favour, ++ some good evidence in favour, +++ good evidence in favour.

PROM	Number of studies used in	Reliability	Construct Validity	Content Validity	Criterion Validity	Responsiveness	Acceptability
The modified Body Image Scale (mBIS)	11	++	++	0	0	++	++
Body Exposure during Sexual Activities Questionnaire (BESAQ)	1	++	++	0	0	++	++
Body Image in Pelvic Organ Prolapse questionnaire (BIPOP)	1	+++	++	++	+++	0	0
The Body Image Quality of Life Inventory (BIQLI)	1	++	0	0	0	0	++
Genital Self Image Scale- 20 (GSIS-20)	3	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
Vaginal Changes Sexual and Body Esteem (VSBE)	1	0	++	0	0	0	+
Body Esteem Scale (BES)	1	0	++	0	++	0	++

Figure 1



7.3 Paper 3: Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC.

Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome

Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease.

2017;21(4):319-26.

Précis: There is a need to address outcomes assessment for patients with vulval disorders. A PROM (ePAQ-Vulva) has been developed, initial psychometric testing shows good potential.

Abstract

Objective: Development of an electronic patient reported outcome measure (PROM) specifically designed for vulval-disorders. Psychometric testing of the components of the questionnaire which assess vulval symptoms, sexual function and quality of life (QoL).

Method: Development and programming of the instrument (ePAQ-Vulva) was informed by national guidelines for the assessment of vulval-disorders, an expert panel and a survey of 61 vulval clinic patients. The PROM assesses frequency and impact of vulval symptoms, sexual function and QoL. It also records conditions and behaviours related to vulval-disorders and patient concerns/goals.

Scale generation and psychometric testing were undertaken for the vulval symptoms, sexual function and QoL components of the PROM with 91 participants: descriptive statistics, factor analysis and internal reliability of identified domains, agreement between free-text and multiple-choice items to assess convergent validity and inter-rater reliability of picture items was assessed.

Results: Descriptive statistics showed high floor effects for seven questionnaire items. Factor analysis identified five principal components. These were reviewed and amended to provide a putative domain structure of six domains. Internal reliability of these domains was assessed using Cronbach's alpha, producing values of 0.715 to 0.917. Inter-rater reliability of the picture items produced a Kappa statistic of 0.405. Spearman's rank showed moderate correlation between multiple choice answers and free-text concerns (r=0.364 – 0.462) in three of the six domains (Pain, Sex and Dyspareunia).

Conclusions: ePAQ-Vulva offers the first patient reported outcome tool, specifically designed for vulval-disorders. The instrument requires further validation and testing, including evaluation of the stability, responsiveness and reliability.

MeSH Keywords: Vulva, Genitalia- female, patient-reported outcome measures, surveys and questionnaires, self report, telemedicine

Introduction:

Vulval-disorders encompass a diverse group of conditions affecting the visible areas of the external female genitalia.¹ Vulval-disorders negatively impact on quality-of-life, bodyimage, self-confidence, relationships and sexual function.² Adequate consultation time is essential to enable appropriate assessment of women with vulval-disorders. New-patient appointments within the National Health Service (NHS) in the UK are restricted to twentyminutes. Taking a detailed history, physical examination, scheduling investigations, discussing possible diagnoses and treatment options, whilst making provision for women to freely express themselves about such intimate conditions is challenging.

Patient-reported outcome measures (PROMs) are questionnaires or instruments designed to provide means of measuring conditions, their impact and outcome following intervention, from the patient's perspective. The use of PROMs is increasingly widespread. Since 2009 the NHS has made it a requirement to collect PROMs data from patients before and after surgery for hip and knee replacements, varicose veins and groin hernias.³ In 2013 The British Society for the Study of Vulval Disease (BSSVD) published 'Standards of Care for Women with Vulval Conditions.'⁴ These standards recommend the routine collection of PROMs for all women with vulval conditions. However, despite this, there is no nationally recommended vulva-specific instrument for the collection of outcomes data.

A variety of PROMs have been described for use in women with vulval-disorders. These include three instruments specific to vulval cancer; Vulval Intra-epithelial Neoplasia Questionnaire (VIN-Q), ⁵ Functional Assessment of Cancer-Vulvar (FACT-V) ⁶ and Sexual Function Vaginal Changes Questionnaire (SVQ).⁷ Examples of generic instruments used to assess components of vulval disorders include the McGill Pain Questionnaire (MPQ), ⁸ Dermatology Specific Quality-of-life (DSQL), ⁹ Dermatology Life Quality Index (DLQI), ¹⁰

Female Sexual Distress Scale (FSDS) ¹¹, Female Sexual Function Index (FSFI)¹² and Patient-Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System Sexual Function and Satisfaction measure (PROMIS SexFS). ¹³

The available instruments are therefore either specific to vulval cancer or nonspecific to the vulva itself. The now archived Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RCOG) Guideline on the Management of Vulval Skin Disorders included an example of a pre-clinic vulval-disorders questionnaire.¹⁴ This explores behaviors and comorbidities that relate to vulval-disorders, but does not include assessment of symptoms, sexual function or quality-of-life.

The first aim of this study was to develop a PROM instrument specific for vulvaldisorders, utilizing the potential benefits of an interactive electronic format in evaluating intimate and sensitive conditions, enhancing patient assessment and addressing the collection of PROMs data. The second aim was to undertake psychometric testing of the components of this instrument designed to assess vulval symptoms, sexual function and quality of life in this context.

Methods:

Ethical approval was obtained from the University of Sheffield University Research Ethics Committee (Project Number 001980).

Patient Survey

To assess women's perspectives regarding the concept of an electronic PROM, and inform the questionnaire content that would be important to women with vulval disorders, a survey of vulval clinic patients was undertaken over three weeks in January 2013. This survey included an explanation of the planned development of the PROM to help in the assessment of vulval conditions and included six free-text questions. (**Table 1**).

Platform technology

The platform technology used was first developed in urogynaecology to assess women with pelvic-floor disorders (ePAQ-Pelvic Floor), which has been extensively validated and used in clinical practice.¹⁵⁻¹⁷

Key elements of the system include introductory pages, explaining how to use the 'Help', 'Back', 'Next' and 'Skip' navigation functions. This eliminates accidental non-response to items, as progression is only enabled once a response has been selected. Items can be skipped automatically, depending upon responses to earlier screening questions. Subquestions regarding the impact of symptoms are displayed if the particular symptom is reported. Responses from completed questionnaires are stored as numeric code in a secure central database, located behind a firewall on an NHS N3 server.

Item Generation

Design features of ePAQ-Pelvic Floor were incorporated in ePAQ-Vulva with entirely new content. Initial drafting of items was undertaken by a specialty trainee (TG) following Food and Drug Administration (FDA) guidance on PROM development.¹⁸ Content was informed by RCOG guidelines for the management of vulval-disorders, findings from the literature review and responses from the 62 women attending the specialist vulval clinic who took part in the survey. An expert panel consisting of three consultant gynecologists (JAT/SCR/JEP) reviewed the items and further advised on content. An interactive pictorial item, using an image of the vulval area was also developed, enabling women to select areas of the vulva affected by pain and skin changes. Advanced prototypes of the instrument were prepared across six drafts, before converting to electronic format using the ePAQ questionnaire builder software. The first electronic prototype was again reviewed by the expert panel and refined across two further versions. The final version contained 64 items, of which 28 related to vulval symptoms, sexual function and associated quality of life issues. These items were subject to factor analysis in order to evaluate the domain structure of the instrument. The other items concerned conditions related to vulval disorders, behaviours potentially affecting vulval disorders, demographic details, the interactive picture item and free text concerns and goals. Items assessing conditions, behaviours and demographics were not subjected to psychometric assessment as part of this study.

Scale generation

To identify scales and evaluate psychometric properties for the items assessing vulval symptoms, sexual function and quality of life; the instrument was administered to consenting patients attending the vulval clinic at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust between December 2013 and January 2015. Data collected during the study period were analyzed using SPSS (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 22.0, IBM Corporation, 2013, Armonk, New York).

During the study period, all women scheduled to attend the Vulval Clinic received a letter providing them with details of their appointment, inviting them to complete ePAQ-Vulva prior to attending. The letter included details about the nature and purpose of ePAQ-Vulva, along with a unique 16-digit voucher code which enables secure on-line completion. Subjects unable to complete on-line were invited to do so in clinic, using a touch screen kiosk in a private room. Data from each subject automatically populates a one-page summary and three-page detailed report, which can be viewed or printed for inclusion in patient casenotes.

Factor analysis is a statistical procedure which enables the underlying domains, or scales, of a patient-reported outcome measure/patient questionnaire to be determined.¹⁹ In order to identify the domains of ePAQ-Vulva, factor analysis using varimax rotation was carried out. There is no consensus on the sample size required to carry out factor analysis. It has been recommended that five to ten times the number of subjects to items in the instrument is required. However, it has been shown that a ratio of 2:1 of respondents and variables is satisfactory and can produce the same results. ²⁰ Therefore, instead of a power calculation, following a conservative pragmatic approach we aimed to recruit as many

women as possible to the study within the study time frame. ¹⁹ Of the 64 items in ePAQ-Vulva, 28 items were suitable for factor analysis. Not all items from ePAQ-Vulva were included, as each of the 28 items contained sub-questions, which explore the impact of each symptom/problem. Each of these items consisted of responses on a four-point scale, which were scored 0-3, giving continuous data suitable for factor analysis.

Descriptive statistics provided a baseline understanding of the data set generated from ePAQ-Vulva. This included the mean, median and floor/ceiling effects for each item. Floor and ceiling effects help assess content validity and show the proportion of individuals who score the greatest or least possible numeric value of a score/scale, and are considered present when more than 15% of participants score these values. High ceiling effects indicate that it will be difficult to measure changes in patients after an intervention has been undertaken.²¹

Internal reliability is the extent to which items within an instrument measure the same concepts.²² It also ensures that no two items are measuring exactly the same concept and may therefore be used as a tool for item reduction; with the aim of reducing the burden of completing the instrument. Cronbach's α was used to measure this. Scores greater than 0.7 usually indicate that scale items are measuring related constructs, scores greater than 0.94 suggest a degree of item redundancy, and provide a basis for item reduction. This was considered for all items that did not statistically or intuitively fit into any of the domains identified from factor analysis and those that did not show good internal reliability.

Inter-rater reliability was assessed for picture items. This assesses the level of agreement between two or more raters assessing the same variable.²³ In order to establish whether the pictures items were useful for recording symptoms of vulval disease, a subgroup
of data from 17 women completing ePAQ-Vulva was assessed. The clinician reviewing the patient (JEP) completed a paper version of the picture item in the patient's notes, indicating where they considered the symptoms to be located after examination. The picture item was split into six fields, so that for 17 women there were 102 possible sites of agreement. For each site a binary score of either agreement "1" or disagreement "0" was given and Cohen's Kappa statistic was used to analyze the data. Disagreement was deemed to occur if a site was selected by the patient, but not by the clinician and vice versa.

Convergent validity is the degree to which two measures of constructs that should be related, are in fact related. This was partially assessed by comparing the multiple-choice responses with the free-text items recording subject's concerns and goals. The free text comments were each reviewed to assess if the concern recorded by the patient was assessed by a questionnaire item in a particularly domain. Free-text data for concerns were then categorized according to domain and the rank correlation coefficient with the relevant domain scores for quality of life calculated (Spearman's rank correlation).

Results

a. Patient Survey.

A total of 62 women completed the survey over the three-week period (**Table 1**). Altogether 91 women attending the clinic were invited to complete the questionnaire, giving a response rate of 68%.

Of women completing the survey, 75% were positive about the idea of an electronic online questionnaire to assess women with vulval disorders, 74% listed advantages of this and 26% listed disadvantages. Two key themes that emerged related to advantages of being

able to express their feelings or concerns (35%) and receiving information and knowledge about vulval-disorders (33%). When asked about possible advantages of an electronic questionnaire to clinic staff, 56% of respondents answering the question reported advantages of improved clinic staff communication with patients and their partners.

Table 1 - Survey questions and summary of results

b. ePAQ Vulva Structure and Dimensions

ePAQ Vulva comprises of 3 dimensions. The full structure and questions comprising ePAQ-Vulva as tested can be viewed as supplementary material online as an appendix to this paper.

1. Vulval Symptoms dimension.

Items assessing severity, frequency and impact of symptoms, including pain, soreness, itching, skin changes, effects on sexual function and activities of daily living (quality of life) **(Figure 1).**

Figure 1: Example of item in the Vulval Symptoms Dimension, assessing symptom frequency and impact, in this case itching.

Within this dimension are two items which present an interactive picture of the vulva to allow women to record both the loci of any vulval pain or soreness and vulval skin changes **(Figure 2).**

Figure 2: Vulval image allowing women to indicate areas affected by discomfort or pain.

2. Activities and conditions that may affect the vulva.

These items relate to activities and behaviors such as vulval washing regimens, as well as dermatological, rheumatological and inflammatory disorders associated with vulval conditions. This did not undergo psychometric testing.

3. Personal Data Dimension

Comprising of six items, recording age, body mass index (BMI), current medications and obstetric history. Within this dimension are two free-text items that allow women to record their personal concerns, goals and questions. The final 'consent' item asks whether the subject is willing to allow confidential use of their anonymised data for approved research.

c. Initial psychometric testing

Of the 153 women who were posted a voucher to complete ePAQ-Vulva, 98 (64%) completed the instrument either on-line prior to clinic attendance or in the vulval clinic at a

touch screen computer in a private room. The age range of the cohort was 22 – 89, with a mean age of 38. The average time to complete the questionnaire was 32 minutes (range 22 – 57 minutes).

Initially, factors (groups of items) which gained an Eigen value (raw sum of the squares) of 1 or more were retained. Factor analysis (principle component analysis using Varimax rotation) indicated the presence of five components or domains. These accounted for 42.0%, 11.8%, 7.6%, 5.7% and 3.6% of the variance. The expert panel (SCR, JEP, GJ and JAT) reviewed and intuitively amended these components to provide a putative structure comprising of six clinically meaningful domains.

Descriptive statistics showing the mode, median and floor/ceiling effects of 28 items from ePAQ-Vulva, including the frequency that each question was answered, can be seen in table two. Descriptive statistics of the 28 items found that some had large floor and ceiling effects and non-specificity, meaning that many women completing the questionnaire recorded a similar score and there was a lack of variance; these items were considered for modification or reduction when the PROM was revised. Internal reliability of the six domains was assessed using Cronbach's α ; all six domains achieving an alpha level of ≥ 0.7 (**Table 3**).

Table 2: Descriptive statistics for the 28 assessed items in ePAQ-Vulva Mean, Standard Deviation, Floor and Ceiling effects. Items are scored from 0 to 3 (0= best possible health status, 3= worst possible health status)

Table 3: Internal reliability assessment of the six domains identified in ePAQ-Vulva: The six components resulting from Factor Analysis, Internal reliability testing and discussion with an expert panel. Showing items and resulting Cronbach's alpha statistic. Inter-rater reliability of the picture items showed agreement between clinician and patient 54% of the time regarding the presence of symptoms. Agreement regarding absence of symptoms was 85%. The Cohen's Kappa measure of agreement was moderate at 0.405.

Spearman's rank showed significant moderate correlation between multiple-choice components and free-text items in three of the five domains. These were; vulval pain and soreness (r=0.364, p<0.005), dyspareunia (r=0.394, p<0.005) and vulval itching (r=0.462, p<0.005). Correlation between the other two domains (quality of life (r=0.022, p=0.84) and skin changes (r=0.071, p=0.50) was non- significant.

Discussion

ePAQ-Vulva combines detailed assessment of vulval symptoms, sexual dysfunction, quality-of-life, associated activities and medical conditions, as well as relevant issues such as BMI, parity, personal goals and patient questions. This presents the clinician with a large amount of information about both frequency and bothersomeness of symptoms, presence of conditions or behaviours related to vulval disorders and relevant demographic details. This information can enhance the acuity of a consultation as most components of the history will be included in the ePAQ-Vulva report. It is not intended to be a tool which gives a clinician a diagnosis, but rather an accurate and detailed assessment of symptoms and behaviours.

The instrument is designed to be completed prior to clinical consultation, to facilitate communication and enable women to feel more confident in exploring intimate conditions and concerns. Evidence suggests that electronic questionnaires can increase discussion rates in sensitive conditions and that patients may feel more comfortable exploring sensitive medical problems via electronic questionnaire than during face-to-face consultation.^{24,25}

ePAQ-Vulva can also be completed prior to subsequent consultations, allowing comparisons with previous completions to assess treatment response and patient outcomes.

The initial testing and validation of ePAQ-Vulva has provided some evidence of reliability and validity. However, the data analysed thus far represent a relatively small sample in a single-centre specialist vulval clinic. The instrument therefore requires further testing, including confirmatory factor analysis of its domain structure in larger numbers of women, with a wider variety of vulval conditions. Although the age range of the cohort was 22 – 89, with a mean age of 38, many women attending vulval clinics are elderly, which may affect compliance with questionnaire completion. ²⁵ Important psychometric properties, including test-retest reliability (stability), local dependency, item discrimination and responsiveness of the instrument have yet to be evaluated.

Of the six domains in the vulval symptoms dimension of ePAQ-Vulva, both skin changes and quality of life did not reach statistical significance in this study. This could be due to a lack of direct patient-involvement in the construction of the questionnaire items. Whilst some patient involvement supported initial development and testing of the instrument, due to the limited time-frame of the study, qualitative in-depth interviews with patients were not carried out.³ Further work, such as cognitive interviewing with patients is proposed, gathering feedback on the current item pool, considering new items and strengthening the content validity.

Following the initial psychometric testing, changes will be made to the instrument to remove redundant items, though with some caution to ensure that clinical detail is not lost through item reduction; prioritising statistical significance over clinical detail may result in

150

the loss of important information needed for in-depth assessment.²⁶ Further psychometric testing will then be undertaken.

Inter-rater reliability for the picture items, was not shown to be statistically significant, using Cohen's Kappa. However, a measure of sensitivity may be reflected in the proportion of cases where there was agreement between clinician and patient (54%) and cases when both clinician and patient agreed regarding absence of symptoms (85%). This suggests that self-completed vulval image items may have high specificity but low sensitivity. Further research is required to better understand their reliability and value in clinical practice. Only fair inter-rater reliability was demonstrated in this initial study.

Completion times for ePAQ-Vulva are generally around 30 minutes which may be unacceptable for some users, particularly in busy under-resourced clinics and when patients fail to pre-complete the questionnaire at home. ePAQ-Vulva is shorter than its predecessor, ePAQ-Pelvic Floor, which has been found to be acceptable and valuable in clinical practice, though the potential older age of patients with vulvar disorders, with attendant lower levels of computer literacy and internet access may affect compliance.^{15,17,}

The detail recorded in ePAQ-Vulva aims to form part of routine clinical assessment and a baseline for future comparison. A graphic illustration of changes across its component domains may be particularly helpful in monitoring long-term vulval conditions when reviewing patients at follow-up appointments.

The instrument aligns with BSSVD recommended standards of care through the routine collection of PROMS data, enabling subsequent interrogation of datasets through appropriately approved and regulated audit, service evaluation and research.⁴ This may take

151

the form of local, as well as multi-center studies, when the analysis of larger volumes of data may be valuable.

Conclusions:

An individual's beliefs and perspective on his or her condition, including personal goals and concerns are important to understand in any medical field. This is particularly true for intimate urogenital disorders, which may be taboo, embarrassing and have significant psychological and psychosocial components. ePAQ-Vulva is the first instrument specifically designed for use in women with vulval-disorders. Although more testing is required, the instrument shows potential as a clinical tool. ePAQ-Vulva also has the potential to be used in providing objective patient-based data for service evaluation and research. The next step is to undertake wider psychometric testing of a revised instrument in larger samples and in different settings, including further assessments of its domain structure, responsiveness, reliability and validity.

References

- 1. Edwards SK, Bates CM, Lewis F, Sethi D, Grover D. UK national guideline on the management of vulval conditions. Int J STD & AIDS. 2014; 0(0): 1–14.
- Lawton S, Littlewood S. Vulval skin conditions: disease activity and quality-of-life. J Low Genit Tract Dis. 2013;17(2): 117-24.
- 3. Dawson JD, Helen Fitzpatrick, R Jenkinson, C Carr, A J. The routine use of patient reported outcome measures in healthcare settings. BMJ 2010; 340.
- 4. British society for the study of vulval disease. Standards of care for women with vulval conditions [Internet] London, BSSVD. 2013. Available at https://www.pcc-cic.org.uk/sites/default/files/articles/attachments/standards_of_care_vulval_condit ions_report.pdf. (Last accessed 02/12/2017).
- 5. Janda M, Obermair A, Cella D, Crandon AJ, Trimmel M. Vulvar cancer patients' qualityof-life: a qualitative assessment. Int J Gynecol Can. 2004;14: 875-881.
- 6. Lockhart JGN, Cruickshank ME. The development and evaluation of a patient-reported outcome measure to assess the impact of vulval intraepithelial neoplasia: a patient-reported outcome measure study. BJOG. 2013; 120:1133-42.
- Jensen PT, Klee MC, Thranov I, Groenvold M. Validation of a patient-reported outcome measure for self-assessment of sexual function and vaginal changes after gynaecological cancer. Psycho-oncology. 2004; 13(8): 577-92.
- 8. Melzack, R. The McGill Pain Patient-reported outcome measure: major properties and scoring methods. Pain. 1975;.1: 277-299.
- 9. Anderson R, Rajagopalan R. Development and validation of a quality-of-life instrument for cutaneous diseases. J Am Acad Derm. 1997;37: 41-50.

- 10. Finlay AY, Khan GK. Dermatology Life Quality Index (DLQI)—a simple practical measure for routine clinical use. Clin Exp Derm. 1994;19(3): 210–216.
- 11. Derogatis LR, Rosen R, Leiblum S, Burnett A, Heiman J. The Female Sexual Distress Scale (FSDS): initial validation of a standardized scale for assessment of sexually related personal distress in women. J Sex Marital Ther. 2002; 28(4): 317-30.
- 12. Bradshaw HD, Farkas AG, Chapple CR, Radley S, Radley SC. Validation of a symptom patient-reported outcome measure for pelvic organ prolapse. [abstract]. Proceedings of the International Continence Society. Tampere, Finland, 2000.
- 13. Bruner DW, Cyranowski JM, Dombeck CB, Hahn EA, Jeffery DD, Luecht RM, Magasi S, Porter LS, Reese JB, Reeve BB, Shelby RA, Smith AW, Willse JT, Flynn KE. Development and Initial Validation of the PROMIS® Sexual Function and Satisfaction Measures Version 2.0. J Sex Med. 2015;12:1961-1974.
- 14. Royal College of Obstetricans and Gynaecologists. Green Top Guideline No. 58- the management of vulval skin disorders. [Internet] London, RCOG, 2011. Available at https://www.rcog.org.uk/globalassets/documents/guidelines/gtg_58.pdf____(Last accessed 02/12/17).
- 15. Radley SC, Jones G, Tanguy E, Stevens V, Nelson C, Mathers N. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic-floor assessment patient-reported outcome measure in primary and secondary care. BJOG. 2006;113: 231-238.
- 16. Jones GL, radley SC, Lumb J, Jha S. electronic pelvic-floor symptoms assessment: test of data quality of ePAQ-PF. Int Urogynecol J Pelvic-floor Dysfunct. 2008;19: 1337-47.

- 17. Jones GL, Lumb J, Radley SC, Farkas AG. Responsiveness of the electronic Personal Assessment Patient-reported outcome measure- Pelvic-floor (ePAQ-PF). Int Urogynaecol J Pelvic-floor Dysfunct. 2009;20(5): 557-64.
- 18. Guidance for Industry: Patient-Reported Outcome Measures. Use in Medical Product Development to Support Labeling Claims. Washington, DC: US Food and Drug Administration; 2009
- 19. Fayers PM, Machin D. Quality of Life: The assessment, analysis and interpretation of patient-reported outcomes 2nd Edition. New York: Wiley; 2013.
- 20. Kline P. A psychometrics primer. Chicago: Free Assn Books; 2000.
- 21. Montazeri, A., Goshtasebi, A., Vahdaninia, M. & Gandek, B. 2005. The Short Form Health Survey (SF-36): Translation and validation study of the Iranian version. Quality-of-life Research. 14: 875-883.
- 22. Fink, A. Reliable and Valid Survey Instruments. The Survey Handbook. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc; 2003.
- 23. Fayers, P. & Machin, D. Factor Analysis and Structural Equation Modelling. In: Fayers P & Machin D. Quality-of-life: the assessment, analysis and interpretation of patientreported outcomes Second Edition. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons; 2013.
- 24. Schüssler-Fiorenza Rose SM, Gangnon RE, Chewning B, Wald AJ. Increasing Discussion Rates of Incontinence in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Womens Health. 2015; 24(11): 940-9.
- 25. Bachman JW. The Patient-Computer Interview: A Neglected Tool That Can Aid the Clinician. Mayo Clin Proceed. 2003; 78: 67-78.

26. Streiner, D. & Norman, G. Reliability. Health Measurement Scales: A practical guide to their development and use. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2008.

Figure 1: Example of item in the Vulval Symptoms Dimension, assessing symptom frequency

V7 (of 37 questions) Location of vulval pain			
Location of vulval pain Where on your vulval area do y	ou experience pain or discomfort? (Cli Right Mons pub Labia Majora (outer lips) Vaginal opening Perineum Anus 1	ick on the screen to select or deselect is Clitoris Urethral opening Labia Minora (inner lips)	any affected areas)
Previous	Help	Skip	Next

and impact, in this case itching

Figure 2: Vulval image allowing women to indicate areas affected by discomfort or pain.

V9 (of 37 questions) Itching									
	Do you ever experience itching in your vulval area								
	Rarely or never Occasionally Most of the time All of the time								
	How much of a problem is this for you?								
	Not a problem A bit of a Quite a problem A serious problem								
Previous	Help	Next							

Table 1: Survey Questionnaire and summary of results						
	Survey Question	Summary of responses				
1.	What do you think about the idea of a computerised online questionnaire to help assess women's feelings and concerns about their vulval condition and clinical care?	 Positive response -75% Ambivalent response- 8% Negative response- 17% 				
2.	What key areas or issues do you think such a questionnaire should cover?	 The answers were split into six categories based on the main themes covered by the various answers. Some patient answers included several themes. 22.6% -symptoms/investigations/diagnosis. 37.7% - addressing feelings/concerns. 15.1% - management of their vulval disease. 24.5% - information about their condition to be given through using the electronic questionnaire. 15.1% - ability to record demographic information about themselves though the electronic questionnaire. 20.8% said the electronic questionnaire should cover 'all areas' and didn't define anything more specific. 5.7% - said that they 'did not know' or were 'not keen' on the questionnaire. 				
3.	Responses: n=52 What do you think might be the advantages or disadvantages of this questionnaire to patients?	 The answers were split into six categories based on the main themes covered by the various answers. Some patient's answers included several themes. Advantages listed included: Providing information/knowledge to patients (33%), Expressing their feelings or concerns (35%), Confidentiality (2%), Improved accessibility to the vulval clinic (20%). Disadvantages listed included Providing too much information (10%), Confidentiality concerns (4%), Worsening access to vulval clinic (i.e. doing an electronic questionnaire 				
4.	Responses: n=51 What do you think might be the advantages or disadvantages of this questionnaire to the health care team?	 instead of seeing a doctor/nurse) (10%). 89% of responses regarded advantages; 11% regarded disadvantages. Advantages listed included: Improve staff training (7%), Provide more accurate information to women based on the answers provided in the questionnaire (14%), Improve clinic staff's communication with patients and their partners (56%), Improve quality of care provided to patients (19%), Help to collect information which can be used to improve the clinic service (14%). Disadvantages listed included: Create extra work for clinic staff (12%), 				
5.	Responses: n=43 What sort of research studies do you feel might be carried out in relation to this project?	 Some patents wouldn't use the electronic questionnaire (2%). 42% felt that communication would be a suitable topic for research carried out in relation to the electronic questionnaire. 41% felt that treatment/cures/prognosis would be a potential research topic in relation to the electronic questionnaire. 21% felt that a research on the epidemiology of patients with vulval disease could be carried out using the electronic questionnaire. 4% felt that research into the diagnosis of vulval disease could be carried out 				
6.	Responses: n=24 Do you have any comments or suggestions about this project?	 using the electronic questionnaire. Six patients (50%) said they wanted the questionnaire to help them get access to information about vulval disease. One patient (8.3%) said they wanted the questionnaire to cover sexual function Two patients. (16.7%) raised concerns about the questionnaire being electronic and the effect this would have on provision of face to face consultations. 				

Table 2: Descriptive statistics summary for the 28 items in ePAQ-Vulva: Mean, Standard Deviation, Floor and Ceiling effects. Items are scored from 0 to 3 (0=best possible health status, 3= worst possible health status)

ltem		Mode	Median	Mean				
	n.	moue	meulun	mean	Floor 0			Ceiling
					(%)	1	2	3
					. ,	(%)	(%)	(%)
DOMAIN 1 VULVAL PAIN								
						30	39	17
V2a – Pain soreness frequency	98	2	2	1.64	11			
V3a – Pain/ soreness affecting sleep	98	0	1					
				.81	40	40	15	3
V4a - Painkiller use	97	0	0	.46	63	25	7	2
V5a – Micturition pain	97	1	1	.85	33	51	8	5
V6a – Pain on defecation	97	0	0	.52	58		7	2
						30		
DOMAIN 2 – VULVAL ITCHING								
							30	
V9a – Itching: frequency	95	1	1	1.27	22	34		9
V10a – Itching and excoriation	95	1	1	1.03	31	39	15	9
V11a – Itching: scratching and	95	0	0	.41	63	26	5	1
bleeding				<u>.</u>		~~	4.0	
V12a – Itching: sleep disturbance	95	0	1	.69	44	39	10	2
DUMAIN 3 – VULVAL SKIN CHANGES								
V13a - Skin nigmentation	95	1	1	1 28	25	31	10	15
V14a = Skin dryness	95	0	1	1 33	34	15	27	19
V15a = Skin tightness	95	0	1	1.55	/1	21	12	20
$V_{15a} = Skin thickoning$	0/	0	0	1.15	41 62	15	6	5
V17a = Skin thickening	94	0	0	.40	56	۵ ۵	13	11
DOMAIN $4 - DYSPARFLINIA$	54	0	0	.//	50	5	15	11
FREQUENCY								
V23a – Dyspareunia: frequency	93	3	3	1.98	12	13	4	37
V25a – Dyspareunia: post coital	92	1	1	1.49	15	19	12	17
V26a – Dyspareunia: dryness	92	0	1	1.46	21	13	8	21
V27a – Dyspareunia: reduced	92	0	1	1.08	23	12	8	13
sensation								
V28a Dyspareunia: tightness	92	0	1	1.24	26	14	8	16
V29a Dyspareunia: obstruction	91	0	0	.72	39	10	5	8
DOMAIN 5 – VULVA & SEX								
V20-2 Vulve and sox overall	01	2	2	2 15	11	7	6	20
V31a Vulva and sox avoidance	91	2	3	2.15	11	16	12	29
V32a Vulva and sex avoluance	91 Q1	0	ے 1	1.51	3 26	10	10	16
v 52a vulva allu sex partiler avolus	91	U	T	1.27	20	12	10	10
V33a Vulva and sex anxiety	91	3	2	1.79	16	8	12	28
DOMAIN 6 – ACTIVITIES OF DAILY	~+	~	-	2.7.5		-		
LIVING								

V34 Vulval condition and enjoyment

of life	91	3	2	1.83	15	19	18	35
V35 Vulval condition and physical activities	91	0	1	1.11	37	20	18	14
V36 Vulval condition and responsibilities V37 Vulval condition and social	91	0	0	.57	61	14	6	8
activities	91	0	0	.66	55	17	10	7

Table 3: Internal reliability assessment of the six domains on ePAQ-Vulva: The 6 components resulting from Factor Analysis, Internal reliability testing and discussion with an expert panel. Showing items and their Cronbach's alpha statistic.

Item	Cronbach's α
DOMAIN 1 VULVAL PAIN	
V2a – Pain soreness frequency	
V3a – Pain/ soreness affecting sleep	0.786
V4a - Painkiller use	
V5a – Micturition pain	
V6a – Pain on defecation	
DOMAIN 2 – VULVAL ITCHING	
V9a – Itching: frequency	
V10a – Itching and excoriation	0.850
V11a – Itching: scratching and bleeding	
V12a – Itching: sleep disturbance	
DOMAIN 3 – VULVAL SKIN CHANGES	
V13a – Skin pigmentation	
V14a – Skin dryness	0.715
V15a – Skin tightness	
V16a – Skin thickening	
V17a – Skin thinning	
DOMAIN 4 – DYSPAREUNIA: FREQUENCY	
V23a – Dyspareunia: frequency	0.070
V25a – Dyspareunia: post coital	0.878
V26a – Dyspareunia: dryness	
V27a – Dyspareunia: reduced sensation	
V28a Dyspareunia: tightness	
V29a Dyspareunia: obstruction	
DOMAIN 5 – VULVA & SEX	
V30a Vulva and sex overall	0.000
V31a Vulva and sex avoidance	0.929
V32a Vulva and sex partner avoids	
V33a Vulva and sex anxiety	
DOMAIN 6 – ACTIVITIES OF DAILY LIVING	
V34 Vulval condition and enjoyment of life	
V35 Vulval condition and physical activities	0.881
V36 Vulval condition and responsibilities	
V37 Vulval condition and social activities	

7.4: Paper 4: Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC.

Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment

questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders

(ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive

Biology. 2019;238:148-56.

ABSTRACT

Objective

Menstrual disorders, pelvic-pain and gynaecological hormonal conditions in women can have a significant impact on quality-of-life. Reliable assessment and monitoring of these intimate conditions is challenging. Patient reported outcome measures (PROMs) can be invaluable in providing objective assessment, but no comprehensive PROM assessing all of these conditions and their impact on quality of life is currently available. The purpose of this study was to develop and undertake initial psychometric testing of a comprehensive interactive electronic patient reported outcome measure for these conditions.

Study design

A prototype electronic PROM (ePAQ-MPH) was developed following systematic literature review, semi structured interviews with 25 patients and expert panel review. Exploratory factor analysis was undertaken in 291 women attending a menstrual-disorders clinic; establishing a domain structure and enabling item reduction. Two validated PROMS (Women's Health Questionnaire and Menstrual Distress Questionnaire) were completed to assess criterion validity in 213 patients. Test-retest reliability was carried out in 30 women completing ePAQ-MPH at least one week apart. Patients' views on 'Value' and 'Burden' were assessed in 278 women using a validated 10-item survey measuring questionnaire utility (QQ-10). Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) of the revised version of ePAQ-MPH following item reduction was undertaken in a different sample of 254 women.

Results

Exploratory factor analysis identified 18 domains (Cronbach's $\alpha >0.7$) and 30 redundant items. Test-retest analysis found acceptable intra-class correlations of 0.6–0.9 (p<0.05). Eight domains were compared with Menstrual Distress Questionnaire showing moderate or strong correlation in seven domains. Ten domains were compared with Women's Health Questionnaire, six of which showed moderate correlation. Mean QQ-10 Value and Burden scores were 76 and 25, respectively (SD=15.8 and 15.5). The mean completion time for ePAQ-MPH was 31 minutes. CFA of the revised version 2 instrument with 15 domains showed good model fit.

Conclusions

Whilst wider psychometric testing of the revised version of ePAQ-MPH is required, including in different settings and in assessments of data quality and responsiveness, initial analysis provides some evidence for reliability, validity and acceptability of this multi-dimensional electronic PROM. ePAQ-MPH shows potential for both patient assessment and roles in service evaluation and research.

KEYWORDS

Patient reported outcome measures, Menstruation, Pelvic Pain, Pre-menstrual syndrome, Quality-of-life

Condensation

ePAQ-MPH is a multi-dimensional electronic PROM. Initial psychometric testing shows some evidence for potential use for patient assessment, service evaluation and research.

INTRODUCTION

Menstrual disorders and associated pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal symptoms are common and can have a profound and debilitating effect on health-related quality of life (HRQoL) [1-5]. There is often an overlap between heavy menstrual bleeding, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal symptoms such as premenstrual syndrome and perimenopausal symptoms [6].

The main aim of treatment for menstrual disorders is to improve HRQoL and therefore it is important that valid and reliable patient reported outcome measures (PROMs) are available to measure both symptoms and their impact on HRQoL.

PROMs are instruments designed to provide means of measuring conditions, their impact and outcome following intervention, from the patient's perspective. [7] The use of PROMs in all areas of healthcare has become increasingly widespread [8, 9] and their use in sensitive conditions, where patients may not disclose embarrassing symptoms is potentially invaluable [10-12].

A number of PROMs have been described for use in women with menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders. However, existing instruments are either condition specific [13-15] or limited to one symptom area of menstrual disorders; specifically assessing heavy menstrual bleeding, [16-18] pelvic pain, [19] sexual function, [20] health related quality-of-life [21-24] or premenstrual syndrome alone. [25-28]. The majority of instruments are paper-based, adding a significant administrative burden to their use in clinical practice [29].

163

The objective of this study was to develop and undertake psychometric testing of a comprehensive electronic PROM instrument for women with menstrual symptoms, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal symptoms, including assessments of HRQoL and sexual function. The context of use (COU) for this PROM would be for both baseline assessment of women referred to secondary care in gynaecology with these conditions and when they are reviewed for follow up.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethical approval was obtained from the Sheffield Local Research Ethics Committee (Reference number 09/H1308/21).

Instrument development

The platform technology (ePAQ) used to create this electronic PROM was first developed in urogynaecology [30]. Design features of ePAQ were incorporated into the new instrument, but with entirely new content.

To form a basis for sound content and face validity, development of the PROM started with a systematic literature review of existing women's health PROMs and semi-structured interviews with 25 patients conducted by a social scientist experienced in PROM development, these were voice-recorded, transcripts made and subjected to thematic content analysis [31].

Drafting of items, identified as relevant from both the systematic review and the content of the semi-structured interviews, was then undertaken following Food and Drug Administration (FDA) guidance on PROM development [32] and an initial paper-based prototype PROM was developed by an expert panel (two gynaecologists, social scientist and specialist nurse) before converting to a first electronic prototype comprising of 102 scored items. This PROM is called electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire-Menstrual, Pain and Hormonal (ePAQ-MPH).

Eligible patients (female, age over 18, able to understand written English and attending the menstrual disorder outpatient clinic) were recruited into the study between August 2015-June 2016 and formal written consent was taken. Participants were asked to complete ePAQ-MPH followed by three paper based questionnaires which would assess acceptability and criterion validity. **Table 1** presents a flow chart detailing recruitment and completion rates.

Scale generation and internal reliability

ePAQ MPH was administered to 308 consenting female patients attending the menstrual disorders gynaecology clinics at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals. Data collected were analysed using SPSS (IBM, Version 22.0, IBM Corporation, 2013, Armonk, New York). Psychometric testing consisted of exploratory factor analysis with Varimax rotation. Factor analysis is a statistical procedure which enables the underlying domains or scales of an instrument to be determined. Initially, factors (groups of items) which gained an Eigen value (raw sum of the squares) of >0.5 were considered as constituting potential domains, each of which contained a minimum of three items [33]. A potential domain structure and redundant items were thereby identified.

Internal reliability is the extent to which items within an instrument measure the same concepts [34]. It also ensures that no two items are measuring exactly the same concept and may be used as a tool for item reduction. Cronbach's α was used to measure this; scores greater than 0.7 usually indicate that scale items are measuring related constructs. Items failing to be included in any domain were reviewed by the expert panel regarding their value and possible removal.

Criterion validity

Two-hundred and thirteen participants also completed the Women's Health Questionnaire [35] (WHQ) and the Menstrual Distress Questionnaire [36] (MDQ). These two PROMs were used as there is evidence for their validity and both instruments cover almost all the content incorporated in ePAQ-MPH. Scores from ePAQ-MPH were compared with salient domain scores from WHQ and MDQ using rank correlation to assess the degree of association.

Stability

Test-retest reliability to evaluate stability over time was undertaken with 30 participants who completed ePAQ-MPH on two occasions, at least one week apart. Wilcoxon signedrank test was used to measure differences between Cronbach's alpha values for the two completions and inter-class correlations were calculated.

166

Patient experience and acceptability

Patients' views of ePAQ-MPH were evaluated for 279 participants using QQ-10, a validated 10-item instrument which measures face validity, feasibility and utility of PROM use during their clinical episode [37]. The established QQ-10 scoring algorithm for measuring value and burden in was used [37].

Instrument modification and confirmatory factor analysis

Following revision of the instrument and item reduction, to confirm the conceptual model of ePAQ-MPH, a confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) using Mplus version 8.0 (Muthen & Muthen, 2017, Los Angeles, CA) was undertaken on 254 completed questionnaires (ePAQ-MPH Version 2) from patients who had given consent for the use of their data via the PROM between January 2017-January 2018. Given the nature of the scales used in ePAQ-MPH the estimator chosen was weighted least squares means and variance adjusted (WLSMV). This estimator does not assume normally distributed variables and therefore has been argued as providing the best estimator for modelling categorical or ordered data [38]. A number of model fit indices were evaluated for confirmation of the CFA which included a chi-square, root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), comparative fit index (CFI) and the Tucker–Lewis index (TLI). We should expect a non-significant chi-square for confirmation of the CFA (p > 0.05) [39]. The RMSEA, is a measure of fit [40]; a value < 0.05 suggests good model fit, although values < 0.08 are considered reasonable. The CFI ranges from 0 for a poor fit to 1 for a good fit. The TLI is another index for comparative fit. It can be interpreted in a similar fashion as CFI, but it can have a value outside of the range of 0 to 1. We should expect good fit statistics for CFI and TLI to be > 0.95 although values exceeding 0.90 are considered acceptable.

RESULTS

ePAQ-MPH

ePAQ-MPH is completed online; patients use a unique 16-digit voucher code which is automatically generated and embedded in a posted clinic letter. This code is entered by the patient, along with their date of birth to log-in and pseudonymously complete the questionnaire on-line. Patients unable to complete the PROM at home can complete it in the menstrual disorders clinic using a touch-screen or tablet computer in a private room, with the support of a nurse if needed. Key elements of ePAQ-MPH include introductory pages, explaining how to use the 'Help', 'Back', 'Next' and 'Skip' navigation functions.

Each item is presented on one screen and presents stem questions relating to symptom frequency and severity, sub-questions regarding the impact of symptoms are displayed if the particular symptom is reported. Each item offers a four-point response scale (Figure 1). Domain scores are computed using a standard algorithm used in the urogynaecology version of ePAQ, providing scales from 0 (best health status) to 100 (worst heath status). Responses from completed questionnaires are stored as numeric code in a secure central database, located behind a firewall on a secure NHS N3 server.

Version one of ePAQ-MPH comprised four symptom dimensions: Menstruation, Pelvic Pain, Hormonal Conditions and Non-Menstrual Bleeding & Discharge. The PROM also included a fifth non-scored Personal Data dimension, recording additional information, such as selfreported height and weight (computed BMI), previous hysterectomy, parity and free-text items relating to patient concerns and treatment goals. Each symptom dimension contains screening questions, identifying whether the participant is affected by symptoms from the relevant dimension. Therefore, the PROM only presents questions relevant to the symptoms the patient will be suffering from. For example, if a participant does not have periods, they will not be presented with questions about how heavy their periods are, how many days they bleed for etc. Data from each patient automatically populates a one-page summary (Figure 2) and detailed ePAQ-MPH report, with one page each for the raw data from each symptoms

Domain structure, internal reliability and item reduction

Complete questionnaire data were obtained from 291 of the 308 women in the study (94.5%). The age range was 22–63 years (mean 43). Mean completion time was 31 minutes. Eighteen domains of ePAQ-MPH with Cronbach's alpha values of >0.7 were identified. These domains each contained between 3–7 items and Cronbach's alpha values ranged from 0.70–0.96. A summary of internal reliability statistics for the 18 domains is shown in **Table 2**. Factor analysis demonstrated that the Menstrual dimension had two redundant items and identified six domains; the Pelvic Pain dimension had four redundant items and five domains; the Hormonal dimension had seven redundant items and four domains. Within the hormonal dimension a putative polycystic ovary syndrome domain including items relating to hair loss, acne and hirsutism was evaluated; these items were tested for internal reliability and produced a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.42 suggesting that this was not a reliable domain.

The final dimension of Non-menstrual Bleeding & Discharge (NMBD) had 5 redundant items and three domains were identified. A putative vaginal discharge domain within this dimension produced a Cronbach's alpha value of 0.46, again suggesting that this was not a reliable domain. All redundant items were removed from version 1 of ePAQ-MPH (102 items reduced to 72 items).

Test retest reliability

Test retest reliability was undertaken with 30 participants using version 1 of ePAQ-MPH **(Table 3)**. Intra-class correlation coefficient values ranged from 0.45 to 0.9; the minimum accepted value of 0.5, was not achieved in the hormonal / sexual function domain (0.45). Interclass correlation >0.5 was seen in all other domains.

Criterion validity

Of the 308 participants completing version 1 of ePAQ MPH, in order to assess criterion validity, 180 (58%) completed MDQ and 213 (69%) completed WHQ. No corresponding domains could be identified for two of the 18 ePAQ-MPH domains (Dyspareunia and Intermenstrual Bleeding), two of the 18 domains had a relevant domain in both MDQ and WHQ. Eight domains were compared with MDQ showing moderate or strong correlation in seven domains. Ten domains were compared with WHQ, six of which showed moderate correlation **(Table 4)**.

PROM Acceptability

A total of 279 (91%) women completed the QQ-10 instrument. Summary statistics for value and burden, as measured by QQ-10, are shown in **Table 5**. Mean scores for Value and Burden were 76 (SD = 15.8) and 25 (SD = 15.5), respectively, suggesting high Value and low Burden for the majority of patients. Of the six items relating to Value, 'ease of use' and 'happy to complete again' were the most highly rated responses (92% and 90%, respectively). Of the four Burden items; 'The questionnaire is too long' was the most frequently reported response (25% of subjects).

Revised instrument and confirmatory factor analysis

The revised version 2 of ePAQ-MPH (Table 6) consisted of four dimensions and fifteen domains containing 72 items, 30 redundant items having been removed and domain structure modified. The mean completion time of the revised instrument was 22 minutes.

Table 6 shows the fit indices for the CFA model for each ePAQ-MPH dimension.

For all dimensions, the p-value for the χ^2 goodness of fit test was p<0.001 indicating that the overall model did not fit the data well; as should be expected from this test for CFA. The RMSEA was small (p<0.005) suggesting good model fit for the Menstrual, Hormonal and NMBD dimensions. The RMSEA was 0.086 for the pain domain suggesting a reasonable fit. The CFI and TFI values were > 0.95 for all dimensions indicating good model fit. Therefore, overall, the findings suggest that that the ePAQ-MPH structure fits the data moderately well. Having confirmed the conceptual framework for ePAQ-MPH, the PROM structure for patient administration was reorganised. The single NMBD domain (intermenstrual bleeding) was relocated into the Menstrual dimension and the five domains relating to sexual function

(menstruation and sexual function, dyspareunia, pain and sexual function and hormones and sexual function) were moved into a new Sexual dimension **(Table 7**).

Comment

ePAQ-MPH is a condition-specific ePROM which provides comprehensive assessment of symptomatology associated with menstrual disorders, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal conditions and their associated impact on sexual function and quality of life. ePAQ-MPH combines detailed assessment of menstrual disorders, including heavy menstrual bleeding, cycle regularity, intermenstrual bleeding, dysmenorrhea, menopausal symptoms and pre-menstrual syndrome. The PROM also assesses non-cyclical pelvic pain and hormonal symptoms. For each dimension of ePAQ-MPH the impact of symptoms on HRQoL and sexual function is assessed. Due to the significant overlap between menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal conditions, the ability to assess for symptoms and

The instrument aims to process, with graphic and concise presentation, a large volume of information regarding both frequency and bothersomeness of symptoms. This can then be used to enhance the acuity of a consultation through the inclusion of self-reported key components of a patient's presenting complaint and her perspective of her condition. This PROM is not intended to replace clinical consultation, but to assist and objectively augment the clinical assessment and diagnosis. The PROM could also be used in ethically approved research projects to assess both baseline symptoms and impact on HRQoL and change following intervention.

their impact on HRQoL in all of these conditions simultaneously is potentially valuable.

172

Initial psychometric testing of ePAQ-MPH has shown good internal reliability, test-retest reliability and criterion validity. The results of the initial psychometric testing has enabled remodelling of the instrument. The confirmatory factor analysis of the revised instrument has shown that the domain structure of ePAQ-MPH fits the data it is intended to collect moderately well and good model fit was also demonstrated, confirming the conceptual framework of the instrument.

The burden of ePAQ-MPH was low when assessed, despite the length of the PROM, for which the first iteration (version 1, prior to item reduction) was reported as being 'Too long' by 25% of patients. Completion times of twenty minutes may be unacceptable for some users, particularly in under-resourced clinics when patients have failed to pre-complete the questionnaire at home. However, ePAQ-MPH is considerably shorter than the previously developed 132 item urogynaecology PROM (ePAQ-Pelvic Floor), which has been found to be acceptable and valuable in clinical practice [30, 41-42]. ePAQ-MPH may be similarly useful as a clinical and research tool. Barriers to completing PROMs in clinical practice can include licensing costs and additional staff training needed to set such tools up. However, once in place they are often cheap and reduce consultation burden.

Limitations of this study are the lack of detailed demographic data for the 308 participants including race/ethnicity, first language spoken and educational level. A further limitation is whether the patients recruited, presented with a full range of the conditions that ePAQ-MPH aimed to address, including pre-menstrual syndrome, perimenopausal symptoms and non-

menstrual pelvic pain. The two PROMS used to assess criterion validity focus principally on HRQoL rather than symptomology [35, 36] therefore the domains compared were not directly measuring an identical concept. As this was a research project, requiring consent, women who were participants may have been more motivated to provide questionnaire responses and have a more positive attitude towards questionnaire completion. Another limitation is that women unable to understand written English were excluded from the study as were those lacking basic computer literacy and willingness complete the instrument in the electronic format.

Whilst this paper reports the development of version 3 of ePAQ-MPH in order to allow other research groups to scrutinize and review the data generated thus far, wider evaluation and psychometric testing of this latest and current version of the instrument is now required in larger samples and in different settings, including tests of stability, tests of data quality, sensitivity and responsiveness to change.

Cognitive interviewing will provide further assessment of content and face validity. So far, ePAQ-MPH shows good potential as a PROM; providing objective patient-based data which could be utilised for assessment, service evaluation and research.

Conflicts of interest statement: Professor Stephen Radley is a director and shareholder of ePAQ systems limited, an NHS spin-out technology company (www.epaq.co.uk). The other authors declare they have no conflicts of interest. Both the ethical review board and all research participants were made aware of the potential for commercial use of ePAQ-MPH in the future.

Funding statement: No funding was received for this study. Study participants did not receive any financial or other types of compensation for their role.

Acknowledgements: The authors would like to acknowledge Dr Rupal Swami, Ms Lucy Shuttleworth and Dr Marcin Klingbajl for their role in the development and testing of ePAQ-MPH.

REFERENCES

- Zondervan KT, Yudkin PL, Vessey MP, Dawes MG, Barlow DH, Kennedy SH.
 Prevalence and incidence of chronic pelvic pain in primary care: evidence from a national general practice database. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology 1999:106(11);1149-55.
- Vessey MP, Villard-Mackintosh LA, McPherson K, Coulter A, Yeates D. The epidemiology of hysterectomy: findings in a large cohort study. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology 1992:99(5):402-7.
- Santer M, Wyke S, Warner P. What aspects of periods are most bothersome for women reporting heavy menstrual bleeding? Community survey and qualitative study. BMC Women's Health 2007:7(1);8.
- 4. Unsal A, Ayranci U, Tozun M, Arslan G, Calik E. Prevalence of dysmenorrhea and its effect on quality of life among a group of female university students. Upsala journal of medical sciences. 2010:115(2),138-45.
- 5. Liu Z, Doan QV, Blumenthal P, Dubois RW. A systematic review evaluating healthrelated quality of life, work impairment, and health-care costs and utilization in abnormal uterine bleeding. Value in Health 2007:10(3);183-94.
- 6. Marjoribanks J, Lethaby A, Farquhar C. Surgery versus medical therapy for heavy menstrual bleeding. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2006

- McKenna SP. Measuring patient-reported outcomes: moving beyond misplaced common sense to hard science. BMC medicine 2011:9(1);86.
- Moss HA, Havrilesky LJ. The use of patient-reported outcome tools in Gynecologic Oncology research, clinical practice, and value-based care. Gynecologic oncology. 2018;148(1):12-8.
- 9. Dawson JD, Helen Fitzpatrick, R Jenkinson, C Carr, A J. The routine use of patient reported outcome measures in healthcare settings. BMJ 2010:340;c186.
- 10. Dua A, Jones G, Wood H, Sidhu H. Understanding women's experiences of electronic interviewing during the clinical episode in urogynaecology: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal 2013:24(11);1969-75.
- 11. Schüssler-Fiorenza Rose SM, Gangnon RE, Chewning B, Wald AJ. Increasing Discussion Rates of Incontinence in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Womens Health 2015:24(11);940-9.
- 12. Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal 2018:29(7);969-78.
- 13. Spies JB, Coyne K, Guaou NG, Boyle D, Skyrnarz-Murphy K, Gonzalves SM. The UFS-QOL, a new disease-specific symptom and health-related quality of life questionnaire for leiomyomata1 2. Obstetrics & Gynecology2002:99(2);290-300.
- 14. Jones G, Kennedy S, Barnard A, Wong J, Jenkinson C. Development of an endometriosis quality-of-life instrument: The Endometriosis Health Profile-30. Obstetrics & Gynecology 2001:98(2);258-64.

- 15. Deal LS, DiBenedetti DB, Williams VS, Fehnel SE. The development and validation of the daily electronic Endometriosis Pain and Bleeding Diary. Health & Quality of Life Outcomes 2010:8;64.
- 16. Toxqui L, Perez-Granados AM, Blanco-Rojo R, Wright I, Vaquero MP. A simple and feasible questionnaire to estimate menstrual blood loss: relationship with hematological and gynecological parameters in young women. BMC Women's Health 2014:14;71.
- 17. Bushnell DM, Martin ML, Moore KA, Richter HE, Rubin A, Patrick DL. (2010).
 Menorrhagia Impact Questionnaire: assessing the influence of heavy menstrual bleeding on quality of life. Current Medical Research & Opinion 2010:26(12);2745-55.
- 18. Mansfield PK, Voda A, Allison G. Validating a pencil-and-paper measure of perimenopausal menstrual blood loss. Women's Health Issues 2004:14(6);242-7.
- 19. Melzack R, Katz J.The McGill Pain Questionnaire: appraisal and current status. 2001 Surrey, Guilford Press.
- 20. Marnach ML, Long ME, McGree ME, Weaver AL, Casey PM. Female sexual function improves after endometrial ablation. Journal of Women's Health 2016:25(2);149-54.
- 21. Pattison H, Daniels JP, Kai J, Gupta JK. The measurement properties of the menorrhagia multi-attribute quality-of-life scale: a psychometric analysis. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology 2011:118(12);1528-31.
- 22. Ross C, Coleman G, Stojanovska C. Factor structure of the modified Moos Menstrual Distress Questionnaire: assessment of prospectively reported follicular, menstrual

and premenstrual symptomatology. Journal of Psychosomatic Obstetrics & Gynecology 2003:24(3);163-74.

- 23. Jenkinson C, Peto V, Coulter A. Making sense of ambiguity: evaluation in internal reliability and face validity of the SF 36 questionnaire in women presenting with menorrhagia. Quality in Health Care 1996:5(1);9-12.
- 24. Clark TJ, Khan KS, Foon R, Pattison H, Bryan S, Gupta JK. Quality of life instruments in studies of menorrhagia: a systematic review. European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology, & Reproductive Biology 2002:104(2);96-104.
- 25. Steiner M, Streiner D. Validation of a revised visual analog scale for premenstrual mood symptoms: results from prospective and retrospective trials. Canadian Journal of Psychiatry - Revue Canadienne de Psychiatrie 2005:50(6);327-32.
- 26. Blaisdell-Gross B, Gajria K, Guo A, Hagan M, Kornstein SG, Yonkers KA. Development and validation of the Premenstrual Symptoms Impact Survey (PMSIS): a diseasespecific quality of life assessment tool. Wallenstein GV; Journal of Women's Health 2008:17(3);439-50.
- 27. Read JR, Perz J, Ussher JM. (2014). Ways of coping with premenstrual change: development and validation of a premenstrual coping measure. BMC Women's Health,14,1.
- Steiner M, Peer M, Macdougall M, Haskett R. The premenstrual tension syndrome rating scales: an updated version. Journal of Affective Disorders 2011:135(1-3);82-8.

- 29. Bachman JW. The Patient-Computer Interview: A Neglected Tool That Can Aid the Clinician. Mayo Clin Proceed 2003:78;67-78.
- 30. Radley SC, Jones G, Tanguy E, Stevens V, Nelson C, Mathers N. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic-floor assessment patient-reported outcome measure in primary and secondary care. BJOG 2006:113;231-238.
- Bryman A. Social Research Methodology. (3rd Edition). 2008. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 32. FDA. Guidance for Industry: Patient-Reported Outcome Measures. Use in Medical Product Development to Support Labeling Claims. 2009. Washington, DC: US Food and Drug Administration.
- 33. Fayers PM, Machin D. Quality of Life: The assessment, analysis and interpretation of patient-reported outcomes 2nd Edition. 2013. New York: Wiley.
- 34. Fink A. Reliable and Valid Survey Instruments. The Survey Handbook. 2003. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- 35. Hunter MS. The Women's Health Questionnaire: a measure of mid-aged women's perceptions of their emotional and physical health. Psychol & Health 1992:7;45–54.
- 36. Moos RH. The development of a menstrual distress questionnaire. Psychosomatic Medicine 1968:30(6);853–867.
- 37. Moores KL, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development of an instrument to measure face validity, feasibility and utility of patient questionnaire use during health care: the QQ-10. International Journal for Quality in Health Care 2012:24(5);517-24.

- 38. Ullman JB, Bentler PM. Structural equation modeling. Handbook of Psychology (Second Edition). 2012. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons.
- 39. Schermelleh-Engel K, Moosbrugger H, Müller H. Evaluating the fit of structural equation models: Tests of significance and descriptive goodness-of-fit measures. Methods of psychological research online 2003:8(2);23-74.
- 40. Steiger JH, Lind JC. May. Statistically Based Tests for the Number of Factors. In Annual Meeting of the Psychometric Society (1980 Iowa City, IA).
- 41. Jones GL, Radley SC, Lumb J, Jha S. Electronic pelvic-floor symptoms assessment: test of data quality of ePAQ-PF. Int Urogynecol J Pelvic-floor Dysfunct 2008:19;1337-47.
- 42. Jones GL, Lumb J, Radley SC, Farkas AG. Responsiveness of the electronic Personal Assessment Patient-reported outcome measure- Pelvic-floor (ePAQ-PF). Int Urogynaecol J Pelvic-floor Dysfunct 2009:20(5);557-64.




Menstrual dimension		
Domains	Summary of items	Cronbach's α
Regularity	Irregularity, Regularity, Predictability	0.87
Cycle length	Length of period, Stop & start, Post-menstrual spotting, Bleed free days	0.78
Heavy Menstrual Bleeding	HMB, Days heavy bleeding, Clots, Clots/day, Clot size	0.83
(HMB)		
Protection	Leak onto clothes, Leak onto bedding, Pad change, Tampon change, Double protection	0.77
Menstruation & Sexual	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety	0.86
Function		
Menstruation & Quality of	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL responsibilities impact	0.94
Life (QoL)		
Pain dimension		
Domains	Summary of items	Cronbach's α
Dysmenorrhoea	Dysmenorrhoea presence, Dysmenorrhoea days/month, Dysmenorrhoea severity,	0.84
	Dysmenorrhoea nausea, Bladder pain menstrual, Bowel pain menstrual, Fails to relieve	
Non-cyclical pain	Non-cyclical pain, NCP days per month, Duration of NCP, NCP severity, NCP bladder,	0.79
	NCP bowel	
Dyspareunia	Dyspareunia, Post coital pain, Dyspareunia: dryness, Dyspareunia: sensation,	0.80
	Dyspareunia: tightness, Dyspareunia: obstruction	
Pain & Sexual Function	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety	0.92
Pain & Quality of Life (QoL)	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL responsibilities impact	0.96
Hormonal dimension		
Domains	Summary of items	Cronbach's α
Hypo-oestrogenism	Mood swings, Concentration, Hot flushes, Night sweats, Loss of libido, Vaginal dryness	0.70
Pre- Menstrual Syndome (PMS)	Cyclical mood changes, Aggression, Cyclical concentration, Bloating, Breast tenderness, Cyclical irritability	0.85
Hormonos & Sovual	Impact on car for avoide for partner queide for anviety	0.00
Function	impact on sex, sex. avoids, sex. partner avoids, sex. anxiety	0.90
Hormones & Quality of Life (QoL)	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL responsibilities impact	0.95
Non-menstrual bleeding an	d Discharge (NMBD) dimension	
Domains	Summary of items	Cronbach's α
Inter Menstrual Bleeding (IMB)	Intermenstrual bleeding, IMB heaviness, IMB duration, Post coital bleed	0.88
NMBD & Sexual Function	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety	0.93
NMBD & Quality of Life (QoL)	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL responsibilities impact	0.95

Table 2: Domain structure and internal reliability of ePAQ-MPH Version 1

Table 3: Test retest reliability: ePAQ domains with first and second completion Cronbach's alpha,Wilcoxon signed rank test and intra-class correlations

Domain	First completion	Second completion	Intra-class correlation
	(Cronbach's	(Cronbach's	(2-tailed significance)
	alpha(number of	alpha(number of	
	completions))	completions))	
Menstrual dimensio	n		
Regularity	0.87 (280)	0.87 (27)	0.87
Cycle length	0.78 (273)	0.64 (26)	0.80
Heavy Menstrual Bleeding	0.83 (275)	0.92 (28)	0.81
Protection	0.77 (129)	0.90 (16)	0.92
Menstruation & Sexual Function	0.86 (266)	0.89 (24)	0.76
Menstruation & Quality of Life	0.94 (281)	0.95 (27)	0.86
Pain dimension			
Dysmenorrhoea	0.83 (249)	0.82 (26)	0.80
Non-cyclical pain	0.79 (210)	0.73 (19)	0.88
Dyspareunia	0.80 (263)	0.74 (25)	0.84
Pain & Sexual	0.92 (262)	0.91 (24)	0.75
Function			
Pain & Quality of	0.96 (281)	0.95 (29)	0.88
Life			
Hormonal dimensio	n		
Hypo-oestrogenism	0.70 (266)	0.72 (27)	0.90
Pre-Menstrual	0.87 (264)	0.84 (28)	0.83
Syndrome			
Hormones & Sexual	0.90 (235)	0.92 (23)	0.45
Function			
Hormones &	0.95 (271)	0.96 (29)	0.76
Quality of Life			
Non-menstrual blee	ding & Discharge dime	nsion	
Intermenstrual	0.88 (235)	0.89 (25)	0.68
bleeding			
NMBD & Sexual	0.93 (238)	0.94 (23)	0.70
Function			
NMBD and Quality	0.95 (263)	0.85 (29)	0.58
of Life			

Table 4: Criterion Validity for Salient ePAQ-MPH and Menstrual Distress Questionnaire(MDQ)/Women's Health Questionnaire (WHQ) domains and the Spearman's rank correlations

ePAQ-MPH domain	Related MDQ domain	Spearman's rank (2-tailed significance)
Menstrual Quality of Life	Behaviour Change Menstrual	0.46 (<0.001)
Dysmenorrhoea	Pain Menstrual	0.52 (<0.001)
Non-cyclical pain	Pain Postmenstrual	0.34 (<0.001)
Pain & Quality of Life	Behaviour Change Menstrual	0.42 (<0.001)
Hypo-oestrogenism	Autonomic Reactions Menstrual	0.40 (<0.001)
Pre-Menstrual Syndrome	Water Retention Premenstrual	0.38 (<0.001)
Hormones & Quality of Life	Behaviour Change Menstrual	0.48 (<0.001)
NMBD & Quality of Life	Behaviour Change Menstrual	0.12 (0.153)
ePAQ-MPH domain	Related WHQ domain	Spearman's rank
		(2-tailed significance)
Regularity	Menstrual	0.15 (0.041)
Cycle Length	Menstrual	0.24 (0.001)
Heavy Menstrual Bleeding	Menstrual	0.39 (<0.001)
Protection	Menstrual	0.27 (<0.001)
Menstruation & Sexual Function	Sex	0.36 (<0.001)
Hypo-oestrogenism	Vasomotor	0.49 (<0.001)
Pre-Menstrual Syndrome	Menstrual	0.47 (<0.001)
Hormones & Sexual Function	Sex	0.50 (<0.001)
Pain & Sexual Function	Sex	0.38 (<0.001)
NMBD & Sexual Function	Sex	0.26 (0.001)

Table 5: QQ-10 results for face validity/patient experience of ePAQ-MPH (version 1) includingpercentage and count for each response

Statement	% Strongly	% Mostly	% Neither agree	% Mostly	% Strongly
	disagree	disagree	or disagree (n)	agree	agree
	(n)	(n)		(n)	(n)
Value					
1. Improved	1.4	6.1	14.0	57.9	20.5
communication	(4)	(17)	(39)	(161)	(57)
2. Relevance	1.4	5.0	10.4	52.2	30.9
	(4)	(14)	(29)	(145)	(86)
3. Ease of use	2.2	2.2	3.9	37.3	54.5
	(6)	(6)	(11)	(104)	(152)
4. Comprehensive	1.1	6.8	12.6	47.1	32.4
	(3)	(19)	(35)	(131)	(90)
5. Enjoyable	1.8	5.0	42.1	36.7	14.4
	(5)	(14)	(117)	(102)	(40)
6. Happy to	2.2	2.9	5.8	39.6	49.6
complete again	(6)	(8)	(16)	(110)	(138)
Burden					
7. Too long	10.9	24.3	40.2	18.5	6.2
	(30)	(67)	(111)	(51)	(17)
8. Too embarrassing	43.5	30.4	23.9	2.2	0.0
	(120)	(84)	(66)	(6)	(0)
9. Too complicated	41.1	42.2	14.5	1.8	0.4
	(113)	(116)	(40)	(5)	(1)
10. Upsetting	68.1	17.4	13.0	1.1	0.4
	(188)	(48)	(36)	(3)	(1)

Table 6: Dimensions and domain structure ePAQ-MPH Version 2 with associated fit indices for each dimension derived from confirmatory factor analysis

Menstrual dimens	ion					_	
X ²	df		RMSEA	CFI	TFI		
818.402	165		0.001	0.970	0.965		
Domains		Summa	ry of items				
Regularity		Irregula	rity, Regularity, Pre	dictability			
Cycle length		Length o	of period, Stop & sta	rt, Post-menstrual	spotting, Bleed free	days	
Heavy Menstrual Bl	eeding	HMB, Da	ys heavy bleeding,	Clots, Clots/day, Cl	ot size		
(HMB)							
Menstruation & Sex	ual	Impact of	on sex, Sex: avoids, S	Sex: partner avoids	, Sex: anxiety		
Function							
Menstruation & Qua	ality of	QoL ove	rall impact, QoL phy	ysical impact, QoL s	social impact, QoL re	sponsibilities impact	
Life (QoL)							
Pain dimension	1		[1	1	٦	
X ²	df		RMSEA	CFI	TFI		
920.172	319		0.086	0.982	0.980		
Domains		Summa	ry of items				
Dysmenorrhoea		Dysmen	orrhoea presence, I	Dysmenorrhoea da	ys/month, Dysmeno	rrhoea severity,	
		Dysmen	orrhoea nausea, Bla	idder pain menstru	ial, Bowel pain mens	trual, Fails to relieve	
Non-cyclical pain		Non-cyclical pain, NCP days per month, Duration of NCP, NCP severity, NCP bladder, NCP bov					
Dyspareunia		Dyspare	unia, Post coital pai	n, Dyspareunia: dr	yness, Dyspareunia:	sensation, Dyspareunia:	
		tightnes	s, Dyspareunia: obs	truction			
Pain & Sexual Funct	tion	Impact o	on sex, Sex: avoids, S	Sex: partner avoids	, Sex: anxiety		
Pain & Quality of Lif	fe (QoL)	QoL ove	rall impact, QoL phy	vsical impact, QoL	social impact, QoL re	sponsibilities impact	
Hormonal dimens	ion		1		1	-	
X ²	df		RMSEA	CFI	TFI		
889.560	168		0.001	0.963	0.958		
Domains		Summa	ry of items				
Hypo-oestrogenism	l	Mood sv	vings, Concentratio	n, Hot flushes, Nigh	t sweats, Loss of libi	do, Vaginal dryness	
Pre- Menstrual Syno	dome	Cyclical	Cyclical mood changes, Aggression, Cyclical concentration, Bloating, Breast tenderness, Cyclical				
(PMS)		irritabili	ty				
		. .			0		
Hormones & Sexual		Impact of	on sex, Sex: avoids, S	sex: partner avoids	, Sex: anxiety		
Function	61.6	0.1					
Hormones & Quality	y of Life	e QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL responsibilities impact				sponsibilities impact	
(QOL)		d Diashaw	a (NMDD) dim on				
Non-menstrual ble	eding an	d Dischar			-		
A ²	<i>и</i> ј 2						
13.230 Domoine	2	Cumura	0.003	0.330			
		Junta	ry of items		lunation Deat a 10 11	-11	
Inter Menstrual Ble	eaing	interme	nstrual bleeding, IM	ib neaviness, IMB (iuration, Post coital l	bieed	
(IMD)							

Table 7: Dimensions and domain structure ePAQ-MPH Version 3 following development of conceptualframework

Menstrual dimension	
Domains	Summary of items
Regularity	Irregularity, Regularity, Predictability
Cycle length	Length of period, Stop & start, Post-menstrual spotting, Bleed free days
Heavy Menstrual	HMB, Days heavy bleeding, Clots, Clots/day, Clot size
Bleeding (HMB)	
Inter Menstrual	Intermenstrual bleeding, IMB heaviness, IMB duration, Post coital bleed
Bleeding (IMB)	
Menstruation &	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL
Quality of Life (QoL)	responsibilities impact
Pain dimension	
Domains	Summary of items
Dysmenorrhoea	Dysmenorrhoea presence, Dysmenorrhoea days/month, Dysmenorrhoea
	severity, Dysmenorrhoea nausea, Bladder pain menstrual, Bowel pain
	menstrual, Fails to relieve
Non-cyclical pain	Non-cyclical pain, NCP days per month, Duration of NCP, NCP severity, NCP
	bladder, NCP bowel
Pain & Quality of Life	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL
(QoL)	responsibilities impact
Hormonal dimension	
normonal unicesion	
Domains	Summary of items
Hypo-oestrogenism	Mood swings, Concentration, Hot flushes, Night sweats, Loss of libido,
	Vaginal dryness
Pre- Menstrual	Cyclical mood changes, Aggression, Cyclical concentration, Bloating, Breast
Syndome (PMS)	tenderness, Cyclical irritability
Hormones & Quality	QoL overall impact, QoL physical impact, QoL social impact, QoL
of Life (QoL)	responsibilities impact
Non-menstrual bleedi	ng and Discharge (NMBD) dimension
Domains	Summary of items
Menstruation &	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety
Sexual Function	
Dyspareunia	Dyspareunia, Post coital pain, Dyspareunia: dryness, Dyspareunia:
	sensation, Dyspareunia: tightness, Dyspareunia: obstruction
Pain & Sexual	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety
Function	
Hormones & Sexual	Impact on sex, Sex: avoids, Sex: partner avoids, Sex: anxiety
Function	

Figure 1

M12 Thinking about the last 6 months	
	Do you feel that your periods are ever heavy?
	Never Occasional periods Most periods Every period
	How much of a problem is this for you?
	Not a problem A bit of a Quite a problem A serious problem
Previous	Help Next

Figure 2

			ePAQ	MPH	assessme	ent for Test Patient	on 19/07/2018		
Name	Test Patie	ent		Dat	e of birth	01/01/1970		NHS number	123 123 1231 ((
Clinician	Not Know	'n		Clir	nic			Hospital number	TT1111
Height		162 cm	Weight		63 kg	BMI	24	Age	48
Treatment?		Yes	Condition chan	ge		Children	3	Other pregnancy	2
Currently p	regnant	No	Weeks pregnar	nt		Currently trying?	Yes, possibly	Would like to try?	Yes, definitely
Feelings at	out fertility								
Treatment t	type / date								
Concerns 8	goals	 Periods Awful P I am wo 	too heavy MT Is there treation prried about my fe	ment I rtility in	can have? • the future	9			
Questions		1. What c	an I do to stop the	e bleed	ing that wi	II be okay with my fe	ertillity?		
	Menstr	ual					Score (0 - 100)	Imp
	Irregul	ar	33						
	Duratio	n	50						
	Heavine	855	58						0
	IMB		58						
	Quality of	f life	67						
	Pelvic F	Pain					Score (0 - 100)	Imp
	Dysmenor	rhoea	33						
	Non-cyclica	al pain	33						
	Quality o	f life	33						
	Hormo	n 31					Secto (0 - 100		Ima
	Hormor	nal	100				30010 (0 - 100)	,	
	PMS		67						
	Quality o	f life	83						
	Sevu	al					Score (0 - 100)	Imp
Vaginal	bleeding &	menstruatio	n 33					,	·····
	<u>.</u>		22						
	Dyspare	unia	00						
	Dysparei	unia Iain	33						

7.4: Paper 5: Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018;29(7):969-78.

<u>Abstract</u>

Introduction

Coital incontinence is the involuntary leakage of urine during sexual intercourse and is divided into that occurring with penetration or orgasm. Mechanisms of coital incontinence are poorly understood. The aim of this retrospective study was to measure the prevalence of coital incontinence and evaluate the association between different types of coital incontinence with stress urinary incontinence (SUI), overactive bladder (OAB) and impact on quality-of-life in women attending a urogynaecology clinic.

Methods

2312 women completed ePAQ-PF in advance of their urogynaecology consultation. Logistic regression and Spearman's rank correlation evaluated associations between types of coital incontinence and OAB and SUI. Mann-Witney test evaluated the relationship between coital incontinence and self-reported quality-of–sex-life and self -avoidance and partner-avoidance of sex. Subgroup analysis analysed outcomes in 84 women with coital incontinence undergoing TVT.

Results

Prevalence of coital incontinence in the cohort was 30%. Symptoms of OAB (p<0.005) and SUI (p<0.005) were significantly and independently associated with both types of coital incontinence (orgasm & penetration). In women with coital incontinence compared with those without, there

was significant self-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005), partner-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005) and impaired quality-of-sex-life due to sexual problems (p<0.005). The impact of this was significant in each group. Subgroup analysis of 84 women undergoing TVT showed significant improvement in all coital incontinence symptoms three months post-operatively.

Conclusion Using an electronic questionnaire prior to consultation has identified coital incontinence as a prevalent symptom, having a significant impact on sexual life. Coital incontinence at orgasm and penetration are both significantly associated with SUI and OAB.

Keywords: coital incontinence, ePAQ-PF, questionnaire, computer interviewing, TVT, orgasm

Brief Summary:

Orgasm and penetration coital incontinence are prevalent complaints in women attending urogynaecology clinics and are both associated with OAB, SUI and impaired sexual function.

Introduction

Coital incontinence is a symptom occurring within the spectrum of urinary incontinence in women and is defined as the complaint of involuntary loss of urine associated with coitus. This can be further divided into coital incontinence occurring with penetration and that occurring at orgasm[1].

Coital incontinence is prevalent in women attending urogynaecology clinics [2, 3, 4] and has been shown to affect up to 60% of women with urinary incontinence [5]. Coital incontinence has been shown to have a negative impact on quality of life [6].

The precise mechanism and aetiology of coital incontinence remains incompletely understood, with conflicting evidence presented in previous studies regarding the association between coital incontinence and stress urinary incontinence (SUI) and detrusor overactivity (DO). Previously, it has been observed in urodynamic studies that coital incontinence with orgasm was more strongly associated with detrusor overactivity (DO), whereas coital incontinence with penetration more strongly associated with urodynamic stress incontinence (USI) [2, 7]. However, larger studies have suggested that urodynamic findings do not correlate well with orgasm or penetration coital incontinence [5, 8].

The objective of this study was to evaluate the prevalence of coital incontinence in women attending a urogynaecology clinic in a tertiary teaching hospital in the UK, and evaluate the association between different types of coital incontinence and SUI, OAB and quality of life. The impact of treatment with tension-free vaginal tape (TVT) on coital incontinence will be assessed as part of a subgroup analysis.

Methods

Women attending the urogynaecology unit at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, UK, between January 2012 and September 2015 who had completed the electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire-Pelvic Floor (ePAQ-PF) as part of their routine clinical care, prior to first assessment in the urogynaecology clinic, were included in the study. Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the University of Sheffield (Registration Number 011338)

ePAQ-PF is a web-based instrument, in the form of an electronic questionnaire, which provides a detailed assessment of a woman's pelvic floor symptoms and their impact [9-11]. The questionnaire can be completed online, prior to clinic attendance, or using a touch-screen computer terminal in a private room in the clinic. Computer interviewing using ePAQ-PF provides women with an opportunity to report symptoms of an intimate and sensitive nature, which may be difficult to express in a face-to-face consultation [12, 13].

The questionnaire comprises of four dimensions (areas of the questionnaire which assess different types of symptomatology): Urinary, Bowel, Vaginal and Sexual. Within each dimension are four to five scored domains. Domain scores are derived by dividing the sum of all item scores in that domain by the total possible item score and multiplying this by 100 to produce a scale ranging from 0 (best possible) to 100 (worst possible health status). Data for the present study were used anonymously from women who answered 'Yes' to the final item of the questionnaire, which seeks consent to allow confidential use of their answers for approved research projects.

Between January 2012 and September 2015, 2,905 women completed ePAQ-PF as part of their routine clinical care, prior to their first consultation in the urogynaeoclogy clinic. Two hundred and thirty two women (8%) declined consent for the use of their data for research, and a further 361 women did not complete the consent question. Therefore, data from 2,312 women were anonymised and transferred to SPSS (version 22) for analysis.

Table 1 shows the ePAQ-PF items included in the analyses of this study. Response options for all these items are on a four-point scale 'Never', 'Occasionally', 'Most of the time' or 'All of the time' and scored 0, 1, 2 or 3 respectively. The impact attributed to each of these symptoms is also recorded, using a standard sub-question '*How much of a problem is this for you*?' and graded as 'Not a problem', 'A bit of a problem', 'Quite a problem' or 'A serious problem' and scored 0, 1, 2 and 3 respectively. Frequency and bothersomeness are thereby assessed for each symptom. Figure 1 shows the ePAQ-PF item relating to coital incontinence. The domain score for OAB is derived from items 21 to 24 and that for SUI from items 28-32 (Table 1).

Both Spearman's rank and logistic regression were used to measure the association between coital incontinence symptoms (items Q101, Q102 and Q103) with symptoms of OAB and SUI (items Q21-32). Mann-Whitney Test was used to compare self-avoidance of sex, (Q98) partner-avoidance of sex (Q99) and interference of sex with enjoyment of life (Q122) in women with and without CI.

ePAQ-PF also includes a free-text question which asks: 'Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?'. All free

text responses were reviewed to evaluate self-reporting of sexual concerns and goals, including free-text responses specifically related to coital incontinence.

Subgroup analysis was undertaken in 84 women who underwent tension-free vaginal tape (TVT) procedure, in order to evaluate whether treatment of SUI is associated with changes in coital incontinence. Data from consenting patients who underwent TVT between 2012 and 2015 and completed ePAQ-PF both pre- and three-months post operatively were included in the study. All women reported stress urinary incontinence and underwent urodynamics in line with ICS guidelines [14]. It is the usual practice at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals to complete urodynamic studies before undertaking surgery for stress urinary incontinence. Paired Student t Test was used to compare the pre- and post-operative OAB and SUI domain scores in women reporting coital incontinence pre-operatively. Wilcoxon signed ranks test was used to compare pre- and post-operative symptoms of CI.

Demographic details for consenting patients undergoing TVT were collected from the standardised anaesthetic pre-operative assessment and include body mass index (BMI), smoking status, hypertension, sleep apnoea, depression or anxiety, diabetes and American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) grade. Demographic data and co-morbidities were compared between patients reporting pre-operative coital incontinence and those who did not. BMI was compared using student *t* test. The proportion of hypertension, smoking, diabetes, sleep apnoea, depression and anxiety in patients reporting coital incontinence and those who did not was compared with Pearson Chi-Square and Fisher's Exact tests, depending on the prevalence of the co-morbidities. ASA scores were compared using the Mann-Whitney U test. The reasons for the four different statistical tests for demographic features, were the different data types: BMI was of continuous

195

data type, (student T test), ASA score was of ordinal data type (Mann-Whitney U test) and comorbidity and smoking status of categorical data type (Pearson Chi-Square test or Fisher Exact test, depending the prevalence of each item).

Results

Prevalence of coital incontinence

Between January 2012 and September 2015, 2,312 women completed ePAQ-PF and gave consent for the use of their data. Of these, 1,573 completed Q_{101} regarding coital incontinence, of whom 477 (30.3%) reported the presence of this symptom. The overall prevalence of coital incontinence was 21% (477 of 2,312). The question on orgasm coital incontinence was answered by 1,533 women, of whom 369 (24.1%) reported the presence of this symptom (16% overall). The question of penetration coital incontinence was answered by 1,532 women, of whom 230 (15.0%) reported the presence of this symptom (10% overall).

The item on urinary incontinence was answered by 2,294 women, of whom 1,438 reported this symptom. Amongst those women reporting urinary incontinence, 946 answered the question on coital incontinence, of whom 451 (47.7%) reported the presence of the symptom. Of the women without urinary incontinence, 26 reported coital incontinence (1%).

Association between coital incontinence, SUI and OAB scores

Three binomial logistic regression models were used to explore the relationship between SUI and OAB symptoms with coital incontinence, orgasm incontinence and penetration incontinence. Symptoms of OAB (p<0.005) and SUI (p<0.005) were shown to be significant and independent predictors of coital incontinence.

Increasing OAB domain scores were associated with increasing odds of coital incontinence (OR=1.042 95%CI, 1.035 to 1.050, p < 0.0005), orgasm incontinence (OR=1.035 95%CI, 1.028 to 1.042, p < 0.001) and penetration incontinence (OR=1.038 95%CI, 1.030 to 1.045, p < 0.001). Increasing SUI domain scores were associated with increasing odds of coital incontinence (OR=1.017 95%CI, 1.009 to 1.024, p < 0.0005), orgasm incontinence (OR=1.011 95%CI, 1.004 to 1.019, p = 0.003) and penetration incontinence (OR=1.024 95%CI, 1.015 to 1.033, p < 0.001). These data are all statistically significant, but the magnitude of the effect is relatively low, possibly due to the large sample size.

Spearman's Rank Order Correlation showed similar results of moderate statistically significant association between coital incontinence symptom score with both SUI (Rs=0.410, p<0.001) and OAB (Rs=0.540, p<0.001); orgasm incontinence with SUI (Rs=0.339, p<0.001) and OAB (Rs=0.462, p<0.001); penetration incontinence with SUI (Rs=0.361, p<0.001) and OAB (Rs=0.443, p<0.001). These results are displayed as product plots in figure 2.

Coital incontinence with impact on sex

Mann-Whitney Test was used to compare reported self-avoidance of sex due to bladder problems, partner-avoidance of sex due to bladder problems and overall interference of sex with enjoyment of life and the impact of each of these in women who reported coital incontinence compared with those who did not. This showed significant self-avoidance of sex (p<0.0005), partner avoidance of sex (p<0.0005) and lower quality of life due to sexual problems (p<0.0005), compared with those without coital incontinence (Table 2).

Pre-operative symptom profiles in women undergoing TVT

Pre and post operative ePAQ-PF data were available for 84 women who gave consent for the use of their data. Coital incontinence was reported by 45 (54%). Table 3 shows a comparison of preoperative symptom profiles between women with and without coital incontinence. This analysis found that women reporting coital incontinence were significantly younger than those who did not (Mean age 48 vs. 55) (t(67)=3.448, p=0.001). The BMI of women reporting orgasm incontinence (t(56)=-2.750, p=0.008) and penetration incontinence (t(57)=-3.205, p=0.002) was significantly higher than that of patients without coital incontinence.

TVT outcome

Paired *t* test was used to compare pre-operative and post-operative OAB and SUI domain scores in all 84 women undergoing TVT and found significant improvement in all the symptoms analysed (Table 4). Wilcoxon signed rank test was used to conduct sub-group analysis in the 45 women undergoing TVT who reported coital incontinence pre-operatively (55%). This found significant improvement in the reporting of any coital incontinence, orgasm incontinence and penetration incontinence following TVT (table 5). Of the 45 patients with coital incontinence, 37 completed follow up at three months. Of these, 27 (72%) had improved nine (20%) reported no change and one (3%) worsened (p<0.001).

The association between cure of SUI following TVT and the presence of pre-operative coital incontinence (coital incontinence, orgasm incontinence and penetration incontinence) was analysed using Pearson Chi-Square test and Fisher's Exact test. The presence of coital incontinence pre-operatively was not associated with the outcome in terms of SUI (X^2 = 1.001,

p=0.317); neither was pre-TVT orgasm incontinence status ($X^2=2.745$, p=0.098) or pre-TVT penetration incontinence status ($X^2=1.983$, p=0.159).

Free-text analysis

The free-text item relating to 'Greatest concerns' was completed by 1,261 women (55%), 24 of whom used free-text to report concerns regarding sexual function (1%). Four women explicitly reported coital incontinence, five said that they wanted to improve or resolve problems in their sex life, but did not detail the specific problem. Three women reported reduced sensation during sex and twelve reported painful sexual intercourse.

Discussion

The primary objective of this study was to investigate the prevalence of coital incontinence and its association with SUI, OAB and sexual function in women attending a urogynaecology clinic.

The main findings are that coital incontinence is reported by approximately one in five women attending urogynaecology clinics and is associated with avoidance of sexual activity. Coital incontinence is associated with both SUI and OAB, regardless of whether this occurs at orgasm or on penetration. Following TVT, 60% of women reported cure in coital incontinence.

The main weakness of this study is its observational nature and that data on other aspects of sexual function, sexuality and relationship status were not available. We are therefore unable to

comment on other factors which may affect sexual function and coital incontinence; including menopausal status and other physical and mental health issues. Detailed demographic data for the 2312 women are also lacking, including parity and ethnicity.

This is however the largest study to-date relating to coital incontinence in women attending a urogynaecology clinic, which has found a prevalence of 21% overall, 30% in women willing to answer questions about sexual function and 47% in women reporting urinary incontinence. The results are comparable to a previous study in an earlier cohort of women in our unit, which found a coital incontinence prevalence of 60% in women undergoing urodynamic studies for urinary incontinence [5].

Previous studies have shown rates of coital incontinence in women attending urogynaeoclogy clinics of up to 24%[2, 4] If the prevalence of coital incontinence is assessed only in women with urinary incontinence the rates have been shown to vary between 10% - 66%

[5][6][15][16][17][18].

Including this study, three studies have assessed coital incontinence in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. The prevalence was 10% [15] when direct questioning was used to assess prevalence and 36% [6] and 47% when a validated questionnaire (KHQ or ePAQ-PF) was used. Four studies assessed the prevalence of coital incontinence in women undergoing urodynamics. Two of these studies used direct questioning to assess this and both found a prevalence of 11% [8][18]. The other two studies used validated (ePAQ-PF) or non-validated (author's own) questionnaires to assess prevalence and found it to be 60% [5] and 66% [17] respectively. The substantially higher prevalence of coital incontinence in women undergoing urodynamics,

compared with women attending a urogynaecology clinic, is likely to be a reflection of more severe symptoms in women undergoing urodynamics.

It is apparent that using a questionnaire, substantially increases disclosure and therefore the reported prevalence of coital incontinence, compared with direct questioning. This may be due to embarrassment and the taboo nature of this intimate problem.

Using ePAQ-PF to assess coital incontinence has the advantage of specifically enquiring about urinary coital incontinence and when it occurs- with orgasm or penetration. Other questionnaires used widely within urogynaecology do not assess coital incontinence as comprehensively. The Pelvic organ prolapse urinary Incontinence Sexual Questionnaire (PISQ) doesn't differentiate between faecal and urinary incontinence during intercourse and doesn't assess if the incontinence occurs with orgasm or penetration, the International Consultation on Incontinence modular Questionnaire- Short Form (ICIQ-SF) does not ask about coital incontinence or sexual issues at all and the Kings Health Questionnaire (KHQ), whilst it does assess the prevalence of coital urinary incontinence, doesn't distinguish between orgasm incontinence and penetration incontinence.

We found that orgasm coital incontinence was significantly associated with the reporting of both symptoms of both SUI and OAB. Likewise, penetration incontinence was also significantly associated with symptoms of both SUI and OAB. Studies have previously linked orgasm incontinence to OAB, demonstrating higher rates of detrusor overactivity during urodynamics in women with orgasm incontinence than in women with penetration incontinence [2, 7, 18]. Penetration incontinence has similarly been linked to stress urinary incontinence [15, 17].

201

However, larger and more recent studies have found no significant relationship between urodynamic diagnosis and penetration or orgasm incontinence [5]. It has also been shown that both Urodynamic Stress Incontinence (USI) and Detrusor overactivity (DO), but *not* DO incontinence, are both significantly associated with coital incontinence [8]. As seen in table four, both orgasm incontinence and penetration incontinence were significantly improved following TVT, suggesting a similar aetiology for coital incontinence in women with these symptoms.

There is a significant overlap between women who have coital incontinence at penetration and coital incontinence at orgasm, with 26% of women in our study group reporting both symptoms. Therefore, attempting to separate orgasm and penetration coital incontinence into different diagnostic groups may not be helpful or meaningful; many women have elements of both and the symptoms may not be indicative of distinct pathophysiological entities.

A previous anatomical study used MRI to measure the pubococcygeal line, hiatal width and levator descent to assess pelvic organ prolapse in 60 women with coital incontinence, compared with a control group of 30 women with urinary incontinence but no coital incontinence. No MRI features were identified that were significantly associated with coital incontinence in that study[17]. Proposed mechanisms for coital incontinence include increased abdominal pressure during intercourse, which may vary depending on position; increased abdominal pressure due to contraction of abdominal muscles during orgasm and straightening of the urethra during deep penetration [19]. The precise mechanism is however not fully understood.

Urinary incontinence is well known to cause sexual dysfunction [20-22]. It is clear from the present study that women with coital incontinence commonly avoid sex, their partners

202

commonly avoid sex with them and they have a significantly impaired sexual function compared with women without coital incontinence. In a study of 633 women with urinary incontinence, assessed using the King's Health Questionnaire (KHQ), women with coital incontinence were observed to have significantly worse scores in all KHQ dimensions and global score [6]. A logistic regression model in the study found that the only variable which demonstrated independent association with the KHQ global score was coital incontinence (B=10.1, 95%) CI=1.7-18.5). A further study of 180 women using the Bristol Female Lower Urinary Tract Symptoms questionnaire and the Medical Outcomes Study Short Form (SF-36) questionnaire observed that women with coital incontinence had more health-related quality of life impairment than those without coital incontinence [23]. A qualitative study of 37 women scheduled for pelvic floor surgery using semi-structured interviews found that nine of the 37 women had experienced coital incontinence [24]. These women tried to avoid coital incontinence by emptying their bladders before intercourse and also avoided certain sexual positions, hurried through sex so that it would be over quicker, avoided orgasm and did self-directed pelvic floor muscle training. These measures were reportedly successful in four of the nine patients.

It is clear that coital incontinence causes embarrassment to women [25] and leads to avoidance of sex which in turn affects quality of life. Previous studies addressing the prevalence of coital incontinence and its associations have shown that coital incontinence is a rarely volunteered symptom. Only two of 400 women in Hilton's study paper [2] and one of 100 in Gordon's study [4] volunteered that they had coital incontinence prior to questioning. Urinary symptoms may be the presenting complaint in women who have an underlying sexual problem [25], it is therefore important to routinely enquire about coital incontinence in women attending the urogynaecology clinic. In our study, of 2,312 women completing ePAQ-PF, only 1% used the free-text items to report a sexual problem, and only four recorded that they had coital incontinence using free text. It is also clear from the differing prevalence rates of coital incontinence in women with urinary incontinence observed in previous studies that using an appropriate questionnaire will help identify women experiencing this symptom. There is evidence that patients may feel more comfortable disclosing embarrassing or intimate issues through use of a computer questionnaire than during a conventional consultation [26]. By using a validated questionnaire to identify women experiencing coital incontinence, a more open and honest consultation can be afforded and more appropriate treatment planned. It has been shown that electronic questionnaires can increase discussion rates in women with urinary incontinence [8] and seems likely that this is also the case for coital incontinence.

Our study found significant improvement in SUI and OAB at three months follow-up in women undergoing TVT. There was also a statistically significant improvement in coital incontinence at penetration, orgasm and overall. Coital incontinence was not shown to be a predictor for poorer outcome at TVT in this study.

In previous studies, TVT has been shown to improve sexual function. In 2007 Jha et al reported improved sexual function at six months post-operatively in 54 women assessed using PISQ-12 [27]. The study showed that coital incontinence was significantly reduced after TVT, with 38 women being affected pre- and 15 post-operatively (p<0.002). In 2009 Bekker et al showed that women with coital incontinence show a significantly higher improvement in sexual function at three to twelve months post-op (61 TVT, 32 TVT-O and 43 TOT), compared with those without

coital incontinence [16]. The authors concluded that coital incontinence is a prognostic factor for improvement in sexual function after incontinence surgery.

Glavind et al in 2014 observed that in 51 women undergoing TVT, sexual function significantly improved and coital incontinence assessed by PISQ-12 was significantly reduced (p<0.005) at six months post-operatively [28]. The same authors subsequently published a follow-up study in this group, with 44 patients followed up at both at six months post TVT and again at a mean of four years and nine months [29], showing that sexual function and coital incontinence remained significantly improved at long-term follow-up, with no significant differences between six month and long term follow up.

In a previous study, Serati et al used antimuscarinics (tolteridine 4mg) to treat women with coital incontinence at orgasm, and observed inferiority in the treatment of OAB, compared with women without orgasm CI, supporting the view that incontinence at orgasm is either a marker of more severe detrusor overactivity or that it is more of a marker for SUI [18]. The improvement in coital incontinence post TVT lends support to this latter theory.

The demographics of the patients with coital incontinence in our study group undergoing TVT showed that younger age was a significant co-factor for coital incontinence, which is likely to be related to higher levels of sexual activity in this age group. Raised BMI was also a risk factor for both penetration and orgasm coital incontinence. This was also demonstrated in the study by Madhu et al [8], which also observed a significant association between coital incontinence and cigarette smoking and antidepressant use. High BMI is an established risk factor for urinary incontinence [30] and this is thought to be due to increased intra-abdominal pressure and

205

increased stress on the pelvic floor. This again points towards a stress related mechanism rather than a detrusor over activity mechanism for coital incontinence.

In conclusion, the present study has found coital incontinence to be highly prevalent and affects more than half of women with urinary incontinence. It is also a rarely volunteered symptom and even on direct questioning, women may not admit to coital incontinence. The value of questionnaires to help in the assessment of women in this context cannot be underestimated. Coital incontinence has a significant negative impact on sexual function and results in avoidance by both partners. Both coital incontinence at orgasm and penetration are significantly associated with both SUI and OAB. and should not be considered completely separate entities. TVT results in a significant improvement in coital incontinence symptoms and improves sexual function for women with SUI. Further studies, including multiple centres using ePAQ-PF, are needed to confirm and develop these findings. Further research into the precise mechanisms of coital urinary incontinence are required.

References

- Haylen BT, De Ridder D, Freeman RM, Swift SE, Berghmans B, Lee J, Monga A, Petri E, Rizk DE, Sand PK, Schaer GN (2010) An International Urogynecological Association (IUGA)/International Continence Society (ICS) joint report on the terminology for female pelvic floor dysfunction. International Urogynaecology Journal 21(1):5-26.
- Hilton P. Urinary incontinence during sexual intercourse: a common, but rarely volunteered, symptom (1988) British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 95(4):377-81.
- Pauls RN, Segal JL, Silva WA, Kleeman SD, Karram MM (2006) Sexual function in patients presenting to a urogynecology practice. International Urogynecology Journal 17(6):576-80.
- Gordon D, Groutz A, Sinai T, Wiezman A, Lessing JB, David MP, Aizenberg D (1999) Sexual function in women attending a urogynecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal 10(5):325-8.

- Jha S, Strelley K, Radley S (2012) Incontinence during intercourse: myths unravelled. International Urogynecology Journal 23(5):633-7.
- Pons ME, Clota MP (2008) Coital urinary incontinence: impact on quality of life as measured by the King's Health Questionnaire. International Urogynecology Journal 19(5):621-5.
- Khan Z, Bhola A, Starer P (1988) Urinary incontinence during orgasm. Urology. 31(3):279-82.
- Madhu C, Hashim H, Enki D, Yaasin M, Drake M (2015) Coital incontinence: what can we learn from urodynamic assessment?. Urology 85(5):1034-8.
- Schussler-Fiorenza R, Rose S, Gangnon R, Chewing B, Wald A (2015) Increasing discussion rates of incontinence in primary care: a randomized controlled trial. J Womens' Health 24(11):940–9.
- Jones GL, Radley SC, Lumb J, Jha S (2008) Electronic pelvic floor symptoms assessment: tests of data quality of ePAQ-PF. International Urogynecology Journal 19:1337–47.
- Bulchandani S, Toozs-Hobson P, Parsons M, McCooty S, Perkins K, Latthe P (2015)
 Effect of anticholinergics on the overactive bladder and bowel domain of the electronic personal assessment questionnaire (ePAQ). International Urogynecology Journal 26(4):533–7.

- Dua A, Jones G, Wood H, Sidhu H (2013) Understanding women's experience of electronic interviewing during the clinical episode in urogynaecology: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal 24(11):1969–75.
- Radley SC, Jones GL (2004) Measuring quality of life in urogynaecology. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 111(1):33–6.
- 14. Schäfer W, Abrams P, Liao L, Mattiasson A, Pesce F, Spangberg A, Sterling AM, Zinner NR, Kerrebroeck PV (2002) Good urodynamic practices: Uroflowmetry, filling cystometry, and pressure- flow studies. Neurourology and Urodynamics 21(3):261-74.
- 15. Moran, Pl Dwyer, Sp Ziccone P (1999) Urinary leakage during coitus in women. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 19(3):286-8.
- 16. Bekker M, Beck J, Putter H, Venema P, Pelger R, Elzevier H (2009) Sexual function improvement following surgery for stress incontinence: the relevance of coital incontinence. The Journal of Sexual Medicine 6(11):3208-13.
- 17. El- Azab AS, Yousef HA, Seifeldein GS (2011) Coital incontinence: relation to detrusor overactivity and stress incontinence. Neurourology and Urodynamics 30(4):520-4.
- Serati M, Salvatore S, Uccella S, Cromi A, Khullar V, Cardozo L, Bolis P (2008).
 Urinary incontinence at orgasm: relation to detrusor overactivity and treatment efficacy.
 European Urology 54(4):911-7.

- Vierhout ME, Gianotten WL. Mechanisms of urine loss during sexual activity (1993)
 European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 52(1):45-7.
- Sutherst J, Brown M. Sexual dysfunction associated with urinary incontinence (1980) Urology International 35:414–416.
- Walters MD, Taylor S, Schoenfeld LS (1990) Psychosexual study of women with detrusor instability. Obstet Gynecol 75:22–26.
- 22. Weber AM, Walters MD, Schover LR, Mitchinson A (1995) Sexual function in women with uterovaginal prolapse and urinary incontinence. Obstet Gynecol 85:483–487.
- 23. Oh SJ, Choo MS, Kim HS, Kim JC, Lee JG, Yun JM, Kim DY, Paick JS, Lee JY, Chung BS, Min KS (2007) Generic and disease-specific health-related quality of life in women with coital incontinence: a prospective, multicenter study. Gynecologic and Obstetric Investigation 65(1):62-7.
- 24. Roos AM, Thakar R, Sultan AH, Burger CW, Paulus AT (2014) Pelvic floor dysfunction:Women's sexual concerns unraveled. The Journal of Sexual Medicine 11(3):743-52.
- 25. Field SM, Hilton P (1993) The prevalence of sexual problems in women attending for urodynamic investigation. International Urogynecology Journal 4(4):212-5.

- Bachman JW (2003) The Patient-Computer Interview: A Neglected Tool That Can Aid the Clinician. Mayo Clin Proceed 78: 67-78.
- 27. Jha S, Moran P, Greenham H, Ford C (2007) Sexual function fol- lowing surgery for urodynamic stress incontinence. Int Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct 18(8):845–850.
- 28. Glavind K, Larsen T, Lindquist ASI (2014) Sexual function in women before and after tension-free vaginal tape operation for stress urinary incontinence. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 93:986–990.
- 29. Lindquist AS, Glavind K. Long-term follow-up of sexual function in women before and after tension-free vaginal tape operation for stress urinary incontinence. International Urogynecology Journal 27: 1571. doi:10.1007/s00192-016-3004-x
- Mommsen S, Foldspang A (1994) Body mass index and adult female urinary incontinence. World Journal of Urology 12(6):319-22.

Urinary dimension

- Q₂₁ Do you suddenly get a strong urge to rush to the toilet to pass urine?
- Q₂₂ When you get the urge to go, does urine start to leak before you can make it to the toilet?
- Q₂₃ Does urine leak when you wash your hands or hear the sound of running water?
- Q₂₄ Does urine leak when you are opening or unlocking your door to your home?
- Q₂₈ Does urine leak when you cough?
- Q₂₉ Does urine leak when you sneeze?
- Q₃₀ Does urine leak when you exercise, lift things, jump or run?
- Q₃₁ Does urine leak with movements such as standing up, bending down or getting dressed?
- Q₃₂ Does urine leak when you are walking?

Sexual dimension

- Q₉₈ Do you avoid sexual activity because of your bladder or urinary problems?
- Q₉₉ Do you feel that your partner avoids sexual activity with you because of your bladder or urinary problems?
- Q₁₀₁ Does urine leak when you have sexual intercourse?
- Q₁₀₂ Do you leak urine when you have an orgasm?
- Q₁₀₃ Does urine leak at the start of sexual intercourse?

(i.e. on penetration)

• Q₁₂₂ Overall, how much do sexual problems interfere with your enjoyment of life?

Table two

The frequency and impact of coital incontinence on self-avoidance and partner avoidance of sex and interference with enjoyment of life.

	Coital incontinence	Coital incontinence	<i>p</i> -value
	positive	negative	
Self-avoidance	365.74	586.34	<i>p</i> <0.0005
Impact of self-	356.22	596.77	<i>p</i> <0.0005
avoidance			
Partner-avoidance	411.92	515.84	<i>p</i> <0.0005
Impact of partner-	407.53	520.74	<i>p</i> <0.0005
avoidance			
Overall enjoyment of	338.08	610.44	<i>p</i> <0.0005
life			
Impact of overall	332.65	616.40	<i>p</i> <0.0005
enjoyment of life			

Table three: Comparison of pre-operative symptom profiles between women with coital incontinence and without coital incontinence, with details of statistical test used and significance level. Complete demographic details were available for 56 participants, 36 with coital incontinence and 23 without.

	Coital	Coital	Statistical	Significance
	incontinence	incontinence	test used	
	positive (n)	negative (n)		
Age	48.3 ± 8.0	55.46 ± 8.8	Student t Test	t(67)=3.448,
				<i>p</i> = 0.001
BMI	30.4 ± 5.6	28.0 ± 5.7	Student t test	t(57) = -1.616,
				<i>p</i> = 0.112
Hypertension	10/36	7/23	Pearson Chi	$X^2(1)=0.48,$
			Squared Test	<i>p</i> =0.826
Smoking	6/36	2/23	Fisher exact	<i>p</i> =0.464
			test	
ASA (Mean	29.13	31.37	Mann Witney	<i>U</i> =382.500,
rank)			test	<i>p</i> =0.580
Diabetes	0/36	2/23	Fisher exact	<i>p</i> =0.516
			test	
Sleep apnoea	5/36	2/23	Fisher exact	<i>p</i> =0.694
			test	
Depression	5/36	3/23	Fisher exact	<i>p</i> =1.000
			test	
Anxiety	1/36	2/23	Fisher exact	<i>p</i> =0.554
			test	

a. Coital incontinence

b. Orgasm coital incontinence

	Orgasm coital incontinence positive (n)	Orgasm coital incontinence negative (n)	Statistical test used	Significance
Age	49.0± 8.2	52.9± 9.3	Student t Test	t(66) = 1.824, p = 0.073
BMI	31.6± 5.9	27.7± 5.1	Student t test	t(56) = -2.750, p = 0.008*
Hypertension	10/28	7/30	Pearson Chi Squared Test	$X^{2}(1)=1.071,$ p=0.301
Smoking	5/28	2/30	Fisher exact test	<i>p</i> =0.246

ASA (Mean	31.23	27.88	Mann	<i>U</i> =371.500,
rank)			Witney test	<i>p</i> =0.394
Diabetes	1/28	1/30	Fisher	<i>p</i> =1.000
			exact test	
Sleep apnoea	3/28	3/30	Fisher	<i>p</i> =1.000
			exact test	
Depression	6/28	3/30	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.290
			exact test	
Anxiety	2/28	1/30	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.605
			exact test	

c. Penetration coital incontinence

	Penetration	Penetration	Statistical	Significance
	coital	coital	test used	
	incontinence	incontinence		
	positive (n)	negative (n)		
Age	50.2 ± 7.7	51.1±9.6	Student t	t(67)=0.370, p=
			Test	0.0713
BMI	32.6 ± 6.1	27.9 ± 4.9	Student t	t(57) = -3.205,
			test	<i>p</i> = 0.002*
Hypertension	8/20	9/39	Pearson	$X^2(1)=1.846,$
			Chi	<i>p</i> =0.174
			Squared	-
			Test	
Smoking	5/20	3/39	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.106
	5/20		exact test	-
ASA (Mean	34.43	27.73	Mann	<i>U</i> =301.500,
rank)			Witney test	<i>p</i> =0.109
Diabetes	2/20	0/39	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.111
			exact test	
Sleep apnoea	4/20	3/39	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.213
			exact test	-
Depression	4/20	4/39	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.424
-			exact test	-
Anxiety	0/20	3/39	Fisher	<i>p</i> =0.544
-			exact test	1

Table four: Paired *t* test was used to compare the pre-operative and post -operative OAB and SUI domain scores in all 84 women undergoing TVT.

	Pre-operative	Post-operative	Significance
	domain score	domain score	
OAB Domain of	30.59±19.46/100	18.99±19.70/100	t(78) = 5.557,
ePAQ-PF			<i>p</i> < 0.001
SUI Domain of	58.72±23.42/100	14.70±27.04/100	t(77)=12.032, p<0.001
ePAQ-PF			

Table five

Wilcoxon signed ranks test was used to compare the pre-operative and post-operative symptoms of coital incontinence, orgasmic coital incontinence and penetrative coital incontinence. It showed that there was significant improvement in all the symptoms analysed.

	Positive	Improveme	Worseni	No	Significance
	pre-TVT	nt	ng	change	
Coital	45/84	27/37	1/37	9/37	<i>Z</i> = -4.639, <i>p</i> <
Incontinence					0.001
Orgasm Coital	35/84	20/26	0/26	6/26	<i>Z</i> = -4.030, <i>p</i> <
Incontinence					0.001
Penetration	25/84	14/19	0/19	5/19	Z = -3.402, p =
Coital					0.001
Incontinence					
Fig.1 The electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire-Pelvic Floor item relating to coital incontinence



Figure 2: Product plots showing the correlation between domain scores for stress urinary incontinence (SUI) and overactive bladder (OAB) with overall reported coital incontinence, coital incontinence at orgasm and that at penetration. The shading of each square displayed varies depending on the number of patients reporting the specific frequency of coital incontinence symptoms (never, occasionally, most of the time, all of the time) and having a particular domain score (0–100)



7.6: Paper 6: Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8.

Abstract

Purpose

Obesity is a significant risk factor for pelvic organ prolapse (POP), but the effects of obesity on outcomes of surgery for POP are poorly understood. The aim of this study was to assess the relationship between POP symptomatology, subjective outcomes of surgery and body mass index (BMI) in women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for POP.

Methods

Pre- and post-operative data from a validated pelvic floor questionnaire (ePAQ-PF) were collected prospectively from 60 women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for POP. Of these, 20 were normal weight (BMI 18.5 – 24.9), 20 were overweight (BMI 25 – 29.9) and 20 were women with obesity (BMI 30 – 34.9). The relationship between BMI and symptom scores for prolapse, impact on vaginal symptoms on quality of life (VS-QoL) and 'overall change in condition' was assessed. Pre- and post-operative symptom scores were compared using repeated mixed ANOVA test for BMI as a categorical variable (Normal, Overweight and Obese). Spearman's rank order correlation test was carried out to evaluate BMI as a continuous variable. All women underwent vaginal hysterectomy using a standardised technique.

Results

Overall, 93% of women reported improvement in their condition. The main finding was that 'Overall change in condition' was negatively correlated with increasing BMI (r_s = -0.324,

p=0.028). Irrespective of BMI, significant improvements were observed in symptoms of prolapse and VS-QoL at three-months post operation.

Conclusions

With increasing BMI, women are likely to report lower levels of satisfaction following prolapse surgery, despite reporting equivalent improvements in symptoms. BMI is known to affect how individuals perceive their general health and well-being with obese individuals reporting poorer levels of subjective health status. Women with obesity may perceive change in their condition after prolapse surgery differently to women of normal weight. Reduction of weight prior to prolapse surgery could be considered in obese women to improve subjective outcomes of surgery.

MeSH Key words

Obesity, Patient outcome assessment, Pelvic organ prolapse, Hysterectomy

Highlights

- Obesity is a risk factor for pelvic organ prolapse.
- Data on impact of BMI on outcomes of prolapse surgery is limited.
- Impact of obesity on subjective outcomes following hysterectomy was assessed.
- Women with obesity reported less impact of prolapse on quality of life (*p*=0.032).
- Increasing BMI is associated with poorer subjective outcome (p=0.028).

Introduction

Pelvic organ prolapse (POP) is a common condition for which the estimated lifetime risk of undergoing surgery is 12.6% [1]. Despite the global rise in the prevalence of obesity, defined as body mass index greater than or equal to 30, little is known regarding the relationship between obesity and surgical outcomes in this field [2].

An association between increasing obesity and prevalence of prolapse has been reported by several authors, including data from a number of large population-based surveys [3-8]. Obesity is recognised as a risk factor for progression of pelvic organ prolapse [9] and is the strongest identified risk factor for post-hysterectomy vaginal vault prolapse [10].

The impact of obesity on outcomes of prolapse surgery has been reported in relatively few studies. Anatomical and functional outcomes following abdominal sacrocolpopexy do not appear to be affected by obesity [11-13], whereas a study of women undergoing sacrospinous ligament fixation with anterior mesh repair reported less improvement in prolapse symptoms in the obese group [14].

The increasing prevalence of obesity is likely to lead to increasing prevalence of symptomatic POP. Improving our understanding of how obesity relates to perception and reporting of symptoms, impact on quality of life and outcomes of surgery will help to inform decision making and ensure that both clinicians and patients have a good understanding and realistic expectations of outcome. To our knowledge, the relationship between obesity and outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for uterine prolapse has not been reported. The aim of the present study was to compare subjective outcomes of surgery in women of normal weight, overweight and obesity, undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for POP, using prospectively collected data from a validated pelvic floor symptom questionnaire (ePAQ-PF) [15].

Materials and methods

The study included all women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, UK, during the three year study period who completed ePAQ-PF pre-operatively and three months post-operatively, with documented Body Mass Index (BMI) and patient consent for their data to be used for research.

Women who attend our unit complete the ePAQ-PF questionnaire as part of routine assessment. This provides detailed symptom and health-related quality of life (HRQoL) data, as well as recording BMI and patient consent for use of their data in research and service evaluation.

The electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire-Pelvic Floor (ePAQ-PF) is a validated web-based interactive questionnaire which provides an in-depth evaluation of a woman's pelvic floor symptoms and their impact upon her HRQoL [15, 16]. The questionnaire can be completed online, or using a touch-screen computer terminal in clinic. The questionnaire presents up to 132 items and was designed to improve communication and detailed assessment by providing patients with an opportunity to report symptoms of an intimate and sensitive nature, many of which might be difficult to express face-to face [17, 18]. The questionnaire covers dimensions of urinary, bowel, vaginal and sexual function. For this study, the following items from ePAQ-PF questionnaire were assessed. Comparison of pre- and post-operative *vaginal prolapse domain scores* and *impact*. Domain score is a composite of responses to the following questions on the ePAQ questionnaire;

 Q₈₄ Do you feel that something is dropping down inside your lower abdomen or vagina?

- Q₈₅ Do you feel that your vagina is too loose or too lax?
- Q₈₆ Do you feel a lump or bulge coming down in your vagina?
- Q₈₇ Do you feel a lump or bulge that comes out of your vagina altogether, so that you can feel it or see it on the outside?

Response options are 'Never', 'Occasionally', 'Most of the time' or 'All of the time' and scored 0, 1, 2 or 3 respectively. Symptom impact is graded as 'Not a problem', 'A bit of a problem', 'Quite a problem' or 'A serious problem' and scored 0, 1, 2 or 3 respectively. Domain scores are calculated by dividing the sum of all item scores in the domain by the maximum total possible score and multiplying this by 100, to produce a scale ranging from 0 to 100. On this scale, a score of 0 indicates the best and 100 indicates the worst possible health status.

Analysis of pre- and post-operative responses to individual POP symptoms relating to;

'Awareness of something coming down (SCD)' (Q_{84})

'Vaginal laxity' (Q₈₅)

'Awareness of a vaginal lump or bulge' (Q₈₆)

Comparison of pre- and post-operative *vaginal symptoms quality of life* scores (VS-QoL) generated from responses to three questions;

'Overall, how much do vaginal problems interfere with your enjoyment of life?' 'Do you have any vaginal problems that interfere with physical activity?' 'Do you have any vaginal problems that interfere with social activity?' Assessment of *overall change in condition* based on a validated 7-point scale; 0 = Very much worse, 1 = Much worse, 2 = A little worse, 3 = No change, 4 = A little better, 5 = Much better, 6 = Very much better.

Four surgeons carried out the hysterectomies included in this study, using a standardised technique. All women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy and vaginal wall repair had a procedure using absorbable suture materials only. No mesh inlays or non-absorbable suture materials were used as part of surgery. All women had Mc'Call's culdoplasty to unite the uterosacral ligaments in the midline and obliterate the deadspace where a potential enterocoele could form. The uterosacral ligaments were also fixed to the vault and tied across the midline. Concomitant native tissue anterior vaginal wall repair was undertaken if point Aa on the pelvic organ prolapse quantification grid was within 1cm of the hymenal ring. Likewise, concomitant native tissue posterior wall repair was undertaken if point Ap on the pelvic organ prolapse quantification grid was within 1cm of the hymenal ring. All patients who had a sacrospinous fixation had this undertaken with a Capio Slim[™] device (Boston Scientific) and 2.0 PDS was the suture material used.

Ethical approval was obtained from The University of Sheffield. Data were anonymised and statistical analysis was undertaken using SPSS (version 22). Pre- and post-operative symptom scores were compared using a repeated mixed ANOVA test for BMI as a categorical variable (Normal: 18-24.9, Overweight: 25-29.9 and Obese: 30-35). Spearman's rank order correlation test was also carried out to evaluate BMI as a continuous variable.

Results

In total 60 women were included in the study and completed ePAQ-PF both pre-operatively and three months post operatively during the study period. Of these 60 women, 20 were of normal weight, 20 were overweight and 20 were women with obesity. The average age for the cohort was 63 (range 37 – 88 years). The average age in the normal BMI group was 63.2, in the overweight group it was 61.6 and in the obese group it was 64.8. The average parity for the cohort was 2.4. The average parity in the normal BMI group was 2.4, in the overweight group it was 2.5 and in the obese group it was 2.35. When assessed by student's t test, there was no significant difference in age for women with normal BMI compared with overweight BMI (p=0.24), normal BMI compared to obese BMI (p=0.33) and overweight BMI compared with obese BMI (*p*= 0.13). There was also no significant difference in parity when assessed by Student's t test for women with normal BMI compared with overweight BMI (p=0.37), normal BMI compared to obese BMI (p=0.42) and overweight BMI compared with obese BMI (*p*= 0.30). All women in the study had uterine prolapse grade 2 or more using the pelvic organ prolapse quantification system. There was no statistically significant difference in age, parity or grade of prolapse between the three groups. Characteristics of the three BMI groups are reported in **Table 1**.

Fifty-six women underwent vaginal hysterectomy with anterior or posterior repair, two of whom underwent concomitant sacrospinous ligament fixation. Four women underwent vaginal hysterectomy, without vaginal wall repair. No other concomitant procedures were undertaken. All the surgical procedures undertaken are reported in **Table 1**.

Vaginal symptoms quality of life (VS-QoL) scores

The pre-operative impact of prolapse on vaginal symptoms quality of life (VS-QoL) was significantly less in women with obesity when compared with women in the overweight group (p=0.026) and normal weight group (p=0.032) (**Table 2**). Significant improvements were observed in VS-QoL scores post-operatively in all BMI groups (**Table 2**). There was no significant difference in degree of improvement between different BMI groups (p=0.102).

Overall change in condition

Forty-six women (77%) answered the global rating of outcome question, of whom 93% (n=43/46) reported improvement in their condition. One woman felt that there was 'No change' and two women felt that their condition was 'A little worse'. Surgery resulted in improvement in overall condition in all groups: normal weight group (4.9 ± 0.3), overweight group (4.6 ± 0.9) and obese group (4.5 ± 0.8). Analysing BMI as a continuous variable, BMI was significantly correlated with global rating of outcome; women with the higher BMI reporting poorer overall outcome (Spearman's rank-order correlation r_s =-0.324, *p*=0.028).

Prolapse symptoms domain scores

Significant improvement was seen in the prolapse symptoms domain score for all BMI groups (**Table 3**). Data from all patients combined (n=60) showed 91% improvement, from 55 ± 18 to 6 ± 14 (p<0.0005). There was no significant difference in the degree of improvement of prolapse symptoms with increasing BMI (repeated mixed ANOVA test, p=0.57, Spearman's rank-order correlation test (r_s =-0.104, p=0.44)). There was no

significant correlation between pre and post-operative prolapse impact scores and BMI (repeated mixed ANOVA test, p=0.223).

Prolapse symptom scores

The two most commonly reported symptoms of prolapse were 'Awareness of something coming down' and 'Awareness of a lump', reported by 97% and 95% of women respectively. 'Vaginal laxity' was reported by 48% of women. Data from all patients combined showed significant improvement in all symptoms (**Table 4**). Further analysis demonstrated no significant difference in degree of improvement of individual prolapse symptoms between different BMI groups (repeated mixed ANOVA tests, p>0.05).

Discussion

The aim of this study was to investigate the impact of BMI on subjective outcomes of vaginal hysterectomy for POP. The main finding is that patient-reported perception of overall improvement in their condition following hysterectomy for prolapse is negatively correlated with increasing BMI.

As women with raised BMI appear to be less satisfied with subjective outcome of surgery for POP, the potential merits of delaying surgery on patients with significantly raised BMI and POP should be considered. The increased intra-abdominal pressure associated with obesity which leads to associated pressure on the pelvic floor is the theoretical mechanism implicating obesity as a risk factor for POP. Therefore, weight loss should lead to improvement in symptomatic prolapse and as this study shows, may also lead to improved subjective outcomes following surgery after weight loss.

However, the impact of weight loss on POP still remains unclear. As part of the Women's Health Initiative (WHI) trial, which investigated health issues in women taking hormone replacement therapy; 16,608 women were followed up over a five-year period to investigate the relationship between weight change and POP [9]. Although this study observed an association between weight gain and POP progression, weight loss was not associated with prolapse regression but in fact with borderline worsening of uterine prolapse [9]. Likewise, the impact of bariatric surgery on POP has demonstrated conflicting results, with one study reporting significant reduction in prevalence of symptoms of POP from 54% to 18% at 1 year follow up [19], while other studies have shown no effect [20-22]. In contrast, a weight loss programme for women with stress urinary incontinence reported (SUI) that women who lost 5-10% of their body weight were significantly more likely to achieve substantial reduction in SUI symptoms than women in a control group [23]. There is also strong evidence that bariatric surgery has significantly beneficial effects on SUI [24].

A common rationale for delaying surgery in morbidly obese patients with POP whilst they lose weight is to reduce the risk of intraoperative complications. However, only one study has reported complications of prolapse surgery specifically related to BMI, finding that obesity was protective against blood loss, transfusion and long-term urinary retention [25]. The retrospective design of this study may have introduced selection bias as it possible that women with obesity may have been managed differently. Evidence of a significant increase in risks of immediate complications during prolapse surgery in obese patients is lacking.

A further potential rationale for recommending weight loss to patients with POP prior to surgery, is to reduce the risks of recurrence. A small retrospective study of 69 women found that BMI was a significant risk factor for surgical failure at one year [26] and obesity has been associated with significant risk of recurrent anterior vaginal wall prolapse following anterior colporrhaphy [27]. Conversely, a five-year prospective study of 376 women undergoing prolapse and incontinence surgery found no association between obesity and recurrence [28]. Moreover, a systematic review from 2015 found that though higher BMI was a significant risk factor for primary pelvic organ prolapse, it was not a significant risk factor for recurrent prolapse [29]. Therefore, delaying surgery for POP whilst patients lose weight may not be beneficial for reducing complications or recurrence of the prolapse.

Comparison of our findings with other studies is limited, as only a few papers have reported the impact of obesity on outcomes of prolapse surgery. Obesity does not appear to affect anatomical or functional outcomes in women undergoing abdominal sacrocolpopexy [11-13]. A study involving women undergoing sacrospinous ligament fixation with anterior mesh, employing Asian BMI categories (where obesity is classed as BMI \geq 27.5), reported less symptomatic improvement in women with obesity [14]. Whereas these studies involved the use of synthetic mesh to treat vault prolapse, the present study related specifically to women undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse, so results are not directly comparable.

Since increasing BMI was associated with a lesser degree of overall improvement in condition and improvement in POP symptoms was not related to BMI, perception of outcome may be related to factors other than impact of prolapse surgery on prolapse symptoms. Body mass index affects how individuals perceive their general health and well-being [30] and

obesity is associated with impaired health related quality of life and poor levels of subjective health status [31]. A population survey of 2000 people in America reported decreased HRQoL with increasing obesity, even without the presence of chronic disease [31], and in a population survey of almost 10000 people in Australia who completed the Short Form Health Survey (SF-36), high BMI was associated with reduced levels of physical and mental well-being [32]. The assessment of 'overall change in condition' in the present study is a subjective measure of treatment outcome. Women with obesity may perceive change in their condition differently to women of normal weight.

The ePAQ VS-QoL score is generated from responses to questions relating to the impact of vaginal symptoms on physical and social activity and enjoyment of life. Women with obesity and POP reported significantly less impact of prolapse on their vaginal symptoms quality of life (VS-QoL) pre-operatively than normal weight or overweight patients, a possible explanation for this being a relationship between physical activity and BMI. Women with obesity may be less likely to engage in physical activity than women of normal weight and therefore report less impact of prolapse on their quality of life. This finding may relate specifically to prolapse as it contrasts with published reports of impaired health related quality of life with increasing BMI.

The main limitations of our study are the short follow up period (three months) and lack of pre- and post-operative objective data, including pelvic organ prolapse quantification (POP-Q) scores. It is possible that patients who were unsatisfied with their surgery may have disengaged from the follow up process and not completed the post-op questionnaire that was requested, thereby introducing reporting bias. However, our comprehensive pre- and post-operative questionnaire data from 60 patients undergoing vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse has permitted a detailed comparison of subjective outcomes between different BMI groups in this small study.

In conclusion, we suggest that with increasing BMI, women are likely to be satisfied to a lesser degree with the outcome of prolapse surgery. This may have important implications in pre-operative counselling and management of patients. Future studies should investigate the impact of obesity on outcomes of surgery for anterior and posterior compartment prolapse, assessing both subjective and objective outcomes, with long term follow up to assess the impact of BMI on recurrence.

Conflicts of interest statement:

Professor Stephen Radley is a director and shareholder of ePAQ systems limited, an NHS spin-out technology company (www.epaq.co.uk). The other authors declare they have no conflicts of interest. No funding was received for this study

References

- Wu JM, Matthews CA, Conover MM, Pate V, Funk MJ. Lifetime Risk of Stress Incontinence or Pelvic Organ Prolapse Surgery. Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2014; 123(6): 1201 – 1206.
- World Health Organization. Global database on body mass index. World Health Organization 2010 January 1. Available from: URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/bmi/index.jsp</u>.
- 3. Fornell E, Wingren G, Kjolhede P. Factors associated with pelvic floor dysfunction with emphasis on urinary and faecal incontinence and genital prolapse: an epidemiological *study*. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004: 83; 383–9.
- Jelovsek JE, Maher C, Barber MD. Pelvic organ prolapse. Lancet 2007; 369(9566): 1027–38.
- Hendrix SL, Clark A, Nygaard I et al. Pelvic organ prolapse in the Women's Health Initiative: gravity and gravidity. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2002; 186: 1160-6.
- 6. Mant J, Painter R, Vessey M. Epidemiology of genital prolapse: observations from the oxford family planning association study. British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 1997; 104: 579-585.
- Progetto Menopausa Italia Study Group. Risk factors for genital prolapse in nonhysterectomized women around menopause. Results from a large cross-sectional study in menopausal clinics in Italy. European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 2000; 93: 135-140.

- Miedel A, Tegerstedt G, Maehle-Schmidt M, Nyren O, Hammarstrom M. Non obstetric risk factors for symptomatic pelvic organ prolapse. Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2009; 113: 1089-1097.
- Kudish BI, Iglesia CB, Sokol RJ, et al. Effect of Weight Change on Natural History of Pelvic Organ Prolapse. Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2009; 113(1): 81-88.
- 10. Marchionni M, Bracco GL, Checcucci V, et al. True incidence of vaginal vault prolapse. Thirteen years of experience. Journal of Reproductive Medicine 1999; 44(8): 679–84.
- 11. Bradley CS, Kenton KS, Richter HE, et al. Obesity and outcomes after sacrocolpopexy. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2008; 199(6): 690.e1-690.e8
- 12. McDermott CD, Park J, Terry C, Woodman P, Hale D. Surgical Outcomes of Abdominal Versus Laparoscopic Sacral Colpopexy Related to Body Mass Index. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Canada 2012; 34(1): 47-56. (b)
- 13. Menzella D, Thubert T, Joubert T, Lauratet B, Kouchner P, Lefranc JP. Influence of body mass index on the outcomes of robotic-assisted laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy: a comparative retrospective study. Progressive Urology 2013; 23(17): 1482-8.
- 14. Lo TS, Tan YL, Khanuengkitkong S, Dass AK. Surgical outcomes of anterior transobturator mesh and vaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation for severe pelvic organ prolapse in overweight and obese Asian women. International Urogynaecology Journal 2013; 24: 809-816.
- 15. Radley SC, Jones GL, Tanguy EA, Stevens VG, Nelson C, Mathers NJ. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire in primary and secondary care. BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology. 2006;113(2):231-8.

- 16. Radley SC, Jones GL. Measuring quality of life in urogynaecology. British Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2004; 111(1): 33-6.
- 17. Schussler-Fiorenza R, Rose S, Gangnon R, Chewing B, Wald A. Increasing Discussion Rates of Incontinence in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Journal of Womens' Health (Larchmt) 2015; 24(11): 940-9.
- 18. Dua A, Jones G, Wood H, Sidhu H. Understanding women's experience of electronic interviewing during the clinical episode in urogynaecology: a qualitative study. International Urogynaecology Journal 2013; 24(11): 1969-75
- 19. Cuicchi D, Lombardi R, Cariani S, Leuratti L, Lecce F, Cola B. Clinical and instrumental evaluation of pelvic floor disorders before and after bariatric surgery in obese women. Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases 2013; 9(1): 69-75.
- 20. Whitcomb EL, Horgan S, Donohue MC, Lukacz ES. Impact of surgically induced weight loss on pelvic floor disorders. International Urogynaecology Journal 2012; 23: 1111-1116.
- 21. McDermott CD, Terry CL, Mattar SG, Hale DS. Female Pelvic Floor Symptoms Before and After Bariatric Surgery. Obesity Surgery 2012; 22: 1244-1250 (a)
- 22. Oliveria CK, Herron DM, Kini SU, et al. Long-term quality of life and pelvic floor dysfunction after bariatric surgery. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2012; 207(5): 431 e1-4.
- 23. Wing RR, Creasman JM, West DS, et al. Improving urinary incontinence in overweight and obese women through modest weight loss. Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2010; 116: 284-292.

- 24. Anglim B, O'Boyle CJ, O'Sullivan OE, O'Reilly BA. The long-term effects of bariatric surgery on female urinary incontinence. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2018;231:15-8.
- 25. Nam KH, Jeon MJ, Hur HW, Kim SK, Bai SW. Perioperative and long-term complications among obese women undergoing vaginal surgery. International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics 2010; 108: 244-246.
- 26. Diez-Calzadilla NA, March-Villalba JA, Ferrandis C, et al. Risk factors in the failure of surgical repair of pelvic organ prolapse. Actas Urol Esp 2011; 35: 448-453.
- 27. Kawasaki A, Coret EG, Laskey RA, Weidner AC, Siddiqui NY, Wu JM. Obesity as a risk for the recurrence of anterior vaginal wall prolapse after anterior colporrhaphy. Journal of Reproductive Medicine 2013; 58(5-6): 195-9.
- 28. Clark AL, Gregory T, Smith VJ, Edwards R. Epidemiologic evaluation of reoperation for surgically treated pelvic organ prolapse and urinary incontinence. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology 2003; 189: 1261-1267.
- 29. Vergeldt TF, Weemhoff M, IntHout J, Kluivers KB. Risk factors for pelvic organ prolapse and its recurrence: a systematic review. International Urogynaecology Journal 2015; 26(11): 1559-73.
- 30. Fontaine KR, Barofsky I. Obesity and health-related quality of life. Obesity Reviews 2001; 2: 173–182.
- 31. Jia H, Lubetkin EI. The impact of obesity on health-related quality of life in the general adult population. Journal of Public Health 2005; 27(2): 156-164.

32. Renzaho A, Wooden M and Houng B. Associations between body mass index and health-related quality of life among Australian adults. Quality of Life Research 2010; 19: 515–520.

Table legends

Table 1: Characteristics of patients in normal BMI group, overweight BMI group and obese BMI group (VH= vaginal hysterectomy, AR= anterior vaginal wall repair, PR= posterior vaginal wall repair and SSF= sacrospinous fixation).

Table 2. Pre and post-operative vaginal symptoms quality of life (VS-QoL) scores.

Table 3. Pre and post-operative prolapse symptoms domain score for each BMI group.

Table 4. Pre and post-operative prolapse symptoms (all BMI groups combined, n=60).

(Score 0 = Never, 1

= Occasionally 2 = Most of the time, 3 = All of the time)

24.9)				
	BMI	Age	Parity	Surgical procedure
	21.5	37	2	VH + AR
	22.4	83	3	VH + AR
	23.3	58	3	VII + AR + SSF VH + AR
	24.2	73	3	VH + AR
	24.3	67	2	VH + AR +PR
	21.2	63	2	VH + AR
	23.5	64	3	VH + AR
	21.2	55	2	VH + PR + SSF VH + AP
	18.5	63	1	VH + AR
	21.2	65	2	VH + AR + PR
	20.6	66	2	VH + AR= PR
	21.2	72	2	VH + AR
	24.3	63	3	VH + AR+ PR
	24.7	56	3	VH + AR
	24.1	62	2	VH + AR + PR
	24.2	60	1	VH + AR
	21.8	85	4	VH+ PR
AVERAGE	22.6	63.2	2.4	
-				
Overweight group (BMI 25-				
29.9]	BMI	Age	Parity	Surgical procedure
	25.8	62	3	VH + AR
	27.7	48	5	VH + AR
	26.6	52	4	VH + AR
	27.5	56	3	VH + AR+ PR
	20.5	07	2	VII + AK
	28.3	68	2	VH + AR
	29.7	63	2	VH + AR+ PR
	26.7	68	2	VH + AR
	25.0 28.2	56	3	VH + AR
	27.6	57	2	VII + AR VH + AR+ PR
	29.6	63	1	VH + AR + PR
	27.5	65	2	VH + AR
	28.4	68	2	VH + PR+ SSF
	26.3	60	2	VH VH + AP
	26.6	64	3	VH + AR+ PR
	28.5	45	1	VH + AR
	26.2	49	2	VH + AR
	28.6	84	4	VH + AR +PR
AVEDACE	27.67	61	2 5	
Obese group (BMI 30-35)	27.07	10	4.3	
	BMI	Age	Parity	Surgical procedure
	30.6	82	2	VH + AR
	33.7	76	3	VH + AR
	34.9 35.0	55 62	4	VH + AR
	33.8	67	3	VH + AR + PR
	32.1	68	2	VH
	31.2	49	2	VH + AR
	33.2	62	3	VH + AR+ PR
	33.8	73 54	2	VII + AR + PK VH + AR
	34.3	73	- 1	VH + AR
	34.9	53	2	VH + AR
	33.5	76	2	VH
	32.7	42	2	VH + AK
	32.8	50 64	3	VH + AR
	32.1	74	3	VH + AR
	34.8	63	2	VH + AR
	33.8	67	1	VH + AR + PR
	34./	88	3	VH + PK
AVERAGE	33.36	64.8	2.35	
1				

Table 1. Characteristics of patients in normal BMI group, overweight BMI group and obese BMI group (VH= vaginal hysterectomy, AR= anterior vaginal wall repair, PR= posterior vaginal wall repair and SSF= sacrospinous fixation)

BMI group	n	Pre-op	Post-op	Change in	Percentage	Significance
		score	score	score	improvement	
Normal weight	20	57 ± 27	10 ± 24	47 ± 39	82%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
Overweight	20	57 ± 26	10 ± 22	47 ± 34	82%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
Obese	20	31 ± 26	5 ± 15	26 ± 29	84%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)

Table 2. Pre- and post-operative vaginal symptoms quality of life (VS-QoL) scores.

Table 3. Pre- and post-operative prolapse symptoms domain scores for each BMI group.

BMI group	n	Pre-op score	Post-op score	Change in score	Percentage improvement	Significance
Normal weight	20	60 ± 16	6 ± 18	54 ± 25	90%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
Overweight	20	55 ± 16	5 ± 13	50 ± 22	91%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
Obese	20	51 ± 21	7 ± 13	45 ± 25	88%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)

Table 4. Pre- and post-operative prolapse symptoms, all BMI groups combined n=60 (Score 0 = Never, 1 = Occasionally 2 = Most of the time, 3 = All of the time)

Symptom	Pre-op	Post-op	Change in	Percentage	Significance
	score	score	score	improvement	
'Something	2 ± 0.7	0.3 ± 0.7	1.9 ± 0.9	95%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
coming down'					
'Vaginal lump'	2 ± 0.7	0.3 ± 0.8	1.8 ± 1	90%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
'Vaginal laxity'	1.04 ± 1.15	0.06 ±	1 ± 1.1	96%	(<i>p</i> <0.0005)
		0.23			

7.7: Paper 7: Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2019;30(1):33-41.

<u>Abstract</u>

Introduction

Understanding patients' concerns and goals is essential for providing individualised care in urogynaecology.

The study objectives were to undertake a content analysis of free-text concerns and goals recorded by patients using an electronic pelvic-floor questionnaire (ePAQ-PF) and measure how these related to self-reported symptom and health-related quality-of-life (HRQOL) data also recorded using ePAQ-PF.

Methods

1996 consenting patients completed ePAQ-PF. Content analysis was undertaken of freetext responses to the item: '*Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?*' Key content themes were identified by the lead researcher, and three researchers read and coded all recorded responses. Student's *t* test was used to compare ePAQ-PF domain scores for patients reporting concerns in the relevant domain with those who did not.

Results

In total, 63% of participants who completed the questionnaire, recorded at least one freetext item. Content analysis identified 1560 individual concerns coding into the 19 ePAQ-PF domains. Symptom scores were significantly higher for patients reporting free-text concerns in 18 domains (p<0.05). Additional concerns relating specifically to body image were recorded by 11% of patients. Key areas of importance emerging for personal goals included cure/improvement, better understanding, incontinence pad use, sexual-function and surgery.

Conclusion

Free-text reporting in ePAQ-PF is utilised by patients and facilitates self-expression and discussion of issues impacting on HRQOL. The significant relationship between recorded free-text concerns and ePAQ-PF domain scores suggests convergent validity for the instrument. Development and psychometric testing of a domain to assess body image is proposed.

Keywords: patient reported outcome measures, prolapse, incontinence, body image

Brief Summary:

Free-text reporting in ePAQ-PF is well utilised and relates significantly to the quantitative data recorded. Development of a domain to assess body image is required.

Introduction

Understanding patient's concerns of an illness and its treatment and their personal goals in terms of achieving a good health-related quality of life (HRQoL) is an important element of clinical management. This is particularly important in areas concerning sensitive conditions, as encountered in urogynaecology. Patients may not always divulge clear information about their symptomatology and what bothers them the most, particularly within the constraints of a conventional history and examination [1]. The use of technology has been shown to be of benefit in overcoming this problem. For example, computer interviewing in urogynaecology has been shown to provide patients with an opportunity to report symptoms of an intimate and sensitive nature, which may be difficult to express in a face-to-face consultation [2-4]. This means that their concerns can be more objectively assessed and appropriate investigation and treatment planned. The use of patient reported outcome measures (PROMS) in urogynaecology is now wellestablished and their use is advocated in clinical practice [5], aiming to reliably and objectively quantify HRQoL and assess outcomes [2]. Most PROMS used in urogynaecology use multiple choice questions (MCQs) to assess symptoms and their impact. Data collected using these tools provides quantitative data about HRQOL and outcome, but may lack sensitivity and acuity required to individualise patient's concerns and goals, particularly with regard to treatment [6]. The electronic Personal Assessment Questionnaire-Pelvic Floor (ePAQ-PF) is a self-administered, interactive, web-based questionnaire which measures urinary, bowel, vaginal and sexual symptoms and their related impact [7,8,9]. The instrument is interactive and presents up to 132 items, depending on patients'

responses to screening items, providing both summary and detailed reports, reflecting the 4-dimensional assessment of urinary, bowel, vaginal and sexual conditions and their impact on HRQOL, which is used to inform and support healthcare consultations, document symptoms and monitor outcomes from the patient's perspective.

The penultimate item in ePAQ-PF is a free-text question: '*Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?*' (Figure 1). Free-text responses to this question appear at the top of the structured report (Figure 2) aiming to provide an additional qualitative, personalised component to patient assessment, alongside quantitative data from the closed MCQ elements of the instrument.

The objective of this study was to analyse themes and content of free-text concerns and goals recorded in response to this item, from new patients attending a urogynaecology clinic, and assess how these responses related to the quantitative data recorded in MCQ items in ePAQ-PF and to identify any elements not currently addressed by the questionnaire.

Methods

The principal methodology for this research study was content analysis [10]. This is a social science methodology used to examine patterns in communication in a systematic and replicable manner, in this case free text comments from a validated pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF).

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the University of Sheffield, UK (project number 015337). Female patients attending the urogynaecology unit at Sheffield Teaching

Hospitals, UK, who completed ePAQ-PF during the study period (October 2013- September 2016) as part of their routine clinical care, prior to first assessment in the urogynaecology clinic and gave consent for use of their data for approved research, were included in the study.

ePAQ-PF is a web-based instrument that provides a comprehensive assessment of a patient's pelvic floor symptoms and their impact on HRQOL [7,9,11]. The instrument is completed on-line, prior to clinic attendance by 80% of users [7], or alternatively, using a touchscreen-computer or tablet in a private room in the urogynaecology clinic. Patients may choose to have their partner/family member present with them when they complete the questionnaire and if they complete it in the hospital a nurse can sit with them to support them if they wish. The great majority of patients complete the questionnaire alone, unaided. Previous studies have shown that most patients find the questionnaire easy to use and a useful process which helps them to reflect and prepare for their consultation [2]. The mean completion time of ePAQ-PF, including the free-text components, is 26 minutes [7]. A questionnaire report may be printed or viewed electronically for use by the attending clinician, supporting consultation, diagnosis and management.

The core element of ePAQ-PF comprises of standardised multiple-choice questions, which assess both the frequency and impact of pelvic floor symptoms across four dimensions: Urinary, Bowel, Vaginal and Sexual. Each item is presented on a separate screen, with individual Help page and navigation buttons. Response options for all these items are on a four-point scale 'Never', 'Occasionally', 'Most of the time' or 'All of the time' and scored 0, 1, 2 or 3 respectively. The impact attributed to each of these symptoms is also recorded, using a standard sub-question *'How much of a problem is this for you?'* and graded as 'Not a problem', 'A bit of a problem', 'Quite a problem' or 'A serious problem' and scored 0, 1, 2 and 3 respectively. The degree of frequency and bothersomeness are thereby assessed for each symptom.

The electronic instrument automatically generates scores across 19 validated domains, providing graphic representation of these both the severity and the impact for each condition. Domain scores are derived by dividing the sum of all item scores in that domain by the total possible item score and multiplying this by 100 to produce a scale ranging from 0 (best possible health status) to 100 (worst possible health status). [7, 8]

In addition to the multiple-choice items within ePAQ-PF, the instrument also includes a freetext question (item PD6 within the final *Personal Data Dimension*) which asks: '*Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?*'. Patients are invited to record up to three free-text responses, each of up to 100 characters.

Data for the present study were used anonymously from women who answered '*Yes*' to the final item of the questionnaire, which seeks consent to allow confidential use of their answers for approved research.

Data were anonymised and transferred to SPSS (version 22) for analysis. Free-text data were imported into Microsoft Excel (version 15.33). Content analysis of free-text data was conducted [10]. This approach was adopted because it is located more within a quantitative methodology and our aim was to count and record the number of concerns reported by the women and compare these against the current ePAQ-PF domain structure (e.g. looking at where there was convergence and divergence between the datasets). The lead researcher (TG) read and became thoroughly familiar with the comments recorded throughout the free-text data. These comments were then coded categorically according to the 19 domains of the ePAQ-PF instrument. Content not fitting into these categories, and therefore not assessed by ePAQ-PF, were then coded separately.

Free-text comments were then analysed coded independently by three members of the research team (TG, SS, SP) and any ambiguities were resolved by discussion. A similar approach was also undertaken by the lead researcher to analyse the text that patients had been reported for patient goals (TG). Again, these were then coded independently by two members of the research team (TG, SP) and any further ambiguities were resolved by discussion.

Student's *t* test was used to compare ePAQ-PF domain symptom frequency scores for patients reporting concerns in the relevant domains, compared with those who did not. Mann Witney test was used to compare the domain impact scores in the same manner.

<u>Results</u>

During the three-year study period, 2,498 women completed ePAQ-PF as part of their routine clinical care prior to their first consultation in the urogynaecology clinic. One hundred and ninety-nine women (8%) declined consent for the use of their data for research, and a further 303 did not complete the consent question. Therefore, data from 1,996 women were included in the study. Of these, 1266 (63%) recorded one or more response to the question: 'Considering the issues that currently concern you the most, what do you hope to achieve from any help, advice or treatment?'. During the study period, greater than 90% of patients attending the urogynaecology outpatients department at Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, UK completed ePAQ-PF. Reasons for non-completion have not been formally recorded or studied, but often relate to advanced age, computer literacy or lack of time to complete during the clinic.

<u>Patient concerns</u>

Five hundred and thirty-one patients (42%) recorded one concern, 472 (37%) recorded two concerns, 100 (8%) patients recorded three concerns and 102 (8%) recorded more than three. Sixty-one patients (5%) completing this item recorded free text content which did not relate to a concern or goal, for example, writing a question or making a statement about their care.

Content analysis identified 1560 components from recorded concerns which all coded into the 19 domains of ePAQ-PF.

Domain scores were significantly higher in 18 of the 19 ePAQ-PF domains for women reporting concerns in the salient domain, compared with those who did not (*p*<0.05) (**table 1**). Domain impact scores were also significantly higher in all 19 ePAQ-PF domains for those reporting concerns in the salient domain, compared with those who did not (*p*<0.05) (**table 1**).

Additional themes not coding into the existing ePAQ-PF domain structure were identified; 160 specific body image concerns were recorded by 136 patients. These body concerns were grouped into themes of smell (16.3%), scarring (6.9%), appearance (37.5%) and emotions (39.3%). The frequency of the most commonly used words or phrases used in relation to body image concerns is shown in **Table 2**.

Table 3 provides examples of some of the intimate concerns and goals recorded by patients in the study; 102 patients reported faecal incontinence, 23 reported coital urinary incontinence and 5 reported coital faecal incontinence. A word cloud, graphically illustrating the words most frequently used by women recording concerns about their condition was created (**figure 3**).

<u>Personal goals</u>

Overall 85% of patients completing the free-text item recorded at least one goal. A total of 596 patients (47%) recorded one goal, 332 (26%) recorded two goals, 116 (9%) patients recorded three goals and 102 (3%) recorded more than three; 189 (15%) did not record a goal. Content analysis identified seven key themes related to personal goals: (1) Aiming for

cure or improvement, (2) better understanding of their condition, (3) to improve physical activity, (4) reduced use of incontinence pads, (5) improved sex life, (6) reduction in pain and (7) to undergo surgery.

Discussion

The primary objective of this study was to undertake a content analysis to assess themes emerging from free-text concerns and goals recorded in ePAQ-PF. The secondary objective was to assess how concerns recorded related to symptoms and HRQOL recorded in quantitative components of ePAQ-PF and thereby support a patient-focussed approach to updating and potentially introducing new elements to the questionnaire.

The main findings are that the free-text component of ePAQ-PF was used by over 60% of patients completing the instrument. The majority (90%) of themes identified from the content analysis fitted into the existing domain structure of the instrument. Specific body-image concerns were recorded by 10% (n=136) of patients responding to the free-text question, which are not currently addressed by the MCQ items of ePAQ-PF. The most commonly reported goals related to seeking improvement or cure of conditions, improved physical and sexual function and to undergo surgical treatment.

Free-text data are commonly included in patient reported outcome measures alongside quantitative components, though such data are rarely used in research as components of free-text responses may vary in relevance to the research question posed [12] and analysis

of qualitative data presents methodological challenges. As such, free-text data are often neglected as a potentially rich source of data, which can supplement, augment and compliment more traditional quantitative data [13].

The free-text concerns and goals questions of ePAQ-PF are presented towards the end of the questionnaire. This aims to ensure that patients have first completed the core MCQ component of the PROM, giving them the opportunity to reflect on their condition and then provide considered responses to these items. A previous qualitative study, using semistructured interviews with 20 women completing ePAQ-PF observed that patients found the use of ePAQ-PF helped them better understand and have further insight into their condition and its impact on their HRQOL, in addition to giving them the confidence to disclose embarrassing personal issues [2]. Previous studies have also found that patients using electronic questionnaires, feel more comfortable when reporting embarrassing or taboo problems with this approach than during a consultation with a healthcare professional [2, 9, 14]. The content analysis of the concerns in this study recorded included a large volume of personal detail including faecal incontinence, coital urinary incontinence and coital faecal incontinence. All these symptoms are also incorporated in the MCQ component of ePAQ-PF. The fact that these patients felt sufficiently enabled to record these intimate symptoms using their own words, suggests that these symptoms are likely to be having a significant impact on their HRQOL and hence are seeking to ensure these concerns are addressed during the consultation and subsequent treatment.

In this study, we undertook a deductive approach, hypothesising that there would be significantly higher domain scores in ePAQ-PF for patients reporting a free-text concern in the salient domain, compared with those who did not which was observed from the analysis. In questionnaire psychometrics, convergent validity refers to the degree to which two different measures of constructs that theoretically should be related, are in fact related. This translates to the degree to which an instrument measures what it purports to measure [15] and is one component in establishing the overall construct validity of an instrument. The significant differences in domain scores between women recording free-text concerns in the salient domain compared with those who did not, provides evidence of convergent validity for ePAQ-PF and fulfils the objective of the study. We found that women reporting free-text concerns for a specific domain had significantly higher domain scores than those who did not in 18 of the 19 ePAQ-PF domains. The only domain which was not statistically significant was Sex and bowel symptoms. Only five women recorded a concern in this domain, and therefore the lack of statistical significance in this instance may have been due to the small sample size (Type 2 error) with effect not being detected due to very small numbers of concerns recorded for these less common, but intimate and taboo symptoms.

An important finding of this study was that 10% of concerns recorded related to body image issues, which are not currently assessed by ePAQ-PF. This supports previous research suggesting that many women who attend urogynaecology clinics have body image concerns [16, 17]. The analysis demonstrated that women were most concerned about smell, the presence of scars and the appearance of their pelvic area; often using emotive language to describe and express these concerns.

'Body image' refers to the mental picture that an individual has of themselves, which depicts not only details available to objective investigation by others (e.g. height, weight, hair colour etc.), but also details that have been learned about themselves, either from personal experiences or by internalising the judgments of others [18]. The term *Genital self-image* has also been used to describe the mental picture that an individual has of his or her external genitalia [18]. This may include components such as appearance, smell, function and the perceptions of others (including partners and healthcare professionals).

Pelvic floor disorders including urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse have been shown to negatively impact on body image [16,17]. A previous qualitative study of patients completing a quantitative urogynaecology PROM (King's Health Questionnaire) also found that women reported body image concerns during the qualitative analysis, which were not covered by the quantitative components of the questionnaire [6]. Currently there is no specific instrument available which assesses body image exclusively in women with pelvic floor conditions. The definition of the female genitalia does not necessarily include the perineum, vagina and perianal region, which are often involved in pelvic floor conditions, including incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. Therefore, a broader definition than *genital self-image* is required for the assessment of body image concerns experienced by women with pelvic floor disorders and we suggest that the term *Pelvic Body Image* may be more appropriate. Whilst ePAQ-PF provides a comprehensive and robust assessment of a women's pelvic floor symptomatology, it does not specifically address related body image
concerns. The authors propose further work to develop items in a new domain within ePAQ-PF, evaluating related body image issues.

The content analysis of goals in this study demonstrated that fewer patients mentioned cure compared with improvement in symptoms as a personal goal (29% vs 40%). This may suggest that patients do have realistic expectations about their treatment outcomes and the higher likelihood of *improvement* as compared to outright *cure* of their condition. Previous studies have observed that the majority of women with urinary incontinence and overactive bladder do have realistic expectations regarding outcome and are willing to accept improvement and tolerate ongoing minor lower urinary tract symptoms [19]. Previous studies have also identified similar themes when assessing personal goals in semi-structured interviews. Srikrishna et al (2009) identified goals around role limitation, physical activity, sexual function and less frequent use of incontinence pads [4]. Almost 10% of patient's goals recorded referred to sexual function, again confirming the impact that pelvic floor conditions have on sexual function and patient's desires for interventions to improve this.

The use of patient-orientated goals has been described as a more sensitive approach to counselling women and assessing outcome and identifying these goals via a PROM prior to initial consultation or discussions about investigation and intervention is a useful way to aid counselling and enhance shared decision making [20]. Structured questionnaires functioning as PROMS may lack the sensitivity to understand and individualise a patient's expectations with regard to treatment if they do not include free-text components which

253

aim to enhance self-expression. Providing an individualised summary report (Figure 2) which headlines personal goals, allows the consultation to focus on issues of greatest concern to the patient and therefore be most useful clinically. Electronic data capture via instruments such as ePAQ-PF might enable the development of personalised decision aids, using individual patient data, such as symptom profile, along with personal circumstances, concerns and goals to model information relevant and meaningful to the individual. This is important as women affected by pelvic floor disorders, including urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse face challenging and complex decisions about their treatment. The main limitations of this study are that not all patients completing ePAQ-PF provided a response to the free-text question. The length and quality of the free-text comments provided was also variable. Both issues are likely to be related to questionnaire fatigue; the time taken to complete the up to 132-item questionnaire. This may be exacerbated as the free-text item is positioned at the end of the instrument and this may have had an impact on data quality. Variation in literacy, patient engagement or a lack of significant ongoing concerns or goals may have also contributed to non-responses. It is also possible that presenting free-text items after the MCQ component of the questionnaire may have introduced recall bias by prompting free-text responses related to the most recent MCQ items. For example, the reporting of sexual dysfunction may have been favoured as this dimension immediately precedes the personal data dimension containing free-text items. In-depth semi-structured qualitative interviews would provide an alternative approach to eliciting information regarding concerns and goals, though face-to-face interview data may also prove unreliable, due to non-disclosure of sensitive issues; previous studies assessing both urinary incontinence and coital urinary incontinence have shown patients are

254

significantly less likely to disclose sensitive symptoms to an interviewer, as compared to a questionnaire [9, 1].

Detailed demographic data for the 1996 women are also lacking, including parity and ethnicity, menopausal status, prolapse grade, urodynamic findings and other physical and mental health issues. The comparison of domain scores for those reporting free-text concerns for the stress urinary incontinence (SUI) and overactive bladder (OAB) domains of ePAQ-PF with salient domain scores for patients not reporting concerns potentially did not include a number of patients with SUI and OAB symptoms. This is because patients (n=451) who reported urinary incontinence, did not report specific symptoms of overactive bladder or stress urinary incontinence. The authors were therefore unable to categorise these as such, so the numbers of patients reporting a concern for the stress urinary incontinence and overactive bladder domains of ePAQ-PF may have been underestimated. Nonetheless the scores in these two domains were still significantly different for both symptom frequency and impact for those reporting SUI or OAB concerns.

Despite the limitations of this observational study, its strengths include a large sample size, subject to a systematic analysis. This is the first paper to publish an in-depth analysis of free-text data from an electronic questionnaire used in routine clinical practice.

Currently, including free-text data within ePAQ-PF is a helpful way to provide an individualised qualitative element which will help to improve the acuity of the PROM when it is used in clinical practice, to facilitate discussion and aid shared decision making about treatment [9]. The patient's response to the open free-text question regarding concerns

255

and goals in ePAQ-PF is automatically populated in the summary report and appears as headline information, showing the clinician clear individual qualitative information about what is most concerning the patient and what their goals are regarding their condition. This helps to ensure that these concerns and goals can then be appropriately addressed during the consultation, as the report draws stark attention to them.

The main clinical implication of this study is that validated questionnaires used in clinical practice, including ePAQ-PF, can help to identify concerns and goals which relate to symptoms. Another clinical implication is that a significant proportion of patients attending a urogynaecology clinic will have body image concerns which may need to be addressed and development and use of questionnaires to identify these issues and their impact in urogynaecology patients needs to be considered.

Conclusions

The present study has found the free-text component of ePAQ-PF to be well utilised by patients and the concerns and goals recorded may be of value in guiding and focussing the subsequent consultation. Many of the concerns recorded related to intimate issues and helped to highlight the issues affecting patients HRQOL the most. The significant relationship between domain symptom frequency scores and domain impact scores with reporting of free-text concerns supports convergent construct validity of the instrument. A significant proportion of concerns recorded by patients related to body image, which is not currently assessed by ePAQ-PF and is an area of further, development and psychometric testing. An individualised electronic patient decision aid to address patient goals could also be of value and is worthy of further research.

References

- Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2017. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-017-3380-x
- Dua A, Jones G, Wood H, Sidhu H. Understanding women's experiences of electronic interviewing during the clinical episode in urogynaecology: a qualitative study. International Urogynecology Journal. 2013;24(11):1969-75.
- Radley SC, Jones GL. Measuring quality of life in urogynaecology. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 2004;111(1):33–6.
- Marshall S, Haywood K, Fitzpatrick R (2006) Impact of patient reported outcome measures on routine practice: a structured review. J Eval Clin Pract. 2006;12:559– 568.
- 5. NICE. Clinical guideline 171. Urinary incontinence in women: management. 2015
- Srikrishna S, Robinson D, Cardozo L. Qualifying a quantitative approach to women's expectations of continence surgery. International Urogynecology Journal. 2009;20(7):859-65.
- Radley SC, Jones GL, Tanguy EA, Stevens VG, Nelson C, Mathers NJ. Computer interviewing in urogynaecology: concept, development and psychometric testing of an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire in primary and secondary care. BJOG. 2006;113:231–238.
- 8. Jones GL, Radley SC, Lumb J, Jha S. Electronic pelvic floor symptoms assessment: test of data quality of ePAQ-PF. Int

Urogynecol J Pelvic Floor Dysfunct. 2008;19:1337–1347.

- Schüssler-Fiorenza Rose SM, Gangnon RE, Chewning B, Wald A. Increasing discussion rates of incontinence in primary care: a randomized controlled trial. Journal of Women's Health. 2015;24(11):940-9.
- Bryman A (2008). Social Research Methodology. Oxford University Press (3rd Edition). Oxford.
- 11. Bulchandani S, Toozs-Hobson P, Parsons M, McCooty S, Perkins K, Latthe P. Effect of anticholinergics on the overactive bladder and bowel domain of the electronic personal assessment questionnaire (ePAQ). Int Urogynecol J. 2015;26(4):533–7.
- 12. Hilgart J, Phelps C, Bennett P, Hood K, Brain K, Murray A. "I have always believed I was at high risk..." The role of expectation in emotional responses to the receipt of an average, moderate or high cancer genetic risk assessment result: a thematic analysis of free-text questionnaire comments. Familial Cancer. 2010;9(3):469-77.
- 13. Pill R, Wood FC, Renold E, Robling M, Edwards A, Wilkinson C. Welsh women's comments about breast problems and the care given: a qualitative study in the community. European journal of Cancer Care. 2003;12(3):240-8.
- 14. Bachman JW. The Patient-Computer Interview: A Neglected Tool That Can Aid the Clinician. Mayo Clin Proceed. 2003; 78: 67-78.
- 15. Fayers PM, Machin D. Quality of Life: The assessment, analysis and interpretation of patient-reported outcomes 2nd Edition. New York: Wiley; 2013
- 16. Handelzalts, J.E., Yaakobi, T., Levy, S., Peled, Y., Wiznitzer, A. and Krissi, H., 2017. The impact of genital self-image on sexual function in women with pelvic floor disorders.

European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2017;211: 164-168.

- 17. Iles D, Khan R, Naidoo K, Kearney R, Myers J, Reid F. The impact of anal sphincter injury on perceived body image. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2017;212:140-3.
- Waltner, R. Genital identity: A core component of sexual- and self-identity. Journal of Sex Research. 1986;22: 399–408.
- 19. Robinson D, Anders K, Cardozo L, Bidmead J, Dixon A, Balmforth J, Rufford J. What do women want?: interpretation of the concept of cure. Female Pelvic Medicine & Reconstructive Surgery. 2003;9(6):273-7
- 20. Elkadry EA, Kenton KS, FitzGerald MP, Shott S, Brubaker L. Patient-selected goals: a new perspective on surgical outcome. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology. 2003;189(6):1551-7.

Figure 1

D6 (of 10 questions) Personal concerns and goal: Thinking about any bladder,	s bowel, vaginal or se	xual issues or problems	that concern you a	ind what you hope to achi	ieve from advice, help or treat	ment
Considering the issues the	at currently concern	you the most, what do y boxes belo	you hope to achieve w, putting the most	e from any help, advice or important first)	treatment? (Please write the	se in order in the 3
1						
2						
3						
Description						1
Previous		Неір		Зкір		vext

Figure 2

Concerns & goals Questions	 I would like to go to the I would like quality of life I would like to resume a I would like to resume a I know I have a prolapse Can the prolapse cause Will my problem be soft 	toilet and empty n e apart from being sex life with my h e. Does this mean me some lower b ed out quite quick	ny bowel properly my prolapse prevents this tied to toilets at home or when out it is very limitin usband without fear of any associated pain I need surgery vack pain as I have experienced this recently ly	
Bladder & u	urinary symptoms		Score (0 - 100)	Impact
	Pain	0		0
Ň	/oiding	8		0
Overad	ctive bladder	33		
Stress	incontinence	33		٩
Qua	ality of life	56		
Bowe	l symptoms		Score (0 - 100)	Impact
Irrita	able bowel	53		
Cor	nstipation	11		
Ev	acuation	52		
Co	ontinence	29		
Qua	ality of life	67		
				1
vaginai symp	noms and prolapse		Score (U - 100)	Impact
Paina	& sensation	25		
С	apacity	11		0
P	rolapse		Screen negative	
Qua	ality of life	11		

Figure 3



Table 1

Domain	Number of controls (number of patients not recording a concern	Number of cases (patients recording a concern in this domain)	Mean symptom frequency score ± 2 S.D (controls)	Mean symptom frequency score ± 2 S.D (cases)	Domain score p value (Student's t test)	Modal symptom impact score (controls)	Modal symptom impact score (cases)	Impact score p value (Mann- Whitney)
	in this domain)							
Urinary dime	ension							
Stress urinary incontinence	1143	122	23.3±49.7	47.5±43.3	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
Overactive bladder		68	23.1±41.7	41.7±39.2	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
	1197							
Voiding	1212	53	16.6±38.3	38.1±47.4	<0.005	0	2	<0.005
Urinary pain and sensation	1213	52	12.3±33.4	24.4±45.1	<0.005	0	2	<0.005
QoL Urinary	1132	133	33.0±66.12	66.3±59.0	<0.005	-	-	
Bowel dime	nsion							
Constipation	1206	59	21.2±40.7	53.0±52.9	< 0.005	0	2	<0.005
Irritable Bowel	1237	28	27.7±41.9	46.2±46.1	<0.005	0	2	<0.005
Bowel evacuation	1194	71	20.8±38.2	47.1±42.3	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
Bowel continence	1163	102	16.3±33.0	38.4±39.4	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
QoL Bowel	1235	30	22.6±60.0	53.7±71.5	<0.005	-	-	
Vaginal dime	ension							
Prolapse	857	408	16.5±45.4	54.6±52.0	<0.005	0	2	<0.005
Vaginal pain and sensation	1078	187	19.1±39.4	33.1±43.0	<0.005	0	2	<0.005
Vaginal capacity	1254	11	9.0±41.3	34.3±61.1	0.021	0	1	<0.005
QoL Vagina	1223	42	27.6±60.9	63.3±60.6	<0.005	-	-	
Sexual dime	nsion							
Sex and urinary symptoms	1242	23	25.7±63.4	47.6±53.16	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
Sex & bowel symptoms	1260	5	15.2±53.09	36.6±19.2	0.072	0	2	0.001
Sex & vaginal symptoms	1223	42	36.2±69.0	64.4±46.6	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
Dyspareunia	1189	76	23.3±49.7	41.4±44.75	<0.005	0	3	<0.005
General sex life QoL	1217	48	41.9±57.42	66.1±52.0	<0.005	1	3	<0.005

Table 2

Emotional words /phrases used in relation to body self-image	Number of times repeated
Embarrassment	18
Worry	6
Fear	5
Lack of confidence/ Self-conscious	4
Depression	4
Gets me down	2
Shame	1
Mortifying	1
Anxiety	1
Scared	1
Distress	1
Mental effects	1
Feeling low	1
Mentally disturbing	1
Dirty	1
Ashamed	1
Paranoid	1
Miserable	1
Psychological effect	1
Overall unhappy	1
Annoying	1
Upsetting	1

Table 3

REAL CONCERNS AND GOALS FROM PATIENTS INCLUDED IN THE STUDY

"I would like to sleep without getting up 2-3 times each night"

"Being able to go out without having to know where the toilets are"

"The lump protruding out of my vagina and lack of sex and closeness with my husband. It is ruining my life"

"Urge incontinence"

"I have bowel leakage and splattering. I never know when I've finished opening my bowels. I never feel clean or empty properly. This is mentally disturbing and I feel dirty and ashamed, in fear"

"I have urine leakage when walking on uneven ground, urine leakage when lifting and carrying grandchildren, urine leakage when running and jumping and urine leakage when coughing and sneezing"

I am not able to urinate later in the day. I feel that I am not emptying my bladder, then going two minutes later. My bladder prolapse interferes with wiping bottom. I feel ugly"

"My bladder is hanging down, I can't go far without needing the toilet. I am avoiding sex, due to anxiety about my problem. I get depressed about my problem, I don't want it to spoil our relationship"

"I am unable to stop leaking when laughing. I feel the need to be close to a toilet. I need to wear pads. I hate having to get up during the night"

"The prolapse dragging makes me feel just rubbish. I don't feel in the mood for intercourse and don't feel feminine. I have concerns about ulceration on my prolapse"

"I leak urine when walking, running and walking on concrete. I don't have sex with my husband, he denies me sex because of his mistress"

8. Conclusions and areas for future research

Electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology have an important role in providing patients with the opportunity to report their symptoms and the impact they may be having on both function and health related quality of life. ePROMs, such as ePAQ-Pelvic Floor, ePAQ-MPH and ePAQ-Vulva which are all delivered online allow patients to do this in the comfort of their own surroundings; supporting self- expression and increasing disclosure of potentially taboo or embarrassing symptoms. Utilisation of these tools is of particular importance in gynaecology, as this area of medicine deals with sensitive conditions which often have a profound and significant impact on health-related quality of life. It can be well argued that routine use of ePROMs such as ePAQ-Pelvic Floor, ePAQ-MPH and ePAQ-Vulva should be standard practice in the evaluation of both new and follow up patients, such is the level of evidence for their value.

It is clear that ePROMs used in gynaecology need to have undergone psychometric testing and have good evidence for their reliability, validity and functionality in clinical practice as well as in research. ePAQ-Pelvic Floor already has an excellent level of evidence for this and is widely used across many centres in the UK and as an outcome measure in research studies. Papers five, six and seven of this thesis help to build on this. The levels of evidence presented so far for ePAQ-MPH and ePAQ-Vulva provide some good evidence for reliability, validity and functionality. For ePAQ-Vulva further, psychometric testing including test-retest reliability (stability), local dependency, item discrimination and responsiveness of the instrument have yet to be evaluated. The instrument requires further assessments of its domain structure, responsiveness, reliability and validity. For ePAQ-MPH, wider evaluation and psychometric testing of the latest and current version three of the instrument is required in larger samples and in different settings, including tests of stability, tests of data quality, sensitivity and responsiveness to change. Once these psychometric properties of ePAQ-Vulva and ePAQ-MPH have been assessed, there will be further evidence to support their routine use in clinical practice and research.

Through the work presented here in paper two and paper six, work has been undertaken to develop and test a new domain in ePAQ-Pelvic Floor which will be able to assess body image in a urogynaecology setting. This will be the first ePROM able to do this. Further research will evaluate this new domain of the ePAQ-Pelvic Floor ePROM and will allow the routine assessment of body image in patients attending the urogynaecology clinic. This will also allow ethically approved research studies to evaluate the relationship between body image, urogynaecology symptomatology and the effect of interventions, such as surgical treatments for incontinence or prolapse, on body image.

Likewise, the work undertaken in paper one of this narrative thesis has led to testing of ePAQ-Pelvic Floor in postnatal women, in order to identify pelvic floor symptomatology including anal incontinence. Using an ePROM in this context is a novel concept and the ethically approved eQuiPP study (Electronic Questionnaires in the Postpartum Period) will help to investigate and test this. The evidence presented in paper 1 and paper 5 regarding increased disclosure of embarrassing and taboo symptoms when PROMs are used has supported this next phase of work. It is essential that high quality research evaluating the use of ePROMs in gynaecology continues, particularly work which examines the financial and costing benefits of using such tools, as well as assessments of psychometric properties, clinical outcomes and research outcomes. The NHS Long Term plan⁸¹ states that ten years from now many patients will be offered a 'digital first' option for assessment when they have a healthcare interaction. It is likely that the remit of ePROMs in this context is going to increase exponentially. Therefore, high quality research both for ePROM development, including systematic reviews of psychometric properties of existing measures as well as psychometric testing of new tools, and research using data from ePROMs will similarly increase. The body of work presented in this thesis forms a small part of this overall narrative which will become increasingly important as we strive to delivery high quality healthcare for all.

Appendix 1: Journal permissions

01/07/2019, 19:28





LOGOUT

Logged in as:

Thomas Gray

Title:

SPRINGER NATURE

	invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth
Author:	Thomas G. Gray, Holly Vickers, Swati Jha et al
Publication:	International Urogynecology Journal
Publisher:	Springer Nature
Date:	Jan 1, 2018
Copyright © 20: Association	18, The International Urogynecological

A systematic review of non-

Order Completed

Thank you for your order.

This Agreement between Dr. Thomas Gray ("You") and Springer Nature ("Springer Nature") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Springer Nature and Copyright Clearance Center.

Your confirmation email will contain your order number for future reference.

printable details

License Number	4620340658261
License date	Jul 01, 2019
Licensed Content Publisher	Springer Nature
Licensed Content Publication	International Urogynecology Journal
Licensed Content Title	A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth
Licensed Content Author	Thomas G. Gray, Holly Vickers, Swati Jha et al
Licensed Content Date	Jan 1, 2018
Licensed Content Volume	30
Licensed Content Issue	6
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Requestor type	academic/university or research institute
Format	print
Portion	full article/chapter
Will you be translating?	no
Circulation/distribution	<501
Author of this Springer Nature content	yes
Title	Subspecialty Trainee in Urogynaecology
Institution name	Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
Expected presentation date	Jul 2019

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 1 of 2

01/07/2019, 19:28

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

Order reference number 2

Requestor Location	Dr. Thomas Gray
	Jessop Wing
	Tree Root Walk

Sheffield, S10 2SF United Kingdom Attn: Dr. Thomas Gray 0.00 GBP

Total

ORDER MORE CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Terms and Conditions. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 2 of 2

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

01/07/2019, 19:33





LOGOUT

Title: Patient-reported outcome Logged in as: measures which assess body Thomas Gray image in urogynaecology SPRINGER NATURE patients: a systematic review Thomas G. Gray, Rosanna **Author:** Sneyd, Kaia Scurr et al Publication: International Urogynecology Journal Publisher: Springer Nature Date: Jan 1, 2019 Copyright © 2019, The International Urogynecological Association

Order Completed

Thank you for your order.

This Agreement between Dr. Thomas Gray ("You") and Springer Nature ("Springer Nature") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Springer Nature and Copyright Clearance Center.

Your confirmation email will contain your order number for future reference.

printable details

License Number	4620340925022
License date	Jul 01, 2019
Licensed Content Publisher	Springer Nature
Licensed Content Publication	International Urogynecology Journal
Licensed Content Title	Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review $% \left({{{\mathbf{x}}_{i}}} \right)$
Licensed Content Author	Thomas G. Gray, Rosanna Sneyd, Kaia Scurr et al
Licensed Content Date	Jan 1, 2019
Licensed Content Volume	30
Licensed Content Issue	5
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Requestor type	academic/university or research institute
Format	print and electronic
Portion	full article/chapter
Will you be translating?	no
Circulation/distribution	<501
Author of this Springer Nature content	yes
Title	Subspecialty Trainee in Urogynaecology
Institution name	Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
Expected presentation date	Jul 2019
Order reference number	4

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 1 of 2

01/07/2019, 19:33

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

Requestor Location	Dr. Thomas Gray
	Jessop Wing
	Tree Root Walk

Sheffield, S10 2SF United Kingdom Attn: Dr. Thomas Gray 0.00 GBP

Total

ORDER MORE CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 2 of 2

s100.copyright.com





Copyright © 2019 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Terms and Conditions. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

Copyright Clearance Center	htsLi	nk [®] ^{•••}	me Create Help
Chateries & Consecolory	Title:	Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH)	LOGIN If you're a copyright.com user, you can login to RightsLink using your copyright.com credentials. Aiready a RightsLink user or with the lower present
and functions to be a set of the	Author:	Thomas G. Gray, Karen L. Moores, Ellie James, Mary E. Connor, Georgina L. Jones, Stephen C. Radley	want to <u>learn morer</u>
	Publication:	European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology	
	Publisher:	Elsevier	
	Date:	July 2019	
	© 2019 Elsevier	B.V. All rights reserved.	

Please note that, as the author of this Elsevier article, you retain the right to include it in a thesis or dissertation, provided it is not published commercially. Permission is not required, but please ensure that you reference the journal as the original source. For more information on this and on your other retained rights, please visit: https://www.elsevier.com/about/our-business/policies/copyright#Author-rights

BACK

CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. All Rights Reserved. Privacy statement. Terms and Conditions. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

01/07/2019, 19:26





LOGOUT

Logged in as:

Thomas Gray

Title:

SPRINGER NATURE

	by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic
Author:	Thomas Gray, Weiguang Li, Patrick Campbell et al
Publication:	International Urogynecology Journal
Publisher:	Springer Nature
Date:	Jan 1, 2017
Copyright © 20 Association	17, The International Urogynecological

Evaluation of coital incontinence

Order Completed

Thank you for your order.

This Agreement between Dr. Thomas Gray ("You") and Springer Nature ("Springer Nature") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Springer Nature and Copyright Clearance Center.

Your confirmation email will contain your order number for future reference.

printable details

License Number	4620340303261
License date	Jul 01, 2019
Licensed Content Publisher	Springer Nature
Licensed Content Publication	International Urogynecology Journal
Licensed Content Title	Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic
Licensed Content Author	Thomas Gray, Weiguang Li, Patrick Campbell et al
Licensed Content Date	Jan 1, 2017
Licensed Content Volume	29
Licensed Content Issue	7
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Requestor type	academic/university or research institute
Format	print
Portion	full article/chapter
Will you be translating?	no
Circulation/distribution	<501
Author of this Springer Nature content	yes
Title	Subspecialty Trainee in Urogynaecology
Institution name	Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
Expected presentation date	Jul 2019

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 1 of 2

01/07/2019, 19:26

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

Order reference number 1

Requestor Location Dr. Thomas Gray Jessop Wing Tree Root Walk

> Sheffield, S10 2SF United Kingdom Attn: Dr. Thomas Gray 0.00 GBP

Total

ORDER MORE CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 2 of 2

Original Article Clinical Investigation Int Neurourol J 2019; 23(2): 136-143. Published online: June 30, 2019 DOI: https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008

What Is the Effect of Body Mass Index on Subjective Outcome Following Vaginal Hysterectomy for Prolapse?

Thomas Gray¹, John Money-Taylor², Weiguang Li², Andrew G Farkas¹, Patrick C. Campbell³, Stephen C. Radley¹

¹Department of Urogynaecology, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, Sheffield, UK

²University of Sheffield Medical School, Sheffield, UK

³Belfast City Hospital, Belfast, UK

Corresponding author: Thomas Gray Department of Urogynaecology, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, c/o Tricia Kenyon, Level 4, Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield, S10 2SF, UK E-mail: Thomas.Gray@doctors.org.uk / Tel: +1447763686015 Submitted: January 12, 2019 Accepted after revision: May 1, 2019

Copyright © 2019 Korean Continence Society

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/) which permits unrestricted non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

01/07/2019, 19:30





LOGOUT

Thomas Gray

Title:

SPRINGER NATURE

	of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (aPA(O_EE)
Author:	Thomas Gray, Scarlett Strickland, Sarita Pooranawattanakul et al
Publication:	International Urogynecology Journal
Publisher:	Springer Nature
Date:	Jan 1, 2018
Copyright © 201 Association	18, The International Urogynecological

What are the concerns and goals Logged in as:

Order Completed

Thank you for your order.

This Agreement between Dr. Thomas Gray ("You") and Springer Nature ("Springer Nature") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Springer Nature and Copyright Clearance Center.

Your confirmation email will contain your order number for future reference.

printable details

License Number	4620340793826
License date	Jul 01, 2019
Licensed Content Publisher	Springer Nature
Licensed Content Publication	International Urogynecology Journal
Licensed Content Title	What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF)
Licensed Content Author	Thomas Gray, Scarlett Strickland, Sarita Pooranawattanakul et al
Licensed Content Date	Jan 1, 2018
Licensed Content Volume	30
Licensed Content Issue	1
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation
Requestor type	academic/university or research institute
Format	print
Portion	full article/chapter
Will you be translating?	no
Circulation/distribution	<501
Author of this Springer Nature content	yes
Title	Subspecialty Trainee in Urogynaecology
Institution name	Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 1 of 2

01/07/2019, 19:30

Rightslink® by Copyright Clearance Center

 Expected presentation Jul 2019

 Order reference number 3

 Requestor Location Dr. Thomas Gray Jessop Wing Tree Root Walk

 Sheffield, S10 2SF United Kingdom Attn: Dr. Thomas Gray Attn: Dr. Thomas Gray

 Total
 0.00 GBP

 ORDER MORE
 CLOSE WINDOW

Copyright © 2019 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet

Page 2 of 2

Appendix 2: co-author permissions

Dear Mr Farkas,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

1. Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8. https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008 pISSN 2093-4777 · eISSN 2093-6931

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Andrew Farkas

Ann Fully

Signed:

Date: 26.06.19

Dear Charlotte,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

1. Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017 Oct 1;21(4):319-26.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Charlotte Alexander

tra Signed:

Date: 4/7/19

Dear Mr Iles,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: David Iles

Signed:

Date: 07/07/19

Dear Dr James,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019 May 20.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Ellie James

Signed: 15/07/19 Date:

Dear Professor Jones,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

- 1. Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017 Oct 1;21(4):319-26.
- 2. Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019 May 20.
- 3. Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Nov 23:1-1.
- Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.
- 5. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Georgina Jones

Signed: GEORGINA JONES

Date: 2/7/19

Dear Dr Vickers,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Nov 23:1-1. I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Holly Vickers

Signed:

Date: 2/7/19

Dear Professor Tidy,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gynaecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

1. Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017 Oct 1;21(4):319-26.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: John Tidy

The Lely

Signed:

Date: 8th July 2019

Dear Dr Palmer,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

 Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017 Oct 1;21(4):319-26.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Julia Palmer

26th June 2019. Date:
Dear Dr Moores,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019 May 20.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Karen Moores

Signed:

KMOORES. 02/07/19.

Date:

Dear Dr Scurr,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Kaia Scurr

Ja

Signed:

Date: 26/06/2019

Dear Miss Connor,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019 May 20.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Mary E Connor

Signed: M_ E. Cormor.

Date: 1st July 2019

Dear Mr Campbell,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

- 1. Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jul 1;29(7):969-78.
- 2. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.
- 3. Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8. https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008 pISSN 2093-4777 · eISSN 2093-6931

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Patrick Campbell

PCempbell

Signed:

Date: 4/7/19

Dear Dr Sneyd,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Rosie Sneyd

Signed:

12ph

Date: 15.07.2019

Dear Professor Brown,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyaenecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr' Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers :

Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Nov 23:1-1.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Steven Brown

Signed:

29/6/19

Date:

Dear Professor Radley,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

- 1. Gray TG, Alexander C, Jones GL, Tidy JA, Palmer JE, Radley SC. Development and Psychometric Testing of an Electronic Patient-Reported Outcome Tool for Vulval Disorders (ePAQ-Vulva). Journal of lower genital tract disease. 2017 Oct 1;21(4):319-26.
- 2. Gray TG, Moores KL, James E, Connor ME, Jones GL, Radley SC. Development and initial validation of an electronic personal assessment questionnaire for menstrual, pelvic pain and gynaecological hormonal disorders (ePAQ-MPH). European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology. 2019 May 20.
- 3. Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Nov 23:1-1.
- 4. Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.
- 5. Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jul 1;29(7):969-78.
- 6. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.
- Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8. https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008 pISSN 2093-4777 · eISSN 2093-6931

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Stephen Radley

Signed:

an falle

Date: 26th June 2019

Dear Dr Jha,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

- 1. Gray TG, Vickers H, Jha S, Jones GL, Brown SR, Radley SC. A systematic review of non-invasive modalities used to identify women with anal incontinence symptoms after childbirth. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Nov 23:1-1.
- Gray TG, Sneyd R, Scurr K, Jones GL, Iles D, Jha S, Radley SC. Patient-reported outcome measures which assess body image in urogynaecology patients: a systematic review. International urogynecology journal. 2019 May 1;30(5):673-81.
- 3. Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jul 1;29(7):969-78.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Swati Jha

Swati Jha

Signed:

Date: 4/7/19

Dear Sarita,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

1. Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of received that from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.
I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Sarita Pooranawattanakul

Signed: Janta P

Date: 26/6/19

Dear Scarlett,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

 Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: Scarlett Strickland

signed: S. CLQ.

Date: 27/06/19

- 4 JUL 2019

Dear Dr Money-Taylor,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

1. Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8. https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008 pISSN 2093-4777 · cISSN 2093-6931

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the University of Sheffield.

Name: John Money-Taylor

signed: Date: 14/7/19

Dear Dr Li,

I am currently in the process of applying for an MD by publication at the University of Sheffield (on 'The development and utility of electronic patient reported outcome measures in gyanecology'). As a co-author on the papers listed below I would be grateful if you would allow me to include these papers in my submission. If you agree to this, could you please sign this document and return to me by email or by post to Dr Thomas Gray, Room 15, Level 4 Jessop Wing, Tree Root Walk, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals, S10 2SF.

Thank you for your response and please contact me if there are any questions.

Regards

Thomas Gray

List of co-authored papers

- Gray T, Li W, Campbell P, Jha S, Radley S. Evaluation of coital incontinence by electronic questionnaire: prevalence, associations and outcomes in women attending a urogynaecology clinic. International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jul 1;29(7):969-78.
- Gray T, Strickland S, Pooranawattanakul S, Li W, Campbell P, Jones G, Radley S. What are the concerns and goals of women attending a urogynaecology clinic? Content analysis of free-text data from an electronic pelvic floor assessment questionnaire (ePAQ-PF). International Urogynecology Journal. 2018 Jun 27:1-9.
- 3. Gray T, Money-Taylor J, Li W, Farkas AG, Campbell P, Radley SC. What is the effect of body mass index on subjective outcome following vaginal hysterectomy for prolapse? International Neurourology Journal. 2019;23(2):1-8. https://doi.org/10.5213/inj.1938016.008 pISSN 2093-4777 · eISSN 2093-6931

I agree to the inclusion of the above listed published research article in Dr Thomas Gray's MD by publication thesis, to be submitted to the

University of Sheffield.

Name: Weiguang Li

Signed:

Date: